

Cell Culture Observation System

Bio Station 🖽

Ver. 3.8

Instructions

<PC Operations>

Introduction

Thank you for purchasing a Nikon product.

This instruction manual is written for users of the Nikon Cell Culture Observation System, BioStation CT.

To ensure correct usage, read this manual carefully before operating the product.

- No part of this manual may be reproduced or transmitted in any form without prior written permission from Nikon.
- The contents of this manual are subject to change without notice.
- Although every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy of this manual, errors or inconsistencies may remain. If you note any points that are unclear or incorrect, please contact your nearest Nikon representative.
- Some of the equipment described in this manual may not be included in the set you have purchased.
- If you intend to use any other equipment with this product, read the manual for that equipment too.
- If the equipment is used in a manner not specified by the manufacturer, the protection provided by the equipment may be impaired.
- Microsoft, Windows, and Internet Explorer are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation in the U.S. and other countries. Other product and company names mentioned in this manual are trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective owners.

Unpacking and installation

Only Nikon service staff or the trained staff of a Nikon representative is permitted to unpack, install, and initialize the product.

Product warranty

Please read the product warranty card carefully and check the warranty information.

Nikon will not be liable for damage of any kind to cultured cell conditions in the product.

Contents _____

Introductio	n			i
Safety Pree	cauti	ons		vi
	War	ning and	Caution Symbols Used in This Manual	vi
Chapter 1	Ove	erview		1
	1.1	Overvi	ew	1
Chapter 2	Net	working		2
	2.1	Conne	cting the BioStation CT to the Network	2
	2.2	Extern	al PC Preparation	2
	2.3	Extern	al PC Setup	
	2.4	Login 1	rom the External PC	7
Chapter 3	Оре	eration .		8
	3.1	Initial S	Screen	
		3.1.1 \$	Stocker Display Area	9
		3.1.2 (Carrier Area	12
		3.1.3 A	Arm Operation Area	13
		3.1.4 A	Nert	14
		3.1.5 (Checking the Usage Status of the Stocker	15
	3.2	Check	ing the Environmental Changes	16
		3.2.1 8	Status Button Color Change	
	33	Observ	ving and Capturing Samples	19
	0.0	331 (The servation Area	20
	34	Sched	uled Observation (Automated Observation)	
	0.4	3 / 1		21
		212 0	Notice and the Scheduled Observation Conditions	
		342	1 Point observation	27
		3.4.2	2 Full Scan observation	
		3.4.2	.3 Tiling observation	
		3.4.2	.4 Setting exposure conditions for fluorescence images	58
		3.4.2	.5 Changing the fluorescence channel (optional)	60
		3.4.3 8	Setting Schedules	61
		3.4.3	.1 Setting schedules for each sample	61
		3.4.3	.2 Batch setting schedules to multiple samples	69
		3.4.3	.3 Checking batch set scheduled observations	75
		3.4.4 \$	Saving and Loading Observation Conditions	77
		3.4.4	.1 Saving capture conditions for the executed scheduled observation	77
		3.4.4	.2 Saving capture conditions for standby scheduled observations	79
		3.4.4	.3 Loading saved capture conditions	81
		3.4.5 0	Copying, Editing, and Deleting Observation Settings	82

3.4.	5.1 Copying standby scheduled observation settings	
3.4.	5.2 Editing standby observation conditions settings	85
3.4.	5.3 Deleting standby scheduled observation settings	87
3.4.	5.4 Batch deleting standby scheduled observation settings	
	(applied to a selected holder)	
3.4.	5.5 Batch deleting standby scheduled observation settings	
	(applied to all culture vessels of the same type)	91
3.5 Displa	ying and Editing the Observation Data	93
3.5.1	Displaying a List of the Observation data	
3.5.2	mage review window	97
3.5.3	Displaying Images of the Culture Sample and History Information	
3.5.3	3.1 Viewing the micro image (Ph image) and preparing download	
3.5.3	3.2 Viewing the micro image (FL image) and preparing download	
3.5.3	3.3 Viewing the macro image and preparing download	115
3.5.3	3.4 Viewing the Full Scan image and preparing download	
3.5.3	3.5 Viewing the Tiling image and preparing download	130
3.5.3	3.6 Displaying vessel product information	138
3.5.3	3.7 Displaying medium information	
3.5.3	3.8 Switching to the display of other sample	140
3.5.4	Editing the Observation History	141
3.5.4	1.1 Editing the basic information	142
3.5.4	1.2 Editing the medium change information	145
3.5.4	4.3 Editing the load information	148
3.5.4	1.4 Editing the comment of the observation history	151
3.5.4	1.5 Editing the comment for the micro image	153
3.5.5	Entering the Basic Information in a Batch	155
3.5.6	Displaying Thumbnails of the Latest Images	160
3.5.	5.1 Latest photo list of samples in all holders	160
3.5.	5.2 Latest photo list of samples in the specified holder	
3.6 Analy	sis of Fluorescence Intensity	
3.6.1	Functions for Analysis of Fluorescence Intensity	
3.6.	1.1 Analysis results	
3.6.	1.2 Analysis method	
3.6.2	Using the FL analysis results display window	
3.6.2	2.1 Displaying analysis result contents	
3.6.2	2.2 Procedure for checking analysis results	
3.6.3	Downloading Analysis Results	
3.7 Multi I	mages Display of Captured Images	
3.7.1	Multi Images Settings	
3.7.2	Multi Images Plavback	184
3.7.3	Downloading a Multi Images Display Window	188
374	Displaying the Multi Images Display Window	180
J.7. 4		

	3.8	Searc	ching	for Observation Data	190
	;	3.8.1	Enter	ring the Search Criterion	
	3.9	Mana	aging	the Observation Data	195
	:	3.9.1	Dowr	nloading the Observation Data (Automatic Download)	196
	:	3.9.2	Dowr	nload Preparation for the Observation Data (Manual Download)	
		3.9.	2.1	Download preparation of observation data for each sample	
		3.9.	2.2	Batch download preparation of multiple-holder/sample observation data	204
		3.9.	2.3	Batch download preparation of images for sample	
	:	3.9.3	Dowr	nloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual Download)	211
		3.9.	3.1	Downloading a single file	212
		3.9.	3.2	Downloading multiple files at a time	214
	:	3.9.4	Dowr	nload File	219
Chapter 4	Env	ironme	ental	Settings	222
-	4.1	User	Settir	ngs	
		4.1.1	Char	oring the Password	
		4.1.2	Sche	duled Observation Default Settings	
		4.1.3	Defa	ult Observation Position	234
			Dona		
Chapter 5	Adn	ninistra	ative	Functions	236
	5.1	Funct	tions	Window for Administrators	
	5.2	Delet	ing th	e Observation Data	
	5.3	Maste	er Dat	ta Maintenance	241
	1	5.3.1	Mast	er Data Maintenance Window	241
		5.3.2	User	Master Data	242
		5.3.	2.1	Registering new user master data	
		5.3.	2.2	Editing the user master data	246
		5.3.	.2.3	Deleting the user master data	248
	1	5.3.3	Depa	Intment Master Data	
		5.3.	.3.1	Registering new department master data	
		5.3.	.3.Z	Editing the department master data	
		5.3.	.5.5 Coll I	Master Data	204
		53	4 1	Registering new cell master data	250
		5.3	4.2	Editing the cell master data	
		5.3.	4.3	Deleting the cell master data	
	:	5.3.5	Prepa	ared Medium Master Data	
		5.3.	.5.1	Registering new prepared medium master data	
		5.3.	5.2	Editing the prepared medium master data	
		5.3.	5.3	Deleting the prepared medium master data	
	:	5.3.6	Medi	um Master Data	271
		5.3.	6.1	Registering new medium master data	271

	5.3.6	.2 Editing the medium master data	
	5.3.6	.3 Deleting the medium master data	275
5.3.	7 A	dditive Master Data	277
	5.3.7	.1 Registering new additive master data	277
	5.3.7	.2 Editing the additive master data	279
	5.3.7	.3 Deleting the additive master data	
5.3.	8 S	erum Master Data	283
	5.3.8	.1 Registering new serum master data	283
	5.3.8	.2 Editing the serum master data	285
	5.3.8	.3 Deleting the serum master data	287
5.3.	9 E	-mail Notification Setting	289

Safety Precautions

To ensure correct and safe operation, read this manual before using the product.

Warning and Caution Symbols Used in This Manual

Although this product is designed and manufactured to be completely safe during use, incorrect usage or failure to follow the safety instructions provided may cause personal injury or property damage. To ensure correct usage, read this manual carefully before using the product. Do not discard this manual and keep it handy for easy reference.

Safety instructions in this manual are marked with the following symbols to highlight their importance. For your safety, always follow the instructions marked with these symbols.

Symbol	Description
Warning	Disregarding instructions marked with this symbol may lead to serious injury or death.
Caution	Disregarding instructions marked with this symbol may lead to injury or property damage.



1.1 Overview

When the Nikon BioStation CT is connected to a network in your facility, the cultured sample images observed by the Nikon BioStation CT can be viewed and observation schedules can be set from an external PC connected to the network.

No special application software is required to log in to this product from an external PC. This product can be operated using Internet Explorer 8 or Internet Explorer 9.



BioStation CT



This chapter describes the procedure for connecting the product to a network and the login procedure for the product through a network using an external PC.

2.1 Connecting the BioStation CT to the Network

The product can be connected to a network via a LAN cable. When the product is connected to a network, cultured sample images observed with the product can be viewed or the observation schedules can be set with an external PC connected to the network.

Connecting to a LAN system

Use a LAN cable (category 5E or higher straight cable) to connect the product to the network hub for the facility's LAN.

The internal components of this product are designed for Gigabit Ethernet connection. The intended performance may not be achieved in other network environments.

Connecting to a PC directly

Use a LAN cable (category 5E or higher cross-wired cable) to connect the product to a PC directly.

For the procedure for setting the Network, contact the store where the product was purchased.



Connecting to a network

2.2 External PC Preparation

The external PC used via a network must meet the following minimum requirements.

ltem	Remarks		
	Internet Explorer 8 or Internet Explorer 9/Microsoft Windows operating system.		
Browser/OS	However, when the display screen is enlarged with the zoom function etc., in Internet Explorer, the screen layout may collapse. In this case, change the size to original (100%).		
Resolution of the monitor	XGA (1024 x 768 pixels) or larger		
	To download observation data, the PC must have enough free space for the data.		
Free space in the HDD	Check the observation data file volume in the download window. See Section 3.9.3.1, "Downloading a single file."		
Simultaneous accessible PCs	Up to 10 PCs		

Network PC specifications

2.3 External PC Setup

This section describes the procedure for setting up Internet Options for an external PC used via a network.

Internet Options (Security)

(1) Double-click on Internet Options on the Control panel. (In the Category view, select Internet Options from [Network and Internet Connections].)

😋 🔍 💌 🔅 Control Panel 🕨 All Cont	trol Panel Items 🔸	✓ 49 Search Control Panel
Adjust your computer's settings		View by: Small icons ▼
🏲 Action Center	🍓 Administrative Tools	📑 AutoPlay
🐌 Backup and Restore	Real BitLocker Drive Encryption	📮 Color Management
Credential Manager	😁 Date and Time	👦 Default Programs
📑 Desktop Gadgets	🚔 Device Manager	na Devices and Printers
🜉 Display	Ease of Access Center	Folder Options
🙀 Fonts	周 Getting Started	🜏 HomeGroup
🚑 Indexing Options	🐑 Internet Options	ے Java
🍘 Keyboard	Location and Other Sensors	
Network and Sharing Center	🛄 Notification Area Icons	Performance Information and Tools
Personalization	📰 Phone and Modem	Power Options
Programs and Features	P Recovery	🔗 Region and Language
🐻 RemoteApp and Desktop Connections	📲 Sound	Speech Recognition
📵 Sync Center	🕎 System	🛄 Taskbar and Start Menu
Troubleshooting	& User Accounts	Windows CardSpace
Windows Defender	🔗 Windows Firewall	Windows Update .

(2) Click the Security tab in the Internet Properties window. Click the Local intranet icon and then click the Sites button.



(3) Click the Advanced button in the Local intranet window.



(4) Enter "BioCT-PC" into the "Add this Web site to the zone:" field. Click the Add button.

If BioStation CT is published to the web, enter the published address of the BioStation CT (e.g., http://biostationct.nikon.co.jp/) instead of "BioCT-PC."

(5) Click the Close button. The Internet Properties window appears again.



Internet Options (Advanced)

- (1) Click the Advanced tab in the Internet Properties window.
- (2) Check the "Allow active content to run in files on My Computer" check box. Click the Apply button.
- (3) Click the OK button.



Internet Options (Privacy)

- (1) Click the Privacy tab in the Internet Properties window.
- (2) Click the Settings button in the Pop-up Blocker area.



(3) Enter "BioCT-PC" into the "Address of Web site to allow:" field. Click the Add button.

If BioStation CT is published to the web, enter the published address of the BioStation CT (e.g., http://biostationct.nikon.co.jp/) instead of "BioCT-PC."

(4) Click the Close button.

Exceptions	
Pop-ups are currently blocked. You can allow websites by adding the site to the list below.	pop-ups from specific
Address of website to allow:	
BioCT-PC	Add
Allowed sites:	
Palomed sites.	
	Remote
	Remove all
Notifications and blocking level:	
Play a sound when a pop-up is blocked.	
Show Information Bar when a non-up is blocked	
Disables have	
Biocking le vel.	
Medium: Block most automatic pop-ups	•

(5) The Internet Properties window appears again. Click the OK button.

Internet Options setup is complete. The Internet Properties window closes.



Internet Options (General)

The screen layout may collapse depending on the fonts used in Internet Explorer. In this case, follow the procedure described below to check the language script of the fonts in the Internet Properties window.

- (1) Click the General tab in the Internet Properties window.
- (2) Click the Fonts button.

😭 Internet Properties			
General Security Privacy Content Connections Programs Advanced			
Home page			
To create home page tabs, type each address on its own line.			
http://www.nikon.co.jp/			
Use current Use default Use blank			
Browsing history			
Delete temporary files, history, cookies, saved passwords, and web form information.			
Delete browsing history on exit			
Delete Settings			
Search			
Change search defaults. Settings			
Tabs			
Change how webpages are displayed in Settings tabs.			
Appearance			
Colors Languages Fonts Accessibility			
OK Cancel Apply			

(3) Check whether the default fonts, "Times New Roman" (Web page font) and "Courier New" (Plain text font) are specified for the "Latin based" language script in the Fonts window.

If different font names have been specified, select "Times New Roman" (Web page font) and "Courier New" (Plain text font).

(4) Click the OK button.

😭 Fonts 📃 🗙			
The fonts you select here are displayed on webpages and documents that do not have a specified text font.			
Language script: Latin based	▼		
Webpage font:	Plain text font:		
SimSun-ExtB Shap TTC Sylfaen Tahoma Tempus Sans ITC Times New Roman	BatangChe Consolas DrRoll-SB DotumChe FangSong GulimChe		
Latin	Latin		
How to ignore preset fonts OK Cancel			

(5) The Internet Properties window appears again. Click the OK button.

Internet Options setup is complete. The Internet Properties window closes.

Change how webpages are displayed in Settings tabs.
Appearance Colors Languages Fonts Accessibility
OK Cancel Apply

2.4 Login from the External PC

This section describes the procedure for logging in to the product through a network from an external PC.

(1) Start Internet Explorer 8 or Internet Explorer 9 on the external PC.

(2) Enter "http://BioCT-PC/BioStationCTWeb100/" into the address bar and click the Enter key.

If BioStation CT is published to the web, enter the published address of the BioStation CT (e.g., http://biostationct.nikon.co.jp/BioStationCTWeb100/).

The Login window appears.

However, if the Login window does not appear on the screen, the above Network setting or the method of connection between this product and the Network being used may be incorrect. Be sure to check with the administrator for this product or the network administrator.

(3) Enter the user name and the password. Click the OK button.

For the procedure for changing the password, see Section 4.1.1, "Changing the Password." To log in to the product, you need to register a user name in accordance with the procedure shown in Section 5.3.2.1, "Registering new user master data." The user name is set as the Login name, and the password as the Login pass.

Ø	- Windows Internet Explorer		
	Luser		
	••• Password		
	ОК	Cancel	
Login window			

The System status screen for the external PC is displayed on Internet Explorer 8 or Internet Explorer 9.

The stocker buttons for the samples owned by the logged in user are displayed in red. Note that all samples can be operated.

🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer		×
Status	$30 \qquad 20 \qquad 30 \qquad 20 \qquad 30 \qquad 30 \qquad 30 \qquad 30 \qquad $	10 9
Carrier	Feb/15-007 28 18 18 Feb/26-002 17 Mar/02-007	8
Arm operation		б
Status Update	25 15 15 160 26-005 Alfa 24 14	5
	Bravo 23 Bravo 13 Feb/06-002 -A01 Dr1-1 22 Mar/02-002 12 Feb/07-002	3
Exit	BioStation 21 11	1

System status screen



This chapter describes the procedure for operating this system using an external PC.

Caution

When operating the windows displayed when logging in to this system, be sure to use the buttons and tabs displayed in the windows.

Using a Windows shortcut key may cause unexpected behavior.

Caution

This system does not adjust for daylight savings time. As such, depending on the location where this system is used, you may notice a difference between the actual local time and the time shown on the product. Pay attention when setting the schedule observation settings and viewing the observation history.

3.1 Initial Screen

When you log in to this system from an external PC, the System status screen is displayed first. The operation status can be checked on this System status screen.



System status screen

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Status button	The temperature, humidity, CO ₂ concentration and O ₂ concentration in the CO ₂ incubator are visible on the Status button. Click this Status button to display the Environmental factor graph window. See Section 3.2, "Checking the Environmental Changes."
(2)	Carrier area	This area displays the status of the 3-column carrier.
(3)	Arm operation area	This area displays the transport status of the sample by icons.
(4)	Status Update button	Click this button to display the latest status of the system.

No.	Name	Function
		Click this button to display the Function window.
(5)	Functions button	This window is for conducting operations such as schedule confirmation, search, latest photo listing, user environmental setting, download, upload, observation data deletion and master maintenance.
(6)	Exit button	Click this button to close the window.
	Stocker display area	This area displays the status of the three-row and ten-column stocker.
		A user name or a sample name is displayed on the stockers in use. Nothing is displayed on an empty stocker.
(7)		The sample cultures of the login user are framed in red.
		The stocker numbers are displayed next to the stocker buttons. The stockers in three rows and ten columns are numbered from 1 to 30.
		Click the Stocker button of the stocker that contains a sample to display the Select function window.

The system status screen shows the system status at the time of screen display. To check the latest status of the system, update the display by clicking the Status Update button.

3.1.1 Stocker Display Area

The stocker display area displays the status of samples stored in the stockers. Click a button in the stocker display area to open the Select function window and operate the corresponding sample.

Button appearance

Appearance	Frame color	Detail
	Red	This is a sample which belongs to the user as specified during the login procedure.
	Red	This is a holder that is being used for scheduled observation.
	Red	This is a stocker that is temporarily unloading a sample so the medium can be changed or the sample can be checked.
	Green	This is an empty stocker.
	White	This is an empty stocker that can be used by any user.
	White	This is a sample that does not belong to the user specified in the login procedure.

Button appearance in the stocker display area

Stocker number

The stockers in three rows and ten columns are numbered from 1 to 30.

The rear stockers are numbered from 1 to 10, the center stockers are numbered from 11 to 20, and the front stockers are numbered from 21 to 30.

These stocker numbers are displayed next to the stocker buttons in the stocker display area.



Select function window displayed by the Stocker button



Select function window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Image review button	Click this button to display the Image review window and view the observation data.
(2)	New experiment button	Click this button to display the Observation condition setting window and set the schedule observation.
(3)	Sample list button	Click this button to display the Sample list window.
(4)	End experiment button	Click this button to delete all scheduled observations scheduled for the samples in the selected holder.
(5)	Back button	Click this button to display the System status screen.

lcon

The icons in the stocker display area indicate the type of culture vessel used for samples and the status of the stocker. The design of the light blue icon indicates the type and size of the culture vessel.

Appearance	Color	Detail
	Blue	A 75 cm ² culture flask or the 25 cm ² culture flask (wide type)
	Blue	A 25 cm ² culture flask (oblong type)
\bullet	Blue	A 100 mm dish
•	Blue	A 60 mm dish
	Blue	A BD Falcon 35 mm dish. For details on using it for embryo automatic observation (optional), see the "Embryo Automatic Observation Function Instructions."
8-8	Blue	A 35 mm dish
	Blue	A 6-well plate
	Blue	A 12-well plate
24	Blue	A 24-well plate
48	Blue	A 48-well plate
96	Blue	A 96-well plate
6	Blue	A sample that belongs to another user is being observed. The culture vessel icon changes to this camera icon during observation.
	Red	Your own sample is being observed. The culture vessel icon changes to this camera icon during observation.
	Pink	A sample temporarily stored in a stocker
	Orange	Your own samples for which scheduled observation is set
D	Gray	Another user's sample for which scheduled observation is set

Icons in the stocker display area

3.1.2 Carrier Area

The Carrier area displays the three carrier shelf columns. The following icons show the status of the holder set in each column of the carrier.

lcon	Detail
Carrier	The carrier is not set in the carrier slider.
Carrier	The carrier is set in the carrier slider.

Icons for displaying the setting status of the carrier

Icons in the Carrier area

lcon	Detail
	A holder is not set in the carrier.
Set	A sample to be loaded is set in the carrier.
Set	If the door is opened during live observation, the icon turns red after live observation is finished. The color returns to normal if a sample is loaded or the door is opened again.
In In	A sample for loading is being loaded from the carrier to the stocker or the observation part.
Out	A sample for unloading is being unloaded from the stocker or the observation unit to the carrier.
Ready	A sample for unloading has been returned to the carrier.

3.1.3 Arm Operation Area

The Arm operation area shows the transport status using the following icons. When any of these icons is displayed, the door cannot be opened or closed for safety.

Icon	Detail	
Stocker Carrier	A sample is being transported from the carrier to the stocker.	
Stocker Carrier	A sample is being transported from the stocker to the carrier.	
Stocker Stage	A sample is being transported from the stocker to the observation unit's XY stage.	
Stocker Stage	A sample is being transported from the observation unit's XY stage to the stocker.	
ion	A sample is being transported from the carrier to the observation unit's XY stage.	
Stage Carrier	A sample is being transported from the observation unit's XY stage to the carrier.	

3.1.4 Alert

When an error occurs on the file server's hard disk drive or the control PC's hard disk drive, or when the file server for storing image data is running out of space, the following alert icons are displayed on HDD area of the System status screen.

If an error occurs on the hard disk drive, immediately contact your nearest Nikon representative.

If the file server's hard disk drive is not recognized, observation data and image data cannot be saved. Be sure that the file server is switched on, and if not, turn on the power switch.

When the free space is insufficient for saving new observation data, old observation data is automatically deleted in the order it was recorded. If an alert icon indicating that free space is insufficient is displayed, back up any necessary observation data and image data to an external PC. If the free space on the file server is increased to 200 gigabytes or more by deleting unnecessary old observation data, the alert icon disappears.

For the procedure for downloading the observation data or image data to an external PC, see Section 3.5.3, "Displaying Images of the Culture Sample and History Information" and 3.9, "Managing the Observation Data." For the procedure for deleting the observation data, see Section 5.2, "Deleting the Observation Data."

Appearance	Color	Detail
PC	Blue	An error occurred on the hard disk drive of the control PC.
SV 🗗 🌣	Blue	An error occurred on the hard disk drive of the file server.
PC,SV	Blue	An error occurred on the hard disk drive of the control PC and file server.
60	White	Unable to recognize the hard disk drive of the file server. This icon disappears when connection is confirmed.
60	Red	Unable to recognize the hard disk drive of the file server after a predetermined time.
🖯 Full	Yellow	The free space on the file server is 200 gigabytes or less.
🖯 Full	Red	The free space on the file server is 100 gigabytes or less.

HDD area

3.1.5 Checking the Usage Status of the Stocker

This section describes the procedure for viewing the usage status of the stocker.

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

(2) Click the Stocker status button.

The Stocker usage status window appears.

_
Log Ver.

Functions window

In the Stocker usage status window, the number of empty stockers, the number of used stockers, and the number of empty holders can be checked.

🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer	
Empty stockers	12
Stockers in use	18
BioStation CT Admin NS laboratory schola	16 2
Empty holders	0
Close	

Stocker usage status window

3.2 Checking the Environmental Changes

This system records changes in the temperature, humidity, CO_2 concentration and O_2 concentration in the CO_2 incubator. The changes can be shown on the touch panel display in graph format. Perform the following procedure to check environmental changes in the Environmental factor graph window.

Environmental factor graph window

Click the Status button on the System status screen to display the Environmental factor graph window.

The temperature, humidity, CO_2 concentration and O_2 concentration in the CO_2 incubator are visible on the Status button. The O_2 concentration is displayed as -9.9% when an Oxygen Control unit is not connected, and --% when the option is set to OFF even though an Oxygen Control unit is connected.

🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer			
Temp 37.0°C Humidity 90.0%KH CO2 5.196 O2 -96	30 Mar/02-004 -1 29	20 Mar/02-003 -1 19	10 9
Carrier	Feb/15-007 -1 28	18	8
	Feb/20-001 -1 27	Feb/26-002 -A1 17	Mar/02-007 7
Ready	26	16	6
Arm op ration	25	15	Feb/26-005
Statur Update	Alfa 24	14	4
	Bravo 23	Bravo 13	Feb/06-002 -A01 3
Fun tions	Dr1-1 22	Mar/02-002 12	Feb/07-002 2
Exit	BioStation 21	u	1

Initial screen (System status screen)

The four graphs for temperature, humidity, CO_2 concentration and O_2 concentration are displayed from the top of the Environmental factor graph window. The O_2 concentration graph is grayed out when an Oxygen Control unit is not connected.

Normal ranges (set in the Alarm settings) are displayed in green on the graphs. If a value is outside the normal range, the corresponding alarm lamp will turn on the temperature/humidity controller and the CO₂ concentration controller. The Alarm lamp can be checked on the BioStation CT.

When the access gate is opened, a gate open icon appears below the graph. The gate open period is displayed in yellow in the graphs. The system shutdown period is displayed in gray.



Environmental factor graph window

Changing the range

Click the Range button on the left side of the window to display graphs for the time range displayed on the Range button. When the 30 min button is clicked, the environmental changes from 30 minutes ago to the present are displayed in the graphs.



Shifting the time axis

Click the arrow button below the graphs to shift the time axis of the graphs and change the display of the graphs.

- (): Shift back the time axis by one grid.
- ▶ : Shift forward the time axis by one grid.
- Shift back the time axis by one window.
- Shift forward the time axis by one window.



Changing the temperature unit

Click "°C" or "°F" on the tab to change the unit of the temperature graph to Celsius or Fahrenheit.



3.2.1 Status Button Color Change

If there is a change in the temperature, humidity, CO_2 concentration, or O_2 concentration due to a control error in the system, the color of the frame and characters of the Status button change to red to indicate an abnormality. If the O_2 concentration value deviates from the preset upper-limit and lower-limit values, the color of the Status button and the character display area changes to yellow. When you find any abnormality, take proper measures in accordance with the description in the "BioStation CT Ver. 3.8 Instructions" and the instruction manual of the optional Oxygen Control unit.

Display indicating controller errors

When temperature control is abnormal

The button frame and the text in the Temp display area are displayed in red.

When humidity control is abnormal

The button frame and the text in the Humidity display area are displayed in red.

♦ When CO₂ concentration control is abnormal

The button frame and the text in the CO_2 display area are displayed in red.

♦ When O₂ concentration control is abnormal

The button frame and the text in the O_2 display area are displayed in red.

Display indicating that the value deviates form the preset range

When O₂ concentration value deviates from the preset range

The button frame and the O_2 display area are displayed in yellow.

If a control error occurs at the same time, the button frame is displayed in red.

For details on setting the O_2 concentration value, see the instruction manual for the optional Oxygen Control unit.

Status			
	Temp	37.0	°C
666	Humidity	90.0	%RH
<u>@</u>	CO2	5.0	%
2	02	20.0	%

Status			
ŧ	Temp	37.0	°C
600	Humidity	90.0	%RH
002	CO2	5.0	%
	02	20.0	%

Status				
		Temp	37.0	°C
0	0	Humidity	90.0	%RH
Q	22	CO2	5.0	%
6	2	02	20.0	%
			_	



Status				
	Temp	37.0	°C	
666	Humidi	ty900.0	%RH	
<u>@</u>	CO2	5.0	%	
	02	20.0	%	

3.3 Observing and Capturing Samples

This product can be used to observe and capture a sample loaded into the culture chamber or being cultured in the culture chamber, with the built-in microscope in the observation unit. There are two observation methods as follows:

Live observation (manual observation):

The sample in the stocker or the carrier is observed by operating the touch panel display manually.

For the procedure for live observation (manual observation), see the "BioStation CT Ver. 3.8 Instructions."

Scheduled observation (automatic observation):

By setting the observation schedule for each sample in the system, culture images are automatically captured at the specified times. For the scheduled observation procedure, see Section 3.4, "Scheduled Observation (Automatic Observation)."

When observing a sample immediately after it is loaded, be very careful with condensation on the culture vessel lid. Condensation on the lid may degrade autofocus performance.

If the temperature of a culture vessel is significantly lower than that of the interior of this product, condensation may occur on the lid. Make sure that there is no condensation causing temperature difference before loading the culture vessel, or wait until the temperature difference is minimized before performing observation.

3.3.1 Observation Area

Caution

The observation image may be unclear when certain types or shapes of culture vessel are used, or some observation point is observed in phase contrast microscopy. This phenomenon may also occur on the BioStation CT because the product performs phase contrast microscopy.

This phenomenon occurs frequently at low magnification (2x or 4x) observations, especially with a small area culture vessel such as a 96-well plate, a 48-well plate, or 24-well plate. This phenomenon occurs in the peripheral areas of a culture vessel at high magnification (10x, 20x, or 40x) observations.

Consider these conditions before setting observation conditions for live observation and scheduled observations. For details on desirable observation areas, see the following tables.

Desirable observation areas (6-well plate)

Magnification 2x	Within 4 mm radius of the well center
Magnification 4x	Within 6.5 mm radius of the well center
Magnification 10x	Within 12.5 mm radius of the well center
Magnification 20x	Within 12.5 mm radius of the well center
Magnification 40x	Within 12.5 mm radius of the well center

Desirable observation areas (96-well plate)

Magnification 2x	No good observation area
Magnification 4x	No good observation area
Magnification 10x	Within 0.8 mm radius of the well center
Magnification 20x	Within 0.8 mm radius of the well center
Magnification 40x	Within 0.8 mm radius of the well center

Unclear image area near the peripheral of a culture vessel

Magnification 2x	13.5 mm or near from the peripheral area of a culture vessel
Magnification 4x	10.5 mm or near from the peripheral area of a culture vessel
Magnification 10x	5.0 mm or near from the peripheral area of a culture vessel
Magnification 20x	5.0 mm or near from the peripheral area of a culture vessel
Magnification 40x	5.0 mm or near from the peripheral area of a culture vessel

3.4 Scheduled Observation (Automated Observation)

This section describes the procedure for automatically observing samples cultured in a stocker in accordance with a preset schedule.

3.4.1 Selecting a Sample

- (1) Select the sample to schedule observation.
 - a. To open the Observation condition setting window from the Select function window
 - a-1. On the System status screen, click the button for the stocker that contains the sample to be scheduled.

The Select function window appears.

a-2. Click the New experiment button.

The Observation condition setting window for the selected sample appears.

If the Observation condition setting window is opened from the Select function window, samples have already been selected. Go to step (3) in Section 3.4.2, "Setting Scheduled Observation Conditions."

To check the observation schedule for the selected sample, go to step (2).

b. To open the Schedule confirmation window from the Image review window

b-1. On the System status screen, click the button for the stocker that contains the sample to be scheduled.

The Select function window appears.

b-2. Click the Image review button.

The Image review window for the selected sample appears.



System status screen



Select function window



System status screen



Select function window

b-3. Click the Timelapse button on the left side of the Image review window.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.

If the Schedule confirmation window is opened from the Image review window, the Schedule confirmation window for the sample displayed in the Image review window appears. Since samples have already been selected, go to step (3) in Section 3.4.2, "Setting Scheduled Observation Conditions."

To check the observation schedule for the selected sample, go to step (2).



Image review window

c. To open the Schedule confirmation window from the Functions window

c-1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

c-2. Click the Scheduling button.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.

- Windows Internet Explorer		×
		,
Core Scheduling	Download	
Sample list	D Upload	
Search	Tool	
Latest photo	T Purge	
Multi images	Master maintenance	
E Stocker status		
Suser setting		
С	058	og (Ver.)

Functions window

c-3. Click the Select button.

The Sample selection window appears.



Schedule confirmation window



Sample selection window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Stocker display area	Select a stocker that contains the sample to be scheduled.
(2)	Scheduled observation icon	This icon indicates that a scheduled observation is set for the sample in the stocker.
(3)	Holder map display area	This area displays a holder map of the selected stocker.
(4)	Samplo list display area	This area displays a list of samples in the selected stocker.
(4)	Sample list display alea	When a 96- or 48-well plate is selected, the Sample list is not displayed.
(5)	OK button	Click this button to open the Schedule confirmation window for the selected sample.
(6)	Back button	Click this button to return to the Schedule confirmation window.

c-4. Select the button for the stocker that contains the sample to be scheduled.

The frame color of the selected stocker button turns blue and the holder map and the Sample list are displayed.

To set the same schedule for all the samples in the holder, go to step c-6 and click the OK button.



Sample selection window

c-5. To schedule a single sample, select the sample from the holder map or the Sample list.





20



Sample selection window (When 96-, 48-well plate is selected)

c-6. Click the OK button.

The Sample selection window closes and the Schedule confirmation window appears.

After the sample is selected, the Current Timelapse button and the New experiment button are enabled in the Schedule confirmation window.

When a schedule is already set up, and when the sample selected in the Sample selection window is the same as the previous one, the schedule is displayed in red. The schedule for other samples stored in the same holder is displayed in orange.





The Schedule confirmation window shows the schedule for a single day or three days in one screen, with each 10 minute period categorized by color.

Schedule confirmation window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Select button	Click this button to display the Sample selection window for scheduled observation.
		Click this button to display the Current schedule window.
(2)	Current schedule button	One-week observation schedule for the selected sample is displayed in the Current schedule window.
(3)	New experiment button	Click this button to display the Observation condition setting window.
(4)	Status update button	Click this button to display the latest schedule setting.
		Delete the observation schedule.
(5)	Delete area	 1 Holder button: Delete all observation schedule settings in the selected stocker at the same time. All holders button: Delete all observation schedules for the samples cultured by the same
		user and in the same vessel in all stockers at the same time.
(6)	Back button	Click this button to close the Schedule confirmation window.
(7)	Elapsed periods	The time frame already elapsed is displayed in blue because it cannot be scheduled.
(8)	Scheduled periods	An already scheduled time frame is displayed in blue in 10 minute units or in light blue if the time for scheduled observation is no more than 5 minutes. A schedule can be set in an already scheduled time frame if any vacant time is available.
(9)	Displayed days switch button	Click this button to switch the number of days (1 or 3) displayed in a single screen.

(2) To check the observation schedule for the selected sample, click the Current Timelapse button.

The Current schedule window appears.



Schedule confirmation window

The Current schedule window shows the one-week observation schedule for the selected sample. A period of time in which scheduled observation is set is displayed in red.

1. Click the Back button to return to the Schedule confirmation window after checking the Schedule.

- Windows Internet Explorer											
Stocker 19 Sample Name Mar/02-003-1											
	00:00 02:00	04:00	06:00	08:00	10:00	12:00	14:00	16:00	18:00	20:00	22:00
2013/Mar/11											
2013/Mar/12											
2013/Mar/13											
2013/Mar/14											
2013/Mar/15											
2013/Mar/16											
2013/Mar/17											
	00:00 02:00	04:00	06:00	08:00	10:00	12:00	14:00	16:00	18:00	20:00	22:00
									C	Bac	k N

Current schedule window

The procedure for selecting a sample is now complete.

To set scheduled observation conditions, go to Section 3.4.2, "Setting the Scheduled Observation Conditions."

3.4.2 Setting the Scheduled Observation Conditions

(1) Set the observation conditions for schedule observation.

To copy already registered scheduled observation settings, see Section 3.4.5.1, "Copying standby scheduled observation settings."

(2) Click the New experiment button.

The Observation condition setting window appears.



Schedule confirmation window

(3) Select an appropriate observation method from the observation method selection tabs.

There are three observation methods: Point observation, Full Scan observation, and Tiling observation.

- Point: An observation method which specifies the observation position from default or custom. See Section 3.4.2.1, "Point observation."
- Full Scan: An observation method which captures the entire culture area of the Sample as tiled images.

See Section 3.4.2.2, "Full Scan observation."

- * Full Scan observation is not possible when a 75 cm² culture flask or a part of 25 cm² culture flask (25CF(ob), 25CF_A(ob), 25CF_A) or Nunc 4-well multi dish is used.
- Tiling: An observation method that specifies the area to be observed at high magnification from the entire culture area captured by Full Scan and captures the specified area by tiling. See Section 3.4.2.3, "Tiling observation."
 - * To specify a desired observation area as a capture area by Tiling observation, a Full Scan image must be captured by Full Scan and the captured area must be registered as a custom observation point in the Full Scan image display window in advance.



Observation condition setting window

3.4.2.1 Point observation

This section describes the setting procedure when Point observation is selected as the observation method.



Observation condition setting window (Point tab selected)

No.	Name	Function				
(1)	Select all button	Click this button to select all samples of the holder. The selected sample is marked with a red frame.				
(2)	Clear button	Click this button to clear the observation condition settings.				
(3)	Stage speed selection button	Select the stage speed. Normal: Set the stage speed to normal. Slow: Set the stage speed to slow.				
(4)	Scheduled observation mode selection	 Select the scheduled observation mode. 				
(5)	Macro button	Select whether to capture a macro image during scheduled observation.(Enabled only during stage exclusive mode)ON (Concave):Enable macro capture.OFF (Convex):Disable macro capture.				
No.	Name	Function				
------	-----------------------------------	--	--	--	--	
(6)	Sample selection area	Select the sample for scheduled observation. (All samples are selected in the Observation condition setting window by default.)				
		The selected sample is marked with a red frame. To cancel the selection, click the selected sample again.				
		The scheduled observation conditions are loaded.				
(7)	Settings load buttons	Default button: Load the Scheduled observation default setting. (See Chapter 4, "Environmental Settings.")				
		Previous setting button: Load the previous observation settings.				
		Capture conditions of the holder are loaded and saved.				
(8)	Holder copy area	Load button: Load the saved capturing conditions for the holder into the vessel being displayed.				
		Save button: Save the capturing conditions for the vessel being displayed on a holder basis.				
		Capture conditions of each sample are loaded and saved.				
(9)	Sample copy area	Load button: Load the saved capturing conditions into the selected sample.				
		Save button: Save capture conditions of the selected sample.				
(10)	Back button	Click this button to returns to the previous window without saving the settings.				
		Select the observation method.				
(11)	Observation method selection tabs	There are three observation methods: Point observation, Full Scan observation, and Tiling observation.				
		Select the Point tab here.				
		Select the default observation position or a custom observation point.				
		Default observation position: An observation position preregistered on this product by default.				
	Observation position setting	Custom observation point: An observation position newly registered for a live observation, scheduled observation, or in the Full scan image display window.				
(12)	area	Two ways for displaying the custom observation point are shown below.				
		 When the custom observation point is registered for the sample selected from the sample selection area. 				
		 When multiple samples are selected from the sample selection area. (Note that a sample without a registered custom observation point cannot be set even though the Set button is clicked.) 				

No.	Name	Function			
		Select the observation magnification and FL channel button.			
(13)	Magnification/FL channel setting area	Magnification button: Select the magnification to be used to capture a phase contrast image in scheduled observation.			
		FL channel button: Click the buttons for the magnifications and channels of the fluorescence images to be captured. Multiple channels can be selected.			
		Detail button: The FL image exposure conditions setting window appears. Set the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source. (See Section 3.4.2.4, "Setting exposure conditions for fluorescence images.")			
		FL select button: The FL channel selection window appears. When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be used when setting scheduled observation conditions can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5). (See Section 3.4.2.5, "Changing the fluorescence channel (optional).")			
	Focus Type area	Select the focus type.			
(14)		Normal AF: Perform autofocus at the specified observation position (the center of the sample when a 96- or 48-well plate is used).			
		Custom focus: Autofocus is not performed. Instead, the Z position of the registered custom observation point is used. (Enabled only when Custom observation point is selected.)			
		Focus teach button: Register custom observation points (X, Y, Z) during scheduled observation when Normal AF is clicked.			
		Specify the number of Z stack images.			
	Z stack area	Selectable button: Enable the Z stack capture function in selectable pitches. Select a capture range and pitch for each magnification. The number of images to be captured is selected automatically.			
(15)		Fixed button: Enable the Z stack capture function in fixed pitch. Select the number of images to be captured for each magnification. The pitch and capture area are selected automatically.			
		Detail button: Display the setting window for selectable pitches or fixed pitches.			
(16)	Time required for observation/data size	The time and data size required for one round of scheduled observation is displayed when the Set button is clicked.			
(17)	Set button	Click this button to set the Observation setting for the selected sample.			
(18)	Scheduling button	Click this button to display the Scheduling window.			

(1) Set the mode for scheduled observation.

There are two modes available for scheduled observations: The Normal mode to return the holder to the stocker each time 1 Round is finished, and the Stage exclusive mode that keeps the holder on the stage from the first Round to the last Round.

The procedure for setting scheduled observation varies depending on whether Normal mode or Stage exclusive mode is used. For details, see Section 3.4.3, "Setting Schedules."

To use the Normal mode for scheduled observation

a. Switch the Scheduled observation mode selection to ∰ ↔ Ď (Normal mode).

The figure on the right shows the mode button set to the Normal mode.

To use the Stage exclusive mode for scheduled observation

a. Switch the Scheduled observation mode selection to Keep (Stage exclusive mode).

The figure on the right shows the mode button set to the Stage exclusive mode.

b. Switch the Macro button to either enable or disable macro capture.

The figure on the right shows the Macro button set to OFF (to disable the macro capture).

The Macro button is only effective for the Stage exclusive mode. Be sure to perform macro capture when using the Normal mode for scheduled observation.

(2) If necessary, use the Stage speed selection to switch the stage speed when shifting the observation position.

Each time the Stage speed selection button is clicked, the mode is switched between Normal (normal speed) and Slow (slow speed).

(3) Select the sample for scheduled observation.

All samples are selected in the Observation condition setting window by default.

When a vessel other than 96-, 48-well plate is used

Click the Sample button in the Sample selection area to select the sample for scheduled observation. The selected sample is marked with a red frame. To cancel the selection, click the selected sample again.

To select or unselect all samples in the holder, click the Select all button.

To use the sample and the Observation setting used in the previous observation, click the Previous setting button.







Observation condition setting window

When using a 96-, 48-well plate

Click the Sample selection area to display the 96-well or 48-well plate sample selection window.

Click the target sample to select it.

The selected sample is marked with a red frame.

Clicking the Select all button selects or unselects all samples.

Clicking one of the vertical alphabet buttons selects all samples in that row. Clicking one of the horizontal number buttons selects all samples in that column. When the selected sample is clicked again, the selection is canceled.

Clicking the OK button applies the selection and reopens the Observation condition setting window.



Well plate sample selection window (96-well)

If a well plate is used and the selected samples contain an empty well on which cells are not seeded, autofocus on other wells may not work correctly.

Because images may become out of focus, exclude empty wells before selecting samples and setting the observation conditions.



Well plate



Selecting only wells on which cells are seeded



(4) Select the observation position.

Select the default observation position or a custom observation point.

Two ways for displaying the custom observation point are shown below.

- When the custom observation point is registered for the sample selected from the sample selection area.
- When multiple samples are selected from the sample selection area.
 (Note that a sample without a registered custom observation point cannot be set even though the Set button is clicked in step (9).)



Observation condition setting window

(5) Select the focus type.

Focus type can be selected for samples with a custom observation point registered.

The following describes each case.

a. When a default observation point is selected

Focus type cannot be selected. Normal AF is selected and autofocus is performed at the specified observation position (the center of the sample when a 96- or 48-well plate is used).

b. When a custom observation point is selected

Either Custom focus or Normal AF can be selected.

With Custom focus, scheduled observation is performed at the Z position of the registered custom observation point without performing autofocus.

Select Normal AF to perform autofocus at the specified observation position.



When the custom observation point is changed after the previous scheduled observation, the custom observation point (on the left) used in the previous scheduled observation and the new custom observation point (on the right) are both displayed by clicking the Previous setting button in step (3).



To use the new custom observation point changed from the observation position in the previous scheduled observation, select the custom observation point (displayed in NEW) on the right.

Custom observation point used in the previous scheduled	19 1ame:Mar/02-003 -1 10 Point	Option (Normal) Hormal	New custom observation point
observation	Position · · ·		

If the sample unloaded so the medium can be changed or for checking is reloaded, the custom observation point remains without being deleted. When a new custom observation point is registered without the current custom observation point being deleted, the new custom observation point is added to the current custom point. Delete unnecessary custom observation point in the relevant Live observation window.

A custom observation point can be registered as shown below. (Up to 25 custom observation points can be registered per sample.)

a. Registration during live observation

For details on the procedure for registering custom observation points during a live observation, see the "BioStation CT Ver. 3.8 Instructions."

b. Registration during scheduled observation

A custom observation points (X, Y, Z) can be registered using the following procedure. In this case, the Autofocus setting is registered as the custom observation point (Z).

The custom observation point is registered automatically during scheduled observation so that it can be used at the next scheduled observation.

Positior

.

Magnification

2x

(4x)

10x

(20x)

(40x)

Normal AF

Focus

 $(\cdot \cdot)$

- 1 -

Ch1

Ch1

Ch1

Ch1

Ch1

b-1. Select the default observation position or a custom observation point.

If a custom observation point is selected, click the Normal AF button to enable the Focus teach button.

b-2. Click the Focus teach button.

When the scheduled observation is performed by selecting the Focus teach button, observation is allowed only once and cannot be repeated.

c. Registration in the Full Scan image display window

For details on registration, see Page 129.

(6) Select magnifications to be used for scheduled observation.

The figure on the right shows an example that the three magnifications (2x, 4x, and 10x) are selected.

To use the default settings of magnifications and the observation position, click the Default button.

For details on the default settings, see Chapter 4, "Environmental Settings."

(7) To capture the fluorescence image, select the FL channel button.

To change the exposure conditions for capturing fluorescence images, click the Detail button. For details, see Section 3.4.2.4, "Setting exposure conditions for fluorescence images."

When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be used can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5). For details, see Section 3.4.2.5, "Changing the fluorescence channel (optional)."

When the Fluorescence unit is not connected, the FL channel button is disabled.



Full Scan

Ch2

Ch2

Ch2

Ch2

Ch2

Custom focus

Ch3

Ch3

Ch3

FL select

Detail

Detail

Detail

(Detail)

Detail

Focus teach

1.5



(8) Specify the number of Z stack images.

If the default setting is acceptable, go to step (9).

For details on the default settings, see Chapter 4, "Environmental Settings."

Z stack

Micro images captured in a scheduled observation are included in a set of images shifted in the Z-axis direction around the autofocus position. The image set is called a Z stack image. For Z stack images, there are two ways to capture images; Fixed pitch for capturing images in accordance with a fixed pitch and selectable pitch for capturing images in accordance with a specified range and pitch.

Fixed pitch images

Images are captured at a predefined range and pitch by selecting the number of images (1, 3, 8, 16, or 40).

The autofocus position in a Z stack image captured with a fixed pitch is defined for each image count by default as shown below. However, if a position near the upper or lower limit of the Z-axis is set for the autofocus position, the image count of the upper part and the lower part will change. (Example: If the lowest position in the Z-axis is set as the autofocus position in fixed pitch capturing of eight images, the lower part image count is zero and the upper part image count is seven.)



Additionally, if a custom observation point is selected and the Custom focus button is clicked to capture an image for in scheduled observation, the AF position described above will be the Z position registered as the custom observation point.

Selectable pitch images

To capture images using a selectable pitch, determine the number of images to be captured by selecting the range in the Z-axis direction (0, 100, 200, 300, or 400 μ m) and pitch (5, 10, or 20 μ m).

When the selected range is 0 μ m, a Z stack is not generated and only one image is captured. When the selected range is 400 μ m and the pitch is 5 μ m, the number of capturing images is the maximum (81 images).

* The function called "Micro set" in BioStation CT Ver.3.3 and earlier is now referred to as "Fixed-pitch Z stack."

Click the Selectable or Fixed button to select the pitch setting.

a. Using Selectable pitch

Selecting a capture range and pitch for each magnification automatically specifies the number of images to be captured. Note that the magnifications in the Observation condition setting window change in conjunction with the magnifications selected in the Selectable pitch setting window.

a-1. Click the Selectable button and then click the Detail button.

The Selectable pitch setting window appears.

a-2. Select a Range and Pitch for each magnification.

Depending on the selected range and pitch, the number of images to be captured is determined and displayed on the right side of the window.

a-3. Click the OK button.





Selectable pitch setting window

b. Using Fixed pitch

Selecting the number of capturing images for each magnification automatically specifies a corresponding capture range and pitch. Note that the magnifications in the Observation condition setting window change in conjunction with the magnifications selected in the Fixed pitch setting window.

b-1. Click the Fixed button and then click the Detail button.

The Fixed pitch setting window appears.

- b-2. Directly select the number of images to be captured (1, 3, 8, 16, or 40).
- b-3. Click the OK button.





Fixed pitch setting window

(9) To specify the selected observation setting, click the Set button.

The observation setting is set up for the selected sample.

Samples set for scheduled observations are displayed as shown in the figure on the right.

The time and data size required for one round of scheduled observation is displayed.

When the observation setting is set, the **observation** appears on the Observation method selection tab.

The procedure for setting the point observation conditions is now complete.

To set schedules, see Section 3.4.3, "Setting Schedules."

A high magnification image of any point and a low magnification image of entire sample can be captured at the same time with one scheduled observation setting by combining Point observation that enables high magnification observation and Full Scan observation which performs low magnification observation. Full Scan observation is not possible when a 75 cm² culture flask or a part of 25 cm² culture flask (25CF(ob), 25CF_A(ob), 25CF_A) or Nunc 4-well multi dish is used.

Perform the setting in accordance with the following procedure.

- 1. Set the scheduled observation condition for Point observation and click the Set button.
- 2. Select the Full Scan observation method selection tab and set the Full Scan scheduled observation condition. (See Section 3.4.2.2.)
- 3. Click the Set button.

The observation setting is set to the selected sample and the total time and data size required for a round of both scheduled observations is displayed in the time required for observation area.

The **i**con appears on the Observation method selection tab for which the observation setting is set.







3.4.2.2 Full Scan observation

This section describes the setting procedure when Full Scan observation is selected as the observation method.



Observation condition setting window (Full Scan tab selected)

No.	Name	Function				
(1)	Select all button	Click this button to select all samples of the holder. The selected sample is marked with a red frame.				
(2)	Clear button	Click this button to clear the observation condition settings.				
		Select the stage speed.				
(3)	Stage speed selection button	Normal: Set the stage speed to normal.				
		Slow: Set the stage speed to slow.				
		Select the scheduled observation mode.				
(4)	Scheduled observation mode selection	Button: (Normal mode) The holder is returned to the stocker when each round in scheduled observation is finished.				
		Keep button:(Stage exclusive mode)The holder is kept on the stage from the first round to the last round for scheduled observation.				
	Macro button	Select whether to capture a macro image during scheduled observation.				
(5)		(Enabled only during stage exclusive mode)				
(5)		ON (Concave): Enable macro capture.				
		OFF (Convex): Disable macro capture.				
(6)		Select the sample for scheduled observation. (All samples are selected in the Observation condition setting window by default.)				
		The selected sample is marked with a red frame. To cancel the selection, click the selected sample again.				

No.	Name	Function				
		The scheduled observation conditions are loaded.				
(7)	Settings load buttons	Default button: Load the Scheduled observation default setting. (See Chapter 4, "Environmental Settings.")				
		Previous setting button: Load the previous observation settings.				
		Capture conditions of the holder are loaded and saved.				
(8)	Holder copy area	Load button: Load the saved capturing conditions for the holder into the vessel being displayed.				
		Save button: Save the capturing conditions for the vessel being displayed on a holder basis.				
		Capture conditions of each sample are loaded and saved.				
(9)	Sample copy area	Load button: Load the saved capturing conditions into the selected sample.				
		Save button: Save capture conditions of the selected sample.				
(10)	Back button	Click this button to return to the previous window without saving the settings.				
	Observation method selection tabs	Select the observation method.				
(11)		There are three observation methods: Point observation, Full Scan observation, and Tiling observation.				
		Select the Full Scan tab here.				
		Select the autofocus position.				
(12)	AF position setting area	Quick: Autofocus is performed at the center of the sample.				
		Fine: Autofocus is performed at more than one point. Disabled when a 96-well plate or 48-well plate is used.				
		Select the observation magnification and FL channel button.				
	Magnification/FL channel setting area	 Magnification button: Select the magnification to be used to capture a phase contrast image in scheduled observation. The observation magnification displayed in the Magnification area depends on the combination of the type of culture vessel and Quick or Fine in the AF position setting area. 				
(13)		FL channel button: Click the buttons for the magnifications and channels of the fluorescence images to be captured. Multiple channels of the same magnification can be selected.				
		Detail button: The FL image exposure conditions setting window appears. Set the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source. (See Section 3.4.2.4, "Setting exposure conditions for fluorescence images.")				
		 FL select button: The FL channel selection window appears. When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be used when setting scheduled observation conditions can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5). (See Section 3.4.2.5, "Changing the fluorescence channel (optional).") 				

No.	Name	Function
		Select the focus type.
(14)	Focus Type area	Normal AF: Autofocus is performed at the center of the sample.
		Custom focus: Autofocus is performed near the custom observation point. (Enabled only for sample with FullScan Z registered with live observation.)
		Focus teach button: (When Full Scan is selected, this button is disabled.)
(15)	Z stack area	When Full Scan is selected, this button is disabled.
(16)	Time required for observation/data size	The time and data size required for one round of scheduled observation is displayed when the Set button is clicked.
(17)	Set button	Click this button to set the Observation setting for the selected sample.
(18)	Scheduling button	Click this button to display the Scheduling window.

* The optional software "CL-Quant" allows analyzing the captured Full Scan images and saving the combined images.

(1) Set the mode for scheduled observation.

There are two modes available for scheduled observations: The Normal mode to return the holder to the stocker each time 1 Round is finished, and the Stage exclusive mode that keeps the holder on the stage from the first Round to the last Round.

The procedure for setting scheduled observation varies depending on whether Normal mode or Stage exclusive mode is used. For details, see Section 3.4.3, "Setting Schedules."

To use the Normal mode for scheduled observation

a. Switch the Scheduled observation mode selection to ∰ ↔ 🖸 (Normal mode).

The figure on the right shows the mode button set to the Normal mode.

[Option 🔶 Normal	Macro
nt	Full Scan	Tiling
Fine		

Observation condition setting window

To use the Stage exclusive mode for scheduled observation

a. Switch the Scheduled observation mode selection to Keep (Stage exclusive mode).

The figure on the right shows the mode button set to the Stage exclusive mode.

nt	Option	Full Scan	Keep	Tiling
Fine				

b. Switch the Macro button to either enable or disable macro capture.

The figure on the right shows the Macro button set to OFF (to disable the macro capture).

The Macro button is effective only in the stage exclusive mode. Be sure to perform the macro capture when using the normal mode for scheduled observation.

(2) If necessary, use the Stage speed selection to switch the stage speed when shifting the observation position.

Each time the Stage speed selection button is clicked,, the mode is switched between Normal (normal speed) and Slow (slow speed).

(3) Select the sample for the scheduled observation.

All samples are selected in the Observation condition setting window by default.

When a vessel other than a 96-, 48-well plate is used

When the Full Scan tab is selected, all samples appear as selected (red frame).

If there is a sample for which observation conditions do not need to be set, click the selected sample once more to deselect it.

To select or unselect all samples in the holder, click the Select all button.

To use the sample and the same observation setting used in the previous observation, click the Previous setting button.

When using a 96-, 48-well plate

Click the Sample selection area to display the 96-well or 48-well plate sample selection window.

Click the target sample to select it. The selected sample is marked with a red frame.

Clicking the Select all button selects or unselects all samples.

Clicking one of the vertical alphabet buttons selects all samples in that row. Clicking one of the horizontal number buttons selects all samples in that column. When the selected sample is clicked again, the selection is canceled.

Clicking the OK button reflects the selection and reopens the Observation condition setting window.









Well plate sample selection window (96-well)

If a well plate is used and the selected samples contain an empty well on which cells are not seeded, autofocus on other wells may not work correctly.

Because images may become out of focus, exclude empty wells before selecting samples and setting the observation conditions.



(4) Select the autofocus position.

Select Quick to perform AF at the center of the sample.

Select Fine to perform AF at more than one position. (Disabled when a 96-well plate or 48-well plate is used.)

Because the AF is performed at more than one position, a high-precision image can be acquired. (However, it takes time to observe one round.)



Observation condition setting window

(5) Select magnifications to be used for scheduled observation.

The observation magnification displayed in the Magnification area depends on the combination of the type of culture vessel and Quick or Fine in the AF position setting area.

	Point		Full Scan		Tiling
Quick	Fine				
Magnificat	ion				FL select
(Ph		FL Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail
1					1

Culture vessel		35 mm di	ish					60 mm	dish	
AF position mode	Quick Fine Quic			Quick Fine						
Observation magnification	2x	4x		10x		2x		(4x	10x
Number of AF position	1	1		9		1	4		4	9
Number of images captured	10x10	20x20	1	10x10		x14	7x	7	14x14	15x15
Exposure (min) - Ph only	15	30		55	1	0	15	5	25	40
Data size - Ph only	396	1567		3521	3	09	30	9	1227	3166
Exposure (min) - Ph + FL 1ch (*)	55	75		150	4	15	45	5	65	120
Data size - Ph + FL 1ch (*)	786	3130		7036	6	15	61	5	2452	6330
		100 m	m diah					6	well	
	Quiate	100 m				Quial	-	0	-weii	
AF position mode	Quick	0	Fine		0	QUICK	(0	Fine	10
	2X	2X	4X	1		2X		2X	4X	1UX
	1	10	10	0 45	20 5v1 F	1044		4 5F	4	25
Exposure (min) _ Dh anti-	20X20	5X5	10X1	u 15	55	10x10	J	5X5	10X1	U /X/
Exposure (mm) - Phoniy	10	20	30		306	15		3U 175	40	1 5
Exposure (min) $Dh + FL (ah /*)$	314	514	1251	43	65	4/5		4/0	100	075
Exposure (min) - Pn + FL 1ch (*)	45	50	00	1	700	00		80	2750	2/5
Data Size - Pii + FL Tcii ()	020	020	2501	0/	/90	943		943	3750	11490
Culture vessel		12-	well			24-well				
AF position mode		Quick		Fine	e	Quick			Fine	
Observation magnification	2x	4	x	10>	(2)	x		4x	10x
Number of AF position	1		1 4			1		1		1
Number of images captured	6x6	12	12x12		.11 4x		:4	1	2x12	15x15
Exposure (min) - Ph only	15	3	30		25			30	50	
Data size - Ph only	349	13	1361		19 32		2	1	222	4240
Exposure (min) - Ph + FL 1ch (*)	55	7	0	185	5	55			70 16	
Data size - Ph + FL 1ch (*)	686	27	'11	908	6	622 2422 8459				
Culture vessel		48-	well					96	6-well	
AF position mode	Qu	ick		Fine		Quick F			Fine	
Observation magnification	4	x		10x		4x				10x
Number of AF position	1			1		1			1	
Number of images captured	6>	(6		10x10		4x4			8x8	
Exposure (min) - Ph only	4	5		55		60			80	
Data size - Ph only	13	93		3793		1285			4885	
Exposure (min) - Ph + FL 1ch (*)	8	5		155		105			210	
Data size - Ph + FL 1ch (*)	27	43		7543		2485 9685			9685	
Culture vessel			25 cm^2 c	lture flack	r				75cm ² ci	ulture flask
AF position mode	Quick			Fin	Ie					
Observation magnification	22		2x	rine ⊿v		10x				
Number of AF position	1		4	-+/ /	<u>× 1</u>		25			
Number of images captured	14v1/	7	, x7	4 14v	14	12	x12	_	Not an	nlicable
Exposure (min) - Ph only	147.14		10	140	5			nordp	Piloane	
Data size - Ph only	155	1	55	61	, Δ	20	214			
Exposure (min) $Dh \pm El (ab (*))$	100		25	20	-	20	15	_		
	25		25		,	-	10			

The reference values in this table are by culture vessel unit. (by one dish or one well-plate)

(6) To capture the fluorescence image, select the FL channel button.

To change the exposure conditions for capturing fluorescence images, click the Detail button. For details, see Section 3.4.2.4, "Setting exposure conditions for fluorescence images."

When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be used can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5). For details, see Section 3.4.2.5, "Changing the fluorescence channel (optional)."

When the optional Fluorescence unit is not connected, the FL channel button is disabled.

(7) Select the focus type.

Focus type can be selected for sample with FullScan Z registered in the Ph live observation window.

The following describes each case.

a. Sample name without registered FullScan Z button

The Focus type cannot be selected. Normal AF is selected and autofocus is performed at the center of sample.

b. Sample name with registered FullScan Z button

Either Custom focus or Normal AF can be selected.

Custom focus performs autofocus near the custom observation point of the registered FullScan Z.

Select Normal AF to perform autofocus at the center of the sample.

(8) To specify the selected observation setting, click the Set button.

The observation setting is set up for the selected sample.







Samples set for scheduled observations are displayed as shown in the figure on the right.

The time and data size required for one round of scheduled observation is displayed.

When the observation setting is set, the **observation** appears on the Observation method selection tab.



The procedure for setting the full scan observation conditions is now complete.

To set schedules, see Section 3.4.3, "Setting Schedules."

A low magnification image of entire sample and high magnification images of any point can be captured at the same time with one Scheduled observation setting by combining Full Scan observation which is low magnification observation and Point observation or Tiling observation that enables high magnification.

* To specify a desired observation area as a capture area by Tiling observation, a Full Scan image must be captured by Full Scan and the captured area must be registered in the Full Scan image display window in advance.

Perform the setting in accordance with the following procedure.

- Set the Full Scan observation scheduled observation condition and click the Set button.
- Switch to Point observation or Tiling observation and set the scheduled observation conditions. (See Section 3.4.2.1 for details on settings on the Point tab and Section 3.4.2.3 for settings on the Tiling tab.)
- 3. Click the Set button.

The observation setting is set to the selected sample and the total time and data size required for a round of both scheduled observations is displayed in the time required for observation area.

The icon appears on the Observation method selection tab for which the observation setting is set.



3.4.2.3 Tiling observation

This section describes the setting procedure when Tiling observation is selected as the observation method.

The procedure for Tiling observation depends on the method used to specify the position to be observed.

a. Tiling capture by autofocusing at the center of the entire sample (Center)

Go to step (5).

b. Tiling capture by autofocusing at the center of each specified capture area (Custom)

To perform Tiling observation at a desired observation position (Custom), a Full Scan image must be captured by Full Scan and the captured area must be registered as Tiling observation area in the Full Scan image display window in advance.

The Full Scan image must be captured by Full Scan in advance.

Set after completing image capturing in accordance with the procedures from sections 3.4.2.2, "Full Scan observation" to section 3.4.3, "Setting Schedules."



Observation condition setting window (Tiling tab selected)

(1) Display the Full Scan image display window.

1. The Image review window is displayed.

For the procedure for displaying the Image review window, see Section 3.4.1, "Selecting a Sample."



Image review window

2. Click the thumbnail image of the Full Scan image.

The Full Scan image display window appears.



- (2) On the Point tab of the Full Scan image display window, register the center of the area on which tiled observation is to be performed as the custom observation point.
 - 1. In the image display Area select area the center of the area on which tiled observation is to be performed.

Enlarge, reduce, or shift the field of view to move the position to be registered as a custom observation point to the center of view.



Full Scan image display window (Point tab)

Alternatively, click a point in the tiled image displayed in the image display area to enlarge the selected point.

For more information on the operation of the Full Scan image display window, see Section 3.5.3.4, "Viewing the Full Scan image and preparing download."

Use Gain and Offset to adjust the brightness of a displayed image when searching for an area to observe.

Use the Gain +/- button to adjust the contrast.

Use the Offset +/- button to adjust the brightness.

2. Click the Set button.

The XY coordinates of the center of view displayed in the image display area are registered as a custom observation point.

The registered custom observation point is added to the custom point list field and indicated with a light blue pointer (crosshair) in the image display area and observation point display area.

The pointer in the image display area can be shown/hidden using the +Off button.

3. To perform tiled observation of more than one area, register the center of each area as a custom observation point.







- (3) Register the area on which Tiling observation is to be performed.
 - 1. Click the Tiling tab.

The Tiling tab window appears.





Full Scan image display window (Tiling tab)

No.	Name	Function					
(1)	Channel tabs	These tabs are displayed when fluorescence images are captured. Select a tab to switch the image displayed among Ph (a phase contrast image) and Ch1 to 3 (FL channel images).					
(2)	Sample information	This area displays the observation point, sample name, and captured date and time.					
(3)	Overlap button	Click this button to overlay the fluorescence image and the phase contrast image.					
(4)	Observation point display area	This area displays all custom observation points registered in the entire sample area or the position and size of observation field of view displayed in the image display area.					
(5)	Scan playback function	Scanning of the entire field of view is played back automatically. Frame scan: Play back scan of entire field of view with the selected frame size. Auto browse: Play back scan with the displayed magnification from the currently displayed point. Also enables pause, resume, or clear playback of scan.					
(6)	Display size change buttons	 +, - buttons: Enlarge or reduce the image. FIT button: Display the image on the full screen. Field of view 1 frame move button: Shift the field of view up/down, left/right by one frame. 					

No.	Name	Function				
		Adjust the brigh	tness of a displayed image.			
(7)		Gain:	Use the +/- button to adjust the contrast by ± 0.1 .			
	Brightness adjustment of a displayed image	Offset:	Adjust the brightness. Use the +/- button to adjust the brightness by ± 5 for a phase contrast image or by ± 10 for a fluorescence image.			
		Reset button:	Reset the brightness of a displayed image.			
		Click a tab to sv	vitch the operation window.			
		Point tab: Enable regi	stration of custom observation point.			
(8)	Operation window switch tabs	Tiling tab: Enable regis "Tiling obse	stration of capture area for Tiling observation. (See Section 3.4.2.3, rvation.")			
		Download tab: Enable download preparation for an Full Scan image. (See Section 3.5.3.4, "Viewing the Full Scan image and preparing download.")				
(9)		This area displa	ys the set tiling capture magnification, count, and capture range.			
	Tiling capture area setting area	Detail button: Display the Tiling observation condition change window and allows changing the tiled capture magnification and count.				
		Set button: Register the	position displayed in the image display area as tiled captured area.			
(10)	Cancel button	Click this button to cancel the tiled capture area registered with the Set button.				
		This field displays the registered custom observation point.				
(11)	Custom point list field	Select a Custom observation point from the list moves the field of view to that position.				
		 button: Play back ti During play button paus 	melapse images continuously. back, this button changes to the pause button and clicking the ses playback.			
(12)	playback button	I►/ I button: Play one fra	ame forward /one frame backward			
		FF button: F	ast-forward an image.			
		Skip button: S	kip the image for the predefined frame during playback.			
(13)	+Off button	Click this button	to display or hide pointers displayed in the image display area.			
		Click this button	to display the Multi images display window.			
(14)	Multi-images button	Full Scan obser window. (See S	vation thumbnail images are registered in the Multi images display ection 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Images.")			
(15)	Close button	Click this button to close the Full Scan image display window.				

2. From the Custom observation point list, select a custom observation point within the area on which tiling capture is to be performed.

The specified custom observation point appears in the image display area.



Full Scan image display window (Tiling tab)

3. Check the tiling observation condition displayed in the image display area.

Click the Detail button as necessary to change the tiling capture magnification and tiling count setting.

Click the Detail button to display the Tiling observation condition change window.

Select the Magnification button to change the magnification. (Multiple selections are not allowed.)

To change the tiling count, select a tiling area from the number selection box showing a number from 1 to 20 which is displayed by clicking the Tiling number field. (Selecting 5 captures 25 images in a 5×5 grid.)

Click the OK button to confirm the change.

One tiling observation condition can be set for each sample.

4. Click the Set button.

A Tiling observation area is registered.





Tiling observation condition change window



Mar/02-003-1 2013/Mar/12 11:34 Full Scan Mag 2:

Set

point list 1 (-05160,005136)

2448 -04332)

9 4 1

Æ Tiling Rese

Detail

Cancel

When registered, the number of the corresponding point in the Custom point list field turns pink.

The registered tiling observation area pointer is near the pointer.

displayed in the observation point display area in pink and the number of the custom observation point in the Custom point list field is displayed

In the window on the right, the tiling capture magnification is 20x, capture count is 25 in 5×5 grid, and the tiling capture area is 1.92 mm × 1.92 mm.

Capture area that is not adjacent to each other can also be captured as tiling image. In that case, repeat steps 2 to 4 for each Tiling observation area to register.



5. Click the Close button.

2.

appears.

The Full scan image display window closes and the Image review window appears.



(4) Set the observation conditions for schedule observation.

1. With the sample for Tiling observation selected, click the Timelapse button on the left side of the Image review window.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.

Click the New experiment button.

The Observation condition setting window



Image review window



Schedule confirmation window

e	- Windows Internet Explorer					
	Setting Scheduling Stocker: Sample a	19 ame:Mar/02-003 -1	Option	III Normal	(Macro
	🗈 Select all	Point	- Y	Full Scan		Tiling
		Position Center Custom			Tilin 2 x 2 = 4 1.56mm x 1.54	g number 2 images 5mm range
		Magnification Ph	FL			FL select
		2×	Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail
		4x	Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail
		10x	Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail
	Load Save	20×	Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail
	Sample copy	(40x)	Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail
	Load E Save	Focus Normal	AF	Custom focus	Focu	s teach
	CL-Quant Recipe	Z stack	able	Fixed) (Detail
	Back	0	min / Round MB / Round	D :	iet 🚺	Scheduling

Observation condition setting window

3. Select Tiling observation on the Observation method selection tab.



Observation condition setting window (Tiling tab selected)

No.	Name	Function			
(1)	Select all button	Click this button to select all samples of the holder. The selected sample is marked with a red frame.			
(2)	Clear button	Click this button to clear the observation condition settings.			
	Stage speed	Select the stage speed.			
(3)		Normal: Set the stage speed to normal.			
		Slow: Set the stage speed to slow.			
	Scheduled observation mode selection	Select the scheduled observation mode.			
(4)		 ⇒ D button: (Normal mode) The holder is returned to the stocker when each round in scheduled observation is finished. Keep button: (Stage exclusive mode) The holder is kept on the stage from the first round to the last round for scheduled observation. 			
	Maara huttan	Select whether to capture a macro image during scheduled observation.			
(5)		(Enabled only during stage exclusive mode)			
(5)		ON (Concave): Enable macro capture.			
		OFF (Convex): Disable macro capture.			
(6)	Sample selection	Select the sample for scheduled observation. (All samples are selected in the Observation condition setting window by default.)			
(0)	area	The selected sample is marked with a red frame. To cancel the selection, click the selected sample again.			

No.	Name	Function
		The scheduled observation conditions are loaded.
(7)	Settings load buttons	Default button: Load the Scheduled observation default setting. (See Chapter 4, "Environmental Settings.")
		Previous setting button: Load the previous observation settings.
		Capture conditions of the holder are loaded and saved.
(8)	Holder copy area	Load button: Load the saved capturing conditions for the holder into the vessel being displayed.
		Save button: Save the capturing conditions for the vessel being displayed on a holder basis.
		Capture conditions of each sample are loaded and saved.
(9)	Sample copy area	Load button: Load the saved capturing conditions into the selected sample.
		Save button: Save capture conditions of the selected sample.
(10)	Back button	Click this button to return to the previous window without saving the settings.
		Select the observation method.
(11)	Observation method selection tabs	There are three observation methods: Point observation, Full Scan observation, and Tiling observation.
		Select the Tiling tab here.
		Select the default observation position or a custom observation point.
		Select the default observation position (Center) or the custom observation point (Custom).
(12)	Observation position setting area	Center: Autofocus is performed at the center of the entire sample and tiling capture is performed.
		Custom: Autofocus and tiling capture is performed at the center of each specified area.
		Tiling number: Specify/display the tiling area.
		Select the observation magnification and FL channel button.
		Magnification button: Select an observation magnification to be used for scheduled observation. (Multiple observation magnifications cannot be selected for Tiling observation.)
		 FL channel button: Click the buttons for the magnifications and channels of the fluorescence images to be captured. Multiple channels of the same magnification can be selected.
(13)	Magnification/FL channel setting area	Detail button: The FL image exposure conditions setting window appears. Set the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source. (See Section 3.4.2.4, "Setting exposure conditions for fluorescence images.")
		 FL select button: The FL channel selection window appears. When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be used when setting scheduled observation conditions can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5). (See Section 3.4.2.5, "Changing the fluorescence channel (optional).")

No.	Name		Function
		Select the focus type.	
(14)		Normal AF:	Autofocus is performed at the center of the sample.
(14)	Focus Type area	Custom focus:	(When Tiling is selected, this button is disabled.)
		Focus teach button:	(When Tiling is selected, this button is disabled.)
(15)	Z stack area	When Tiling is selected	d, this button is disabled.
(16)	Time required for observation/data size	The time and data size when the Set button is	e required for one round of scheduled observation is displayed clicked.
(17)	Set button	Click this button to set	the Observation setting for the selected sample.
(18)	Scheduling button	Click this button to disp	play the Scheduling window.

(5) Set the mode for scheduled observation.

There are two modes available for scheduled observations: The Normal mode to return the holder to the stocker each time 1 Round is finished, and the Stage exclusive mode that keeps the holder on the stage from the first Round to the last Round.

The procedure for setting scheduled observation varies depending on whether Normal mode or Stage exclusive mode is used. For details, see Section 3.4.3, "Setting Schedules."

To use the Normal mode for scheduled observation

a. Switch the Scheduled observation mode selection to ∰ ↔ 🖸 (Normal mode).

The figure on the right shows the mode button set to the Normal mode.

To use the Stage exclusive mode for scheduled observation

a. Switch the Scheduled observation mode selection to Keep (Stage exclusive mode).

The figure on the right shows the mode button set to the Stage exclusive mode.

b. Switch the Macro button to either enable or disable the macro capture.

The figure on the right shows the Macro button set to OFF (to disable the macro capture).

The Macro button is only effective for the Stage exclusive mode. Be sure to perform the macro capture when using the Normal mode for scheduled observation.

(6) If necessary, use the Stage speed selection button to switch the stage speed when shifting the observation position.

Each time the Stage speed selection button is clicked, button, the mode is switched between Normal (normal speed) and Slow (slow speed).









(7) Select the sample for scheduled observation.

All samples are selected in the Observation condition setting window by default.

When a vessel other than 96-, 48-well plate is used

Click the Sample button in the Sample selection area to select the sample for the scheduled observation. The selected sample is marked with a red frame. To cancel the sample, click the Sample button again.

To select or unselect all samples in the holder, click the Select all button.

To use the sample and the observation setting that was used in the previous observation, click the Previous setting button.

When using a 96-, 48-well plate

Click the Sample selection area to display the 96-well or 48-well plate sample selection window.

Click the target sample to select it. The selected sample is marked with a red frame.

Clicking the Select all button selects or unselects all samples.

Clicking one of the vertical alphabet buttons selects all samples in that row. Clicking one of the horizontal number buttons selects all samples in that column.

When the selected sample is clicked again, the selection is canceled.

Click the OK button to apply the selection and reopen the Observation condition setting window.



Observation condition setting window



Well plate sample selection window (96-well)

If a well plate is used and the selected samples contain an empty well on which cells are not seeded, autofocus on other wells may not work correctly.

Because images may become out of focus, exclude empty wells before selecting samples and setting the observation conditions.



(8) Select the observation position.

Select the default observation position (Center) or the custom observation point (Custom).

a. When Center is selected

Autofocus is performed at the center of the entire sample and tiling capture is performed.

a-1. Select a magnification to be used for scheduled observation.

Multiple magnifications cannot be selected for Tiling observation.

The figure on the right shows an example with 10x selected.

To use the default settings of the magnification and the observation position, click the Default button.

a-2. To capture the fluorescence image, click the FL channel button for the selected observation magnification.

To change the exposure conditions for capturing fluorescence images, click the Detail button. For details, see Section 3.4.2.4, "Setting exposure conditions for fluorescence images."

When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be used can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5). For details, see Section 3.4.2.5, "Changing the fluorescence channel (optional)."

When the optional Fluorescence unit is not connected, the Channel button is disabled.

a-3. When using Center, set the tiling area in the Tiling number field.

Select a tiling area from the number selection box showing a number from 1 to 20 which is displayed by clicking the Tiling number field. (Selecting 5 captures 25 images in a 5×5 grid.)

b. When Custom is selected

Autofocus is performed on each tiling observation area registered in the Full Scan image display window and tiling capture is performed.

When using Custom, the area to be captured must be registered as a Tiling observation area in advance. (See steps (1) to (3).)

When Custom is selected, the magnification and FL channel cannot be changed in the Observation condition setting window. The magnification when the tiling observation area is set in the Full Scan image display window is used.

Default observation position (Center)



Observation condition setting window





Custom observation point



(9) To specify the selected observation setting, click the Set button.

The observation setting is set up for the selected sample.



Samples set for scheduled observations are displayed as shown in the figure on the right.

The time and data size required for one round of scheduled observation is displayed.

When the observation setting is set, the **observation** appears on the Observation method selection tab.

The procedure for setting the observation conditions is now complete.

To set schedules next, see Section 3.4.3, "Setting Schedules."



A high magnification image in the specified area and a low magnification image in the entire area can be captured at the same time with one scheduled observation setting by combining Tiling observation that enables high magnification observation and Full Scan observation which performs low magnification observation.

Perform the setting in accordance with the following procedure.

- 1. Set the scheduled observation condition for Tiling observation and click the Set button.
- 2. Select the Full Scan observation method selection tab and set the Full Scan observation scheduled observation condition. (See Section 3.4.2.2.)
- 3. Click the Set button.

The observation setting is set to the selected sample and the total time and data size required for a round of both scheduled observations is displayed in the time required for observation area.

The icon appears on the Observation method selection tab for which the observation setting is set.



3.4.2.4 Setting exposure conditions for fluorescence images

This section describes how to set the exposure time and brightness of each excitation light source when a fluorescence image is captured.

(1) In the FL channel setting area in the Observation condition setting window, click the Detail button.

Click the Detail button in the FL channel settings area. The FL image exposure conditions setting window appears.

(2) Set the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source.

Click the entry field to set the exposure conditions (exposure time and intensity of each excitation light source) for each channel.

The unit of the exposure time is [100ms], but up to the 2nd decimal digit (i.e. unit: 1 ms) can be entered. The maximum value of the intensity of excitation light source is 240.

When multiple samples are selected, no value is displayed for each entry field.

The registered exposure conditions for a sample are used as the default exposure conditions.

When the Sample setting button is clicked, the registered exposure conditions are applied. Exposure conditions are registered in live observation. For details on the procedure for registering exposure conditions, see the "BioStation CT Ver. 3.8 Instructions."

When multiple samples are selected, if the exposure conditions for only one of the selected samples have been registered, the registered values are applied when the Sample setting button is clicked.

In addition, when Z position correction from a phase contrast image for each channel is registered on the FL-Z/Offset tab in the FL live observation window, the registered values are loaded to the Offset [um] area of each channel.

When the User default button is clicked, the default values specified with the environmental settings are applied. For details on setting the default values of the exposure conditions for each user, see Chapter 4, "Environmental Settings."





FL image exposure conditions setting window





(3) If a sample has a strong autofluorescence signal at Ch2 (GFP), set a fluorescence pre-exposure.

Some samples including cells and medium have an autofluorescence which becomes apparent especially when they are observed near the GFP fluorescence wavelength. The autofluorescence is likely to be subject to photobleaching faster than the fluorescent molecules to be observed. Fluorescence illumination immediately before image acquisition can minimize the influence of the autofluorescence on the captured image.

Enter the exposure time in the Pre-exp time field.

The unit of the exposure time is [100ms], but up to the 2nd decimal digit (i.e. unit: 1 ms) can be entered.

Set the exposure time of fluorescence pre-exposure longer than the actual exposure time of capturing.

Note that fluorescence fades and becomes less visible by setting a too long fluorescence pre-exposure time.

Pre-exp time [100ms] (for Ch2) Exitation/Emission Offset [um] (for Ch3) for Ch2) 438 / 483 0 0 200 0 10 - 400 472 520 200 + 600 540 / 600 Sample setting User default Cancel



(4) Click the OK button.

The Observation condition setting window appears again.

When a channel is selected for fluorescence observation, the observation magnification button is automatically selected. When fluorescence observation is selected, phase contrast images are always captured as a set. When the selected observation magnification button is cancelled, any selected channel for fluorescence observation is also cancelled.

3.4.2.5 Changing the fluorescence channel (optional)

When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be used when setting scheduled observation conditions can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5).

Follow the procedure below to change the fluorescence channel to be used.

(1) Click the FL select button in the FL channel setting area of the Observation condition setting window.

The FL channel selection window appears.



FL channel setting area

(2) Select the button for the fluorescence channel not to be used.

The channel is deselected and the surface becomes convexed.



The channel is selected and the surface becomes concaved.

(4) Click the OK button.

The Observation condition setting window appears again.

The selected channel is applied to the FL channel setting area.



FL channel selection window





FL channel setting area

3.4.3 Setting Schedules

3.4.3.1 Setting schedules for each sample

This section describes the procedure for setting a schedule for each sample after setting scheduled observation conditions in Section 3.4.2, "Setting Scheduled Observation Conditions."

(1) Open the Scheduling window.

Click the Scheduling button in the Observation condition setting window.

The Scheduling window appears.

The schedule can be set by operating the Scheduling window as shown below.



Observation condition setting window



Scheduling window (For the Normal mode without the Timelapse setting)

* The function called "Interval setting" in BioStation CT Ver.3.3 and earlier is now referred to as "Timelapse setting." The button name has been changed to the Timelapse button.

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Information area	This area displays the stocker number of the stocker that contains the selected sample and sample name.
(2)	Edit area	Enter the experiment name for schedule observation.
(3)	Select holder area	 Set schedules of samples in multiple holders with one schedule setting. Select button: Display the Holder selection window which allows selection of multiple samples for scheduled observation. All button: Enable batch setting for scheduled observation for samples with same type of vessel and same user. (See Section 3.4.3.2.)

No.	Name	Function
		Timelapse is set here.
		Timelapse button: Select to set a time-lapse. When the Stage exclusive mode is used, this button is always selected.
		Interval area: Set the observation interval (time from the start of the first Round until the start of the next Round). Click the h or m Interval field, and then enter an interval by hours in the h field and by minutes in the m field.
		Rounds tab: Set the repetition of the observation. Enter the number, then click the Set button.
(4)	Set timelapse area	Duration tab: Set the desired observation period. Enter the duration in the d, h, and m entry fields, then click the Set button.
		Total time: Display the total observation period of this scheduled observation experiment in increments of 5 minutes under the conditions for which Timelapse was set.
		Data size: Display the total data size of this scheduled observation experiment under the conditions for which Timelapse was set.
		Stay on stage button: Hold the sample under live observation on the stage without returning it to the stocker, until scheduled observation starts. (Enabled only during live observation)
		For details, see "b. When the Timelapse setting is assigned in the Normal mode" or "c. When the stage exclusive mode is assigned" in subsequent pages.
(5)	Back button	Click this button to return to the Observation condition setting window.
(6)	Finish button	Click this button to finish the setting for schedules.
(7)	Start now button	Click this button to start scheduled observation immediately.
(8)	Schedule setting field	Periods displayed in white have no schedule.
(0)		Click a period for a scheduled observation to set the schedule.
(9)	Clear button	Click this button to clear the registered period displayed in yellow.
(10)	Displayed days switch button	Click this button to switch the number of days (1 or 3) displayed in a single screen.

(2) Set the schedule.

The procedure for setting the scheduled setting differs in the following cases:

- a. When the Timelapse setting is not assigned in the Normal mode
- b. When the Timelapse setting is assigned in the Normal mode
- c. When the Stage exclusive mode is assigned
- d. When immediately starting scheduled observation (with no timelapse set)
- e. When immediately starting scheduled observation (with timelapse set)

When schedule cannot be set:

If sufficient space to save the observation data cannot be allocated on the file server, an Insufficient data space warning dialog box is displayed during scheduled observation setting. When this dialog is displayed, more space must be allocated by deleting unnecessary observation data. (To delete the observation data, it is necessary to log in as an administrator.)

In addition, it is recommended that the data space circled in the figure as shown on the right be written down before starting schedule data deletion. The data space displayed in the dialog is the estimated amount to be deleted.



See Section 5.2, "Deleting the Observation Data" for details.

The following describes each case.

a. When the Timelapse setting is not assigned in the Normal mode

a-1. Click a period displayed in white on the Schedule setting area to set the start time of the observation.

Multiple schedules can be set. The scheduled period is displayed in units of 10 minutes and colored in yellow.

tion	13/10/12				
19 00.0	0 01:00	02:00	03:00	04:00	65:00
name Mar/02-003					
06.0	0 07.00	45.00	69.00	10:00	11:00
nent name					
-003-1	0 13.00	14:00	15:00	16-00	1.14
					(
184	0 19.00	20.00	21/00	22:00	
older					
iot All	12060012				
1 Holder(s) 00.0	0 01:00	02:00	03:00	04:00	66:
Thomas					
	0 05.00	48:00	09.00	10:00	117
lapse					
Timelapse 124	0 13.00	14:00	15:00	16-00	17
al h m 184	0 19.00	20.00	21.00	22.00	234
nds Duration					
00.0	0 01.00	02/00	03:00	04.00	05.
Sat					
	0 07.00	05.00	09.00	10.00	11/
time 50m					
ize 5900MB 12.6	0 13.00	24:00	15:00	16:00	17/
Stay on stage	0 19.00	20:00	21:00	22,09	231

The figure on the right shows an example of multiple scheduled observations set at 6 hours intervals from 17:00.

To set 55 minutes for the scheduled observation time, click the period of 17:00. The one hour period from 17:00 is displayed in yellow.

To cancel the schedule setting, click the period to be canceled again or click the Clear button (to clear all registrations).

0.00	01.00	00.00	02.00	01.00	05.00
0.00	01:00	02100	03:00	04:00	05:00
6:00	07:00	08:00	09:00	10:00	11:00
2:00	13:00	14:00	15:00	16:00	17/0
8:00	19:00	20:00	21:00	22:00	23:00
2013/Mar/13					
10:00	01:00	02:00	03:00	04:00	05:00
6:00	07:00	08:00	09:00	10:00	11:00
					A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
2:00	13:00	14:00	15:00	16:00	17:00
8:00	19:00	20:00	21:00	22:00	23:00
					X
2013/Mar/14					
10:00	01:00	02:00	03:00	04:00	05:00
6:00	07:00	08:00	09:00	10:00	11:00
2:00	13:00	14:00	15:00	16:00	17:00
8-00	19-00	20-00	21:00	22-00	23-00

In the example in the above figure, the period from 17:00 can be clicked even if a 5 minute schedule is already registered between 17:00 and 17:10.

In this case, the set schedule starts at 17:05. In other words, if a schedule is registered already, a new schedule may not start at the exact time (17:00).

All schedule settings can be verified in the Observation condition setting window.

Go to step (3).

- b. When the Timelapse setting is assigned in the Normal mode
- b-1. Click the Timelapse button.
- b-2. Click the Interval field (the h field and the m field of the Interval field), and then enter the interval by hours in the h field, and by minutes in 5 minute increments in the m field.

A time shorter than the observation time required per one round cannot be entered.

b-3. Enter the number of rounds (Rounds tab) or the desired observation period (d, h, m on the Duration tab), and then click the Set button.

> The observation period (Total time) is displayed in 5 minute intervals under the condition for which Timelapse was set.

b-4. To set the time for scheduled observation, in the Schedule setting field click the time zone (white part) in which you desire scheduled observation to start.

> Multiple schedules can be set. The scheduled period is displayed in units of 10 minutes and colored in yellow.

The start time of the timelapse cannot be set within the period during which scheduled observation has already been scheduled. However, whether to skip or delay the schedule can be selected if the ongoing Round falls at the same time.

The figure on the right shows an example of Timelapse setting in which scheduled observation is set to a Round (40 min), Interval (1 h 30 m) and Rounds (6) from 17:00.

Note that a new schedule cannot be registered if the observation time for an already-scheduled observation overlaps even for one interval. In the example in the figure on the right, the time 17:30 cannot be selected since a scheduled observation has already been registered for 22:30. Note that the entire schedule is invalid for registration of a scheduled observation in this case.

To cancel the schedule setting, click the period to be canceled again or click the Clear button (to clear all registrations).

Timelapse cannot be set when the Focus teach button is clicked in the Observation condition setting window.



The Scheduling window (When the Timelapse setting is assigned in the Normal mode)





Go to step (3).
- c. For Stage exclusive mode observation
- c-1. To change the observation interval, click the h or m Interval field, and then enter an interval by hours in the h field and by minutes in the m field.

A time shorter than the observation time required per one round cannot be entered.

c-2. To change the number of rounds to repeat, enter a value in d, h, and m on the Rounds tab, and then click the Set button. To change the desired observation period, enter a value in d, h, and m on the Duration tab, and then click the Set button.

The observation period (Total time) is recalculated, and then the sum of the 5 minute intervals is displayed.

When the observation period is recalculated, the load time is not included in the observation period per Round in the Stage exclusive mode. The load time is then added.

c-3. To set the time for scheduled observation, in the Schedule setting field click the time zone (white part) in which you desire scheduled observation to start.

Multiple schedules can be set. The scheduled period is displayed in units of 10 minutes and colored in yellow.

The figure on the right shows an example of Timelapse settings with a 40 min/round, Interval of 40 m, 2 Rounds and 17:00 as the start time of the scheduled observation.

To cancel the schedule setting, click the period to be canceled again or click the Clear button (to clear all registrations).



Scheduling window (For Stage exclusive mode)





Go to step (3).

<u>d.</u> When immediately starting scheduled observation (with no timelapse set)

d-1. Click the Start now button.

A scheduled observation immediate start confirmation dialog box appears.

If a scheduled observation is scheduled in the immediate future, an already registered schedule has priority. After the registered scheduled observation completes, the schedule set with the Start now button is executed.

- windows internet explorer				
Setting Scheduling	Select st	art time 🕝	×	
Information	2013/Mar/1		startnow	
Stocker 19 Samplename Mar/02-003	00:00	01:00	02:00	03:00
5amprename Mar/02-005.				
Edit Experiment name	06:00	07:00	08:00	09:00
Mar/02-003-1	12:00	13:00	14:00	15:00
Select holder	18:00	19:00	20:00	21:00
Select	2013/Mar/1	3		
1 Holder(s)	00:00	01:00	02:00	03:00
Set timelapse	06:00	07:00	08:00	09:00
Timelapse	12:00	13:00	14:00	15:00
Interval h m	18:00	19:00	20:00	21:00
Rounds Duration				
	2013/Mar/1	4		
	00:00	01:00	02:00	03:00
Set	06:00	07-00	08:00	09.00
Total time 50m	00.00	07.00	00.00	07.00
Data size 5900MB	12:00	13:00	14:00	15:00
(Stavenskara)				
Stay on stage	18:00	19:00	20:00	21:00

Scheduling window

d-2. Click the OK button to close the dialog box.

The Scheduling window appears and the scheduled observation starts.

Message fro	om webpage
?	Start the scheduled observation you set now?
	OK Cancel

Confirmation dialog box

Go to step (3).

e. When immediately starting scheduled observation (with timelapse set)

- e-1. Click the Timelapse button.
- e-2. Click the h or m Interval field, and then enter an interval by hours in the h field and by minutes in 5-minute increments in the m field.

A time shorter than the observation time required per one round cannot be entered.

e-3. Enter the number of rounds (Rounds tab) or the desired observation period (d, h, m on the Duration tab), and then click the Set button.

> The observation period (Total time) is displayed in 5 minute intervals under the condition for which Timelapse was set.

e-4. Click the Start now button.

A scheduled observation immediate start confirmation dialog box appears.

Timelapse cannot be set if the Focus teach button is clicked in the Observation condition setting window.

The start time of the timelapse cannot be set within the period during which scheduled observation has already been scheduled. However, whether to skip or delay the schedule can be selected if the time of the ongoing Round falls at the same time.

e-5. Click the OK button to close the dialog box.

The Scheduling window appears and the scheduled observation starts.



Scheduling window





Confirmation dialog box

(3) Click the Finish button.

The Scheduling window closes.

The registered schedule setting is deleted if a sample is unloaded with "No return" selected as the purpose of unloading.

If [Medium change] is selected as the purpose of unloading, the registered schedule setting is preserved even though a sample is unloaded.

Timelapse	12:00	13:00	14:00	15:0
iterval 1 h 30 m	18:00	19:00	20:00	21:0
Rounds Duration				
0	2013/Mar/1-	4		
	00:00	01:00	02:00	03:0
Set Set	06:00	07:00	08:00	09:0
size 35400MB	12:00	13:00	14:00	15:0
Stay on stage	18:00	19:00	20:00	21:0
iack Finish	New scher	dule Fully scher duled No schedu	duled ling	

Scheduling window

The scheduled observation has now been scheduled, and the System status screen is displayed.

Click the Status Update button to update the window. A camera symbol appears on the corresponding stocker button on the System status screen.

The procedure for setting scheduled observation is now complete.



3.4.3.2 Batch setting schedules to multiple samples

This section describes the procedure for setting schedules of samples in multiple holders with one schedule setting.

When culturing and observing a large number of samples, scheduled observation can be set efficiently by batch scheduling.

Schedules can be set in batches either on all holders for the same type of vessel within a stocker or on selected holders.

Batch setting for all vessels of the same type within a stocker

(1) Set scheduled observation conditions in the Observation condition setting window.

For details, see Section 3.4.2, "Setting the Schedule Observation Conditions."

(2) Click the Scheduling button.

The Scheduling window appears.



Observation condition setting window

(3) Click the All button.

Click this before setting the time table.

When the All button is clicked, the same schedule is applied to all vessels of the same type within the stocker.



Scheduling window

For the observation setting in the example on the right, if there are seven holders that contain the same type vessels for the same user, a 30 min/Round schedule is applied to the seven holders and the total required observation time is displayed as 335 min (30 min × 7).



(4) Set the time table.

Go to step (5) if timelapse is not set.

To configure timelapse settings, click the Timelapse button and then specify the observation interval (Interval area), the number of repetitions (Rounds tab), and the desired observation period (Duration tab).

For details, see Page 64, "b. When the Timelapse setting is assigned in the Normal mode."

9 - Windows Internet Explorer				
Setting Scheduling	Select st	art time 🔞	Startnow	
Stocker 10	2013/Mar/1	2		1
Sample name Mar/02-003.	00:00	01:00	02:00	03:00
Edit Experiment name	06:00	07:00	08:00	09:00
Mar/02-003-1	12:00	13:00	14:00	15:00
Select holder	18:00	19:00	20:00	21:00
Select All	2013/Mar/1			
7 Holder(s)	00:00	01:00	02:00	03:00
Set timelapse	06:00	07:00	08:00	09:00
Timelapse	12:00	13:00	14:00	15:00
Interval h m	18:00	19:00	20:00	21:00
Rounds Duration				
	00:00	01:00	02:00	03:00
Set	06:00	07:00	08:00	09:00
Total time 335m Data size 13524MB	12:00	13:00	14:00	15:00
Stay on stage	18:00	19:00	20:00	21:00

(5) To set the time for scheduled observation, in the Schedule setting field click the time zone (white part) in which you desire scheduled observation to start.

A confirmation dialog box appears.

A registered schedule is shown in yellow.

Select other periods for registration if necessary.







Confirmation dialog box

 • Index Index Index

 • Index

Scheduling window

70

When schedule cannot be set:

If sufficient space to save the observation data cannot be allocated on the file server, an Insufficient data space warning dialog box is displayed during scheduled observation setting. When this dialog is displayed, more space must be allocated by deleting unnecessary observation data. (To delete the observation data, it is necessary to log in as an administrator.)

In addition, it is recommended that the data space circled in the figure as shown on the right be written down before starting schedule data deletion. The data space displayed in the dialog is the estimated amount to be deleted.



See Section 5.2, "Deleting the Observation Data" for details.

(7) After registration, click the Finish button.

The Scheduling window closes.

Batch set scheduled observations can be confirmed in the Schedule confirmation window. For details, see Section 3.4.3.3, "Checking batch set scheduled observations."

The registered schedule setting is deleted if a sample is unloaded with "No return" selected as the purpose of unloading.

If [Medium change] is selected as the purpose of unloading, the registered schedule setting is preserved even though a sample is unloaded.

When the scheduled observation condition is set for a holder that has an unused well or unused part that does not contain samples, the setting is not applied to the unused well or unused part even if all samples are selected with the Select all button.

However, if scheduled observation is set in a batch for multiple holders based on that holder, the setting is applied to all samples even if there are holders without an unused well or unused part.









Batch setting to selected holders

(1) Set scheduled observation conditions in the Observation condition setting window.

For details, see Section 3.4.2, "Setting the Schedule Observation Conditions."

(2) Click the Scheduling button.

The Scheduling window appears.



Observation condition setting window

(3) Click the Select button.

of the window.

The Holder selection window appears.

Click the Select button before setting the time table.

Selected holders are displayed with a blue frame.

Selectable holders are displayed with a red frame. The time required for observation and the number of

observation setting holders can be set on the right side

 Select bioler
 Select start time
 Startnew

 Single ame Feb/15-007.1
 Select bioler
 Select biol

Scheduling window

Select 21-30 Select 11-20 Select 1-10 Select all Mar/02-004 Mar/02-003 29 🔛 Calcul Feb/15-007 23 18 30 min / Ro 1139 MB / Ro Feb/20-001 Feb/26-002 -A1 17 Reedit 1 Holder(s) 16 26 25 15 Feb/26-005 24 Alfa 14 Feb/06-002 Brave Mar/02-002 Feb/07-00 12 Dr1-1 22 BioStatio 21 11 Bac

Holder selection window



(4) Select a stocker to apply the scheduled observation.

(5) Click the Calculate button.

The total time required for the observation and the number of observation setting holders for the selected holders will be updated. Time and data size required for observation



Number of observation setting holders

Holder selection window



Holder selection window



(7) The observation setting is applied to the selected holder.

For the observation setting in the example on the right, three holders are selected, and a 30 min/Round schedule is applied to those three holders, so the total required observation time is displayed as 120 min (30 min \times 3).

Scheduling window



- Windows Internet Explore Setting Scheduling Select start time C Start now Information Stocker 28 2013/Mar/12 Sample name Feb/15-007. Edit Experiment name Feb/15-007-1 Select holder Select All 20 01:00 3 Holder(s) 02:00 03:00 08:00 09:00 Set timelapse 15:00 Crtil Tim 12:

(8) Set the time table.

(6) Click the OK button.

The Scheduling window appears.

Go to step (9) if timelapse is not set.

To configure Timelapse settings, click the Timelapse button and then specify the observation interval (Interval area), the number of repetitions (Rounds tab), and the desired observation period (Duration tab).

For details, see Page 64, "b. When the Timelapse setting is assigned in the Normal mode."

(9) To set the time for scheduled observation, in the Schedule setting field click the time zone (white part) in which you desire scheduled observation to start.

A confirmation dialog box appears.

(10) Click the OK button.



Confirmation dialog box

 Constraint liper
 <thConstraint liper</th>
 <thConstraint liper</t

Scheduling window

When schedule cannot be set:

A registered schedule is shown in yellow.

Select other periods for registration if necessary.

If sufficient space to save the observation data cannot be allocated on the file server, an Insufficient data space warning dialog box is displayed during scheduled observation setting. When this dialog is displayed, more space must be allocated by deleting unnecessary observation data. (To delete the observation data, it is necessary to log in as an administrator.)

In addition, it is recommended that the data space circled in the figure as shown on the right be written down before starting schedule data deletion. The data space displayed in the dialog is the estimated amount to be deleted.

See Section 5.2, "Deleting the Observation Data" for details.



(11) After registration, click the Finish button.

The Scheduling window closes.

Batch-scheduled scheduled observations can be confirmed in the Schedule confirmation window. For details, see Section 3.4.3.3, "Checking batch set scheduled observations."

The registered schedule setting is deleted if a sample is unloaded with "No return" selected as the purpose of unloading.

If [Medium change] is selected as the purpose of unloading, the registered schedule setting is preserved even though a sample is unloaded.



3.4.3.3 Checking batch set scheduled observations

Check batch set scheduled observations by holder or sample.

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

(2) Click the Scheduling button.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.



Functions window

(3) Click the Select button.

The Sample selection window appears.



Schedule confirmation window

(4) Click the button of the stocker that contains the sample for which scheduled observations are to be confirmed.

Selected holders are displayed with a blue frame. Selectable holders are displayed with a red frame.

To confirm a schedule for one sample, click to select the sample on the Holder map or in the Sample list.



Sample selection window

In the Schedule confirmation window, scheduled observations that are scheduled for the selected holder are displayed in red (when an individual sample is selected in the Sample selection window) or in orange (when samples are selected as a holder in the Sample selection window).

The scheduled observations set for the holders of the same type vessels in the stocker selected in the Sample selection window are shown in blue.

(5) Click the Back button.

The Schedule confirmation window closes.



Schedule confirmation window

3.4.4 Saving and Loading Observation Conditions

There are two ways to save capture conditions for scheduled observations; saving the observation conditions of the executed schedule afterward and saving when waiting for execution. The saved capture conditions can be loaded when setting a new scheduled observation.

3.4.4.1 Saving capture conditions for executed scheduled observations

Capture conditions (observation points, observation magnification, number of images of Z stacking, fluorescence, etc.) for the executed scheduled observation can be saved for either a holder or a sample. The X and Y values or X, Y, and Z values are saved for an observation point, whereas the values for the channel, brightness and exposure time are saved for fluorescence conditions.

Also, the capture conditions are saved by holder or by sample. Capture conditions for an entire holder can be saved by selecting a desired holder. Capture conditions for an individual sample can be saved by selecting a desired sample.

(1) Display the Image review window.

1. On the System status screen, click the holder for which the observation conditions are to be saved.

The Sample list window appears.



System status screen

2. Click the Image review button in the Select function window.

The Image review window of the selected sample appears.



Sample list window

(2) Select the observation history in which the capture conditions are to be saved.

In the Image review window, click the icon of the observation history for which capture conditions are to be saved. The Capture conditions confirmation window appears.



Image review window

(3) Save the capture conditions.

a. Saving capture conditions for each holder

a-1. Click the Save button in the Holder copy area.

A confirmation dialog box appears.



Capture conditions confirmation window

a-2. Click the OK button to close the dialog box. Capture conditions are saved for each holder.



Confirmation dialog box

b. Saving the capture conditions for each sample

b-1. Select a sample.

Select the sample for which capture conditions are to be saved by clicking the sample selection area in the Capture conditions confirmation window.

When a 96-, 48-well plate is used, click the sample selection area to open the respective 96-, 48-well plate sample selection window and then select a sample in the window.

b-2. Save capture conditions.

Click the Save button in the Sample copy area. A confirmation dialog box appears.

b-3. Click the OK button to close the dialog box.

The capture conditions are saved for each sample.



Capture conditions confirmation window



Confirmation dialog box

3.4.4.2 Saving capture conditions for standby scheduled observations

Capture conditions (observation points, observation magnification, number of images of Z stacking, fluorescence, etc.) for a standby scheduled observation can be saved for either a holder or a sample.

The X and Y values or X, Y, and Z values are saved for an observation point, and values for the channel, brightness and exposure time are saved for fluorescence conditions.

Also, the capture conditions are saved by holder or by sample. Capture conditions for an entire holder can be saved by selecting the desired holder. Capture conditions for an individual sample can be saved by selecting a desired sample.

(1) Display the Schedule confirmation window.

1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

2. Click the Scheduling button.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.



Image: constraint statute <thC

Schedule confirmation window

C Windows Internet Explorer

Scheduled observation selection window

(2) Select the period of the standby schedule.

Click the period of the standby schedule in the Schedule confirmation window. The Scheduled observation selection window appears.

(3) Select the desired observation schedule for which capture conditions are to be saved.

In the Scheduled observation selection window, click the desired observation schedule for which capture conditions are to be saved. The Observation condition setting window appears. (4) Save the capture conditions.

a. Saving capture conditions for each holder

a-1. Click the Save button in the Holder copy area.

A confirmation dialog box appears.



Capture conditions confirmation window

a-2. Click the OK button to close the dialog box. Capture conditions are saved for each holder.



Confirmation dialog box

b. Saving capture conditions for each sample

b-1. Select a sample.

Click the sample selection area on the Capture conditions confirmation window to select a desired sample for which capture conditions are to be saved.

When a 96-/48-well plate is used, click the sample selection area to open the respective 96-, 48-well plate sample selection window and select a sample in the window.

b-2. Save the capture conditions.

Click the Save button in the Sample copy area. A confirmation dialog box appears.

b-3. Click the OK button to close the dialog box.

The capture conditions are saved for each sample.



Capture conditions confirmation window



3.4.4.3 Loading saved capture conditions

When setting scheduled observations, the saved capture conditions can be loaded if the culture vessels are the same type.

Capture conditions can be loaded by loading either conditions saved by holder unit or by sample unit.

a. Loading capture conditions for each holder

a-1. Click the Load button in the Holder copy area.

Capture conditions saved for a holder are loaded.

a-2. Click the Set button.

Loaded capture conditions are set by holder.



Observation condition setting window

b. Loading capture conditions for each sample

b-1. Select the sample.

In the Sample selection area of the Observation condition setting window, select the sample for which capture conditions are to be set.

When a 96-/48-well plate is used, click the sample selection area to open the respective 96-, 48-well plate sample selection window and select a sample in the window.

b-2. Click the Load button in the Sample copy area.

Capture conditions saved for a sample are loaded.

When multiple samples are selected as loading destination, the saved capture conditions are loaded for all the selected samples.

b-3. Click the Set button.

Loaded capture conditions are set by sample.

When capture conditions with custom observation point are loaded, a custom observation point icon will be displayed in the observation position setting area.



Observation condition setting window



3.4.5 Copying, Editing, and Deleting Observation Settings

3.4.5.1 Copying standby scheduled observation settings

This section describes the procedure for adding a Round by copying the standby scheduled observation settings.

(1) Display the Schedule confirmation window.

1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



Click the Scheduling button.

(2) In the Schedule confirmation window, click the period of the schedule to be copied.

observation selection window appears.

When a scheduled period is clicked, the Scheduled

2.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.





Functions window



Schedule confirmation window

6	- Windows	Internet Ex	plorer			
		Start ti	me	Lead time	StockerID	User
	Job1	2013/M	ar/12 22:30	30	19	BioStation CT
		_/				
						Back

Scheduled observation selection window

(3) Select the original scheduled observation in the Scheduled observation selection window.

The Capture conditions confirmation window appears.



Capture conditions confirmation window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Copy button	Click this button to copy the selected schedule.
(2)	Edit button	Click this button to display the observation modification window.
(3)	Delete button	Click this button to delete the selected schedule.
(4)	Back button	Click this button to close the Capture conditions confirmation window.

(4) Click the Copy button.

The Observation condition copy destination window in which the copy destination of the schedule can be specified appears.





Observation condition copy destination window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Schedule setting field	Periods displayed in white have no schedule. Click the period for a scheduled observation to set a schedule.
(2)	Back button	Click this button to return to the Capture conditions confirmation window.
(3)	Close button	Click this button to close the Observation condition copy destination window.

(5) Click the copy destination time period of the schedule.

The selected period is displayed in green. To cancel the setting, click the period again.



Observation condition copy destination window

(6) Click the Close button.

The Observation condition copy destination window closes.

The Schedule confirmation window shows schedules of observations in red.





Schedule confirmation window

3.4.5.2 Editing standby observation conditions settings

This section describes the procedure for editing the standby scheduled observation settings.

(1) Display the Schedule confirmation window.

1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

2. Click the Scheduling button.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.



Functions window



Schedule confirmation window

• Windows Internet Explorer

 Start time
 Lead time
 StockerID
 User

 Job1
 2013/Mar/12 22:30
 30
 19
 BioStation CT
..

 Back

Scheduled observation selection window

(2) In the Schedule confirmation window, click the period with the schedule settings to be edited.

When a scheduled period is clicked, the Scheduled observation selection window appears.

(3) Select the observation schedule in the Scheduled observation selection window.

The Capture conditions confirmation window appears.

(4) Click the Edit button.

The Scheduled Observation condition modification window appears.

If scheduled observation is in operation or if the Stage exclusive mode is set, schedule settings cannot be edited.

(5) Modify the observation settings.

For information on how to edit scheduled observation settings, see Section 3.4.2, "Setting Scheduled Observation Conditions."

If the modified schedule for observation conditions setting becomes longer and exceeds the free period, it cannot be registered. Change the observation conditions setting.



Capture conditions confirmation window



Observation condition modification window

(6) Click the Save button to finish the edit.

The modified schedule is saved, and the Schedule confirmation window appears again.



3.4.5.3 Deleting standby scheduled observation settings

This section describes the procedure for deleting the standby scheduled observation settings.

(1) Display the Schedule confirmation window.

1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

2. Click the Scheduling button.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.



Functions window



Schedule confirmation window

Scheduled observation selection window

(2) In the Schedule confirmation window, click the scheduled period to be deleted.

When a scheduled period is clicked, the Scheduled observation selection window appears.

(3) In the Scheduled observation selection window, select the scheduled observation setting to be deleted.

The Capture conditions confirmation window appears.

(4) Click the Delete button.

If scheduled observation is in operation, schedule settings cannot be deleted.



Capture conditions confirmation window

A schedule delete confirmation dialog box appears.

Click the OK button to delete the selected schedule setting. The Schedule confirmation window appears.



Schedule confirmation window

See the next section for details on the procedure for batch deleting the schedule settings of multiple samples.

3.4.5.4 Batch deleting standby scheduled observation settings (applied to a selected holder)

This section describes the procedure for batch deleting the standby scheduled observation settings. Batch deleting of scheduled observation settings is applied to all scheduled observations that are set for the samples in the selected holder.

When the stocker button is used to select a holder

(1) Click the button of the stocker that contains the holder whose schedule is to be deleted.

The Select function window appears.



System status screen

(2) Click the End experiment button.

All observation schedule settings in the selected stocker are deleted at the same time.



Select function window

When a holder is selected in the Schedule confirmation window

- (1) Open the Schedule confirmation window.
 - 1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

2. Click the Scheduling button.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.

🏉 - Windows	Internet Explorer		
		Download	
	Sample list	D Upload	
	Search	Tool	
	Latest photo	T Purge	

Functions window

- (2) Select the samples for which the schedules are to be deleted.
 - 1. Click the Select button.

The Sample selection window appears.



Schedule confirmation window

2. Click the button for the stocker that contains the samples whose schedule is to be deleted.

The frame color of the selected stocker button turns blue.

3. Click the OK button.

The Sample selection window is closed and the Schedule confirmation window appears.



Sample selection window



1. Click the 1 Holder button in the Delete area.

A schedule batch delete confirmation dialog box appears.



Schedule confirmation window

2. Click the OK button to close the dialog box.

All observation schedule settings in the selected stocker are deleted at the same time.



Confirmation dialog box

3.4.5.5 Batch deleting standby scheduled observation settings (applied to all culture vessels of the same type)

This section describes the procedure for batch deleting the standby scheduled observation settings. Batch deleting of scheduled observation settings is applied to all samples cultured by the same user in the same type of vessel in all stockers.

(1) Open the Schedule confirmation window.

1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

2. Click the Scheduling button.

Click the Select button.

be deleted.

1.

The Schedule confirmation window appears.

(2) Select the samples for which the schedules are to

The Sample selection window appears.



Functions window



Schedule confirmation window

 • Windows Internet Explorer

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 20

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 51
 10

 50
 10

 51
 10

 50
 10

 51
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

 50
 10

Sample selection window

2. Click the button for the stocker that contains the samples whose schedule is to be deleted.

The frame color of the selected stocker button turns blue.

3. Click the OK button.

The Sample selection window is closed and the Schedule confirmation window appears.

- (3) Delete the observation schedule.
 - Click the All holders button in the Delete area.
 A schedule batch delete confirmation dialog box appears.



Schedule confirmation window

2. Click the OK button to close the dialog box.

All observation schedules for the samples cultured by the same user and in the same vessel in all stockers are batch deleted.



Confirmation dialog box

3.5 Displaying and Editing the Observation Data

3.5.1 Displaying a List of the Observation data

This section describes the procedure for checking the observation data of each sample.

(1) Display the Image review window.

a. To select a stocker where a sample is being cultured

a-1. On the System status screen, click the button of the stocker where the sample is stored.

The Select function window appears.



a-2. Click the Image review button.

The Image review window for the selected sample appears.

An observation data list of samples stored in the selected holder is displayed in the Image review window.

For details on the Image review window, see Section 3.5.2, "Image review window."



Select function window

b. To select sample(s) in the sample list

b-1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

b-2. Click the Sample list button in the Functions window.

The Search result sample list appears.

All samples cultured by the User are displayed in this Sample list window.

To display the list of the already observed culture samples in the Sample list window, use the search function. For details on the search function, see Section 3.8, "Searching for Observation Data."



b-3. In the sample list in the Sample list window, click the sample name of the sample to be displayed.

The Image review window for the selected sample appears.

For details on the Image review window, see Section 3.5.2, "Image review window."

In the Sample list window, samples are listed in accordance with their stocker numbers and grouped by holder.

The display order in the sample list can be changed by the sort function at the top of the Sample list window.

Click the Open area to display all sample names in the holder. Click the Close area to display only the first sample.

If a name of the sample whose observation data is deleted is clicked, a dialog box appears indicating that the history cannot be found on the file server. If observation data has been downloaded using Ver. 3.7 or earlier, it can be uploaded and displayed again. For details on the procedure for uploading observation data, see Section 3.9.4, "Uploading culture history data downloaded in Ver. 3.7 or earlier."



Holder map number area

Sample list window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Latest photo button	Click this button to display the Latest photo list window. (See Section 3.5.6.)
(2)	Input information button	Click this button to display the Basic information batch input window for selected multiple samples. (See Section 3.5.5.)

No.	Name	Function	
		Prepare for downloading. (See Section 3.9.2.)	
		Point images button: Perform download preparation of the Point images of selected multiple samples.	
(3)	Download preparation area	Full scan images button: Perform download preparation of the Full Scan images of selected multiple samples.	
		Tiling images button: Perform download preparation of the Tiling images of selected multiple samples.	
(4)	Open area	Click the area to display all sample names in the holder.	
(5)	Close area	Click the area to display only the first sample in the holder.	
(6)	Close button	Click this button to close the Sample list window.	
(7)	In sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of loaded date.	
(8)	Out sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of unloaded date.	
(9)	Status sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of status.	
(10)	Type sort button	Click this button to sort the list by the type of culture vessels.	
(11)	All check button	Click this button to select all displayed samples or cancel the selection.	
(12)	Sample Name sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of sample name.	
(13)	User Name sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of user name.	
(14)	Sample comment sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of sample comment.	
		Click this button to sort the list in order of observation status.	
(15)	Observation status sort	(Pink) : Scheduled observation images are included	
(10)	button	(Green) : Live observation images are included	
		(No icon) : No observation images	
(16)	Sample list	The user name and the sample name of the sample are listed.	

Abbreviation and description for vessels

Vessel type	Abbreviation in the list	Description
	35PD	35 mm dish
Petri Dish	60PD	60 mm dish
	100PD	100 mm dish
	25CF(ob)	25 cm ² culture flask(ob)
Culture Flask	25CF_A(ob)	25 cm ² culture flask A(ob)
Suffix "A": flat-bottom type.	25CF	25 cm ² culture flask
Without suffix "A": partially-slanted (cant) bottom type	25CF_A	25 cm ² culture flask A
Suffix "(ob)": oblong type.	75CF	75 cm ² culture flask
	75CF_A	75 cm ² culture flask A
	6WP	6-well plate
	12WP	12-well plate
Well Plate	24WP	24-well plate
	48WP	48-well plate
	96WP	96-well plate

Stocker number 30 20 10 9 29 19 The three-row and ten-column stocker is numbered from 1 28 18 8 to 30 as shown in the figure on the right side. 27 17 7 16 26 6 The rear stocker is numbered from 1 to 10, the center 15 5 25 stocker is numbered from 11 to 20, and the front stocker is Front of the 24 4 numbered from 21 to 30. 14 product 23 3 13 22 12 2 21 11 1 Stocker number These stocker numbers are displayed in the Stocker 🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer number area in the window. 🛧 In 🔼 Out When a sample is being unloaded (Medium change), Туре All Status "OUT" is displayed in the Stocker number area. 2013/Mar/02 -Latest photo 6WP 1 Mar/ Stocker(29) In the Sample list window displayed using the Sample list Input information button, samples that have been cultured (No return) are 2013/Feb/?6/---/---Stocker(17) Feb/2 BioSt not displayed. 24WP A1 🗇 Point images Samples that have been cultured (No return) are Fullscanimages displayed on the Search result sample list window that is displayed using the Search button. Stocker number area

Holder map number

A sample position in a 12-well plate, 24-well plate, 48-well plate or 96-well plate is displayed using a letter of alphabet and a number.

The figure on the right side is an example of a 12-well plate. The columns are named from up to down in alphabetical order and the rows are named from left to right in numerical order. For example, the sample in the third row and the second column is named "B3."

A sample position in a 6-well plate, flask, or dish is displayed with a number.







3.5.2 Image review window

The observation history and the operation history are displayed along a time-axis in the Image review window. The Display switch tab can switch between the observation history and the operation history.

Photos tab

Click this tab to display the observation history only.

Operation history tab

Click this tab to display the operation history only.



Image review window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Display switch tab	Photos tab: Display the observation history only. Operation history tab:
(1)	Display Switch lab	Display the operation history only.
		Display both the observation history and the operation history.
(2)	Timelapse button	Click this button to display the Schedule confirmation window.
(3)	Multi images button	Click this button to display the Multi images display window with selected multiple scheduled observation images next to each other. (See Section 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Image.")
(4)	Point images button	Click this button to perform the download preparation of all Timelapse images captured by the Point observation.
(5)	Fullscan images button	Click this button to perform the download preparation of all Timelapse images captured by the Full Scan observation.
(6)	Tiling images button	Click this button to perform the download preparation of all Timelapse images captured by the Tiling observation.
(7)	Stop imaging button	Click this button to cancel the execution of the scheduled observation in stage exclusive mode or when some sample is waiting on the stage before performing scheduled observation, stop the wait state of the sample and cancel the scheduled observation. (Enabled only while executing)
(8)	Close button Click this button to display the previous window.	
(9)	Basic information display area	This area displays the Basic information edit window. Edit the basic information of a sample.
		This area displays the position of the sample of the displayed history.
(10)	Holder map	Samples can be selected also by clicking the Holder map button. The selected sample is shown in orange.
(11)	Expand button	Click this button to hides all captured images.
		Click this button to switch between phase contrast images and fluorescence images for thumbnails when fluorescence images are included.
(12)	Thumbnail display switch button	End and the phase contrast thumbnail images.
		E Display the fluorescence thumbnail images.
(13)	Load information edit button	Click this button to display the Load information edit window. (See Section 3.5.4.3.)
(14)	Observation history comment button	Click this button to display the Observation history comment edit window. (See Section 3.5.4.4.)
(15)	Thumbnail images (Macro	This area displays the macro thumbnail images.
	image)	Click the macro thumbnail image to display the Macro image display window.
(16)	Thumbnail images (Micro image)	This area displays the micro (Ph and/or FL) thumbnail images.
	inage)	client the million that intrage to display each intage display window.

No.	Name	Function
(17)	Observation history display area	This area displays the history in observation/operation date order.
		In Live observation, an observation history is added each time a sample is observed.
		When the Scheduled observation mode is set to the Normal mode, a new observation history is created when each Round is finished. When the Stage exclusive mode is set for scheduled observation, a new observation history is created when 1 Round observation is finished.
(18)	Download preparation button	Click this button to display the Image download setting window.
(19)	<mark>∖ CHide</mark> Hide button	Click this button to hide the observation data.
(20)	Redisplay button	Click this button to redisplay the hidden observation data.
(21)	Observation status icon	This icon displays the observation status. (See Section 3.5.3)
(22)	Observation positions and Coordinate of the observation point	This area displays the observation positions in the culture vessel.
		The coordinate (x,y) for the observation point on the selected image is displayed, where $(0,0)$ is the center of the sample.
(23)	Micro image comment button	Click this button to display the Micro image comment edit window. (See Section 3.5.4.5.)
(24)	FL channel number	This area displays the FL channel number with which the fluorescence image was captured.
		Multi is displayed when images were captured using 4 or more channels.
(25)	Download image selection button	Click this button to select the image for download.
		A checked symbol appears in the check box for the image.
(26)	Medium change information edit button	Click this button to display the Medium change information edit window. (See Section 3.5.4.2.)

Information data in the Image review window cannot be updated automatically. To update the information data, return to the previous window, and then open the Image review window again.

3.5.3 Displaying Images of the Culture Sample and History Information

This section describes the procedure for displaying the captured images of culture sample and their history information in the Image review window. The following buttons and links are used to switch the Image review window to another window.



Image review window



Image review window (Full Scan image)



Image review window (Tiling image)
The observation status icon on the left side of each observation data indicates the history as follows:

Icon/Button	Color	Color Detail	
	Blue	This history icon indicates that culturing has started.	
	Red	These observation history buttons indicate that scheduled observation has been performed.	
Normal mode		The macro images, the Ph and FL images for each observation position, displayed in order of magnification. Click either of these buttons to check capture conditions.	
		If one of the following error messages is displayed next to the icon, schedule observation has been skipped.	
		The details are as follows:	
		Error (Loader unit) : An error occurred in the loading unit.	
Stage exclusive		Error (Observation unit) : An error occurred in the observation unit.	
mode	Orange	Error (Macro camera) : An error occurred in the macro camera.	
		Error (Micro camera) : An error occurred in the micro camera.	
		Error (PC disk full) : Insufficient disk space on the control PC	
	Green	This icon indicates that a live observation has been performed.	
		Captured macro images, micro images (Ph image and FL image) for each observation position are displayed in order of capturing.	
		This button indicates that a scheduled observation was skipped. Click this button to check capture conditions.	
Normal mode	Pod	One of the following messages will be shown.	
	Red	System stop : The microscope was stopped.	
		Live observation: The user skipped a scheduled observation(with a user name)during a live observation.	
Stage exclusive mode	Orango	Delay : The user unlocked the access gate during a live observation.	
	ordinge	Delay : An operation such as loading or unloading a sample caused the schedule to be canceled.	
	Blue	This icon indicates that the medium has been changed.	
	Violet	This icon indicates that the sample was unloaded to check or unloaded with other sample in the same holder.	
	Blue	This icon indicates that samples are being unloaded for a medium change or the culture has been finished.	

3.5.3.1 Viewing the micro image (Ph image) and preparing download

(1) Click the Expand button 🔄 for the desired history data to display images in the Image review window.

The history area expands to display the captured thumbnail images.

🧭 - Windows Internet Explorer	
	Sample Name Mar 02-003-1 OVF Sample Comment Centrol sample 0 <t< th=""></t<>
Edit Timelapse View	Design Datage review Image review 2013.Mar/12 16:46 BioStation CT Admin Life Medium DAIEXXVE-12 100-min Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Medium DAIEXXVE-12 100-min Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review Image review
Multi images	MAr/11 15:20 BioStation CT Admin Inter Mar/11 15:20 BioStation CT Admin Inter Plantar/11 15:20 BioStation CT Admin Medium PARE/17:21 100.0ml Develop Control
Fullscanimages	Areany of Cell Longenous
Stop imaging	

Image review window

(2) Display the Ph image.

- 1. Change the Thumbnail display switch button to [Ph].
- 2. Click a thumbnail image of the micro image.

The Point image display window (Ph) appears.

The figure below shows an example of capturing an image count of 21 for a Z stack image in a scheduled observation.

For details on Z stack settings, see Chapter 4, "Environmental Settings" and 3.4.2, "Setting the Scheduled Observation Conditions."





Point image display window (Ph)

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Coordinate of the observation point	This area displays the coordinate (x,y) for the observation point where $(0,0)$ is the center of the sample.

No.	Name	Function	
(2)	Sample information	This area displays the observation point, sample name, and captured date and time.	
(3)	Image capture conditions and environmental information	This area displays the Image capture conditions and the temperature, humidity, and CO_2 concentration and O_2 concentration (optional) in the CO_2 incubator.	
		Click a tab to switch the operation window.	
		The Download tab includes the functions shown below:	
	Operation window switch	Z stack button: Create a download file for the micro image selected with the Select button.	
(4)	tabs	Timelapse button: Create a download file for images captured in all rounds at the same observation point (Z position) as that of the image displayed.	
		All Z & T button: Create a download file for all Z stack images captured in all rounds.	
		+, - buttons: Enlarge or reduce the image.	
(5)	Display size change buttons	FIT button: Display the image on the full screen.	
		100% button: Display the image with the actual size.	
	Z-axis direction display switch	▲/▼ buttons: Display the captured images changing the image one by one in the Z-axis direction.	
(2)		▲/▼ buttons: Continuously play back images in the Z-axis direction. Click the button again to pause the playback.	
(6)		AF button: Display the image captured at the autofocus position.	
		Select button: Select the Z image to be downloaded.	
		Reset button: Reset an image to be downloaded.	
		Adjust the brightness of a displayed image.	
(7)	Brightness adjustment of a displayed image	Gain: Click the +/- button to adjust the contrast by ± 0.1 .	
(.)		Offset: Click the +/- button to adjust the brightness by ±5.	
		Reset button: Reset the brightness of a displayed image.	
(8)	Close button	Click this button to close the Point image display window (Ph).	
(9)	FL button	Click this button to switch to Point image display window (FL). (See Section 3.5.3.2.)	
	Timelapse images playback button	 button: Play back timelapse images continuously. During playback, this button changes to the pause button and clicking the button pauses playback. I>/<i button:<="" li=""> </i>	
(10)		Play one frame forward /one frame backward	
		FF button: Fast-forward an image.	
		Skip button: Skip the image for the predefined frame during playback.	

No.	Name	Function
(11)	Multi-images button	Click this button to display the Multi images display window.
		Selected multiple scheduled observation images can be displayed and played back side by side. (See Section 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Images.")
(12)	Z position display area	Click somewhere in the Z position display area to display the image at the selected position.
		In the Z position display area, the AF position is indicated in red, and gray marks are displayed at the positions located in increments of ten images from the AF position.

Z stacks

Micro images captured in a scheduled observation are a set of images taken at slightly different positions along the Z-axis centered on the autofocus position. The image set is called a Z stack image.

For Z stack images, there are two ways to capture images; by using a fixed pitch to capture images at a fixed pitch and by using a selectable pitch to capture images at a specified range and pitch.

Fixed pitch images

Images are captured at a predefined range and pitch by selecting the number of images (1, 3, 8, 16, or 40).

The autofocus position in a Z stack image captured using a fixed pitch is defined for each image count by default as shown below. However, if a position near the upper or lower limit of the Z-axis is set as the autofocus position, the image count of the upper part and the lower part will change. (Example: If the lowest position in the Z-axis is set as the autofocus position in a fixed pitch capturing of eight images, the lower part image count is zero and the upper part image count is seven.)



Additionally, if a custom observation point is selected and the custom focus button is clicked to capture an image in scheduled observation, the AF position described above will be the Z position registered as the custom observation point.

Selectable pitch images

To capture images with using a selectable pitch, determine the number of images to be captured by selecting the range in the Z-axis direction (0, 100, 200, 300, or 400 μ m) and pitch (5, 10, or 20 μ m).

When the selected range is 0 μ m, a Z stack is not generated and only one image is captured. When the selected range is 400 μ m and the pitch is 5 μ m, the number of capturing images is the maximum (81 images).

To display the micro images captured at the positions shifted by small increments in the Z-axis direction, click the ▲/▼/▲/▼ buttons.

Click the $\triangle/\overline{\mathbf{v}}$ buttons to display the captured images changing the image one by one in the Z-axis direction.

Click the $\overline{\Delta}/\overline{\Sigma}$ buttons to continuously play back images in the Z-axis direction. Click the button again to pause the playback.

Click (click) somewhere in the Z position display area to display the image at the selected position.

Click the AF button to display the image captured at the autofocus position.

In the Z position display area, the AF position is indicated in red, and gray marks are displayed at the positions located in increments of ten images from the AF position.

4. Change the display size of the image.

Click +/-, FIT or the 100% button to change the display size of the image.





5. Adjust the contrast and brightness of an image.

Click the Gain and Offset +, - buttons to adjust the contrast and brightness of a displayed image.

6. To play back the displayed timelapse images, click the ► button, and to proceed to the next image or to return to the previous image, click the I► button or the ◄I button.

To fast-forward the image, click the FF button.

Each time the FF button is clicked, the playback speed is switched. (The speed is switched in the order of 1-step \rightarrow 2-step \rightarrow Normal.)

To skip the playback with a frame specified, click the Skip button.

A dialog box to specify the frame to skip is displayed.

When no image is to be downloaded, go to step (6) and close the window.





(3) Select the image to be downloaded.

a. To put all selected images into one file

a-1. Click the ▲/▼/基/茎 buttons to display the images to be downloaded.

Click somewhere in the Z position display area to display the image at the selected position.

The Z position of the displayed Z stack image is marked in orange (or blue when the Select button is clicked) on the Z position display area.

The window example on the right side displays the third image above the AF position.



Z position display area

4/5 CO2 5.0% O2 -% View Download View Download View Download CO2 5.0% O2 -% View Download CO2 6 Consect Close

a-2. Click the Select button.

The Z position of the selected image is displayed in blue.

To cancel the selection, click the Reset button.

a-3. Select the Download tab and click the Z Stack button in Image download area.

The Image download setting window appears. Go to step (4).



- b. To select and arrange all images for the observation position of the displayed image (Z) in chronological order
- b-1. Click the ▲/▼/▲/포 buttons to display the images to be downloaded.



Humidity CO2 O2

67

FL

View Do

Image download

90.0%RF

🖅 All Z&T

Close

b-2. Select the Download tab and click the Timelapse button in Image download area.

The Image download setting window appears.

Go to step (4).

The images downloaded using the Timelapse button are based on the AF position of the Z stack images captured in each round. For example, when the Timelapse button is clicked while an image at a focus position two up from the AF position is displayed in the Image display area, all images at the focus position two up from the AF position will be downloaded for all rounds.

However, download preparation cannot be performed for a round without images at that focus position.

c. To select and arrange all Z stack images captured in all rounds in chronological order

c-1. Select the Download tab and click the All Z & T button in Image download area.

The Image download setting window appears.

Go to step (4).



(4) Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded.

The allowable conditions depend on the type of image to be downloaded.

Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded, and then click the OK button. After download preparation is completed, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.



Image download settings window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Format area	Select the format of the images to be downloaded.
		AVI is enabled only when the Timelapse button in the Image download area is used for download.
(2)	Information area	Select the image information to be added. Three types of image information can be added: Scale, Condition and Date and time.
		In addition, when AVI is selected for the format, Scale cannot be selected.
(3)	Frame rate area	Select the duration of playback per image. Enabled only when the AVI format is set.
(3)	Channel area	Select the channels to be downloaded. Enabled only when an image captured also by fluorescence capturing is selected and the All Z & T button in the Image download area is used for download.

(5) Click the OK button.

Download preparation for the micro images is completed.

The Point image display window (Ph) appears.

For details on the procedure for downloading the prepared file data to an external PC, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual download)."



Download preparation complete dialog box

(6) Click the Close button to close the Point image display window (Ph).



Point image display window (Ph)

Caution

The scale bar displayed in the Point image display window (Ph) is not included in the original image.

An image data file prepared for download includes the original image only.

The image size is calculated as shown below. The dynamic range of the CCD camera is 8 mm × 8 mm (1000 × 1000 pixels), and when the image is captured at 2x, the above size becomes 8/2 mm × 8/2 mm (4 mm × 4 mm) (1 pixel=4 μ m).

The image size of each observation magnification is calculated based on the above information.

- 2x of the image size becomes 4 mm × 4 mm (1 pixel=4 µm)
- 4x of the image size becomes 2 mm × 2 mm (1 pixel=2 μm)
- 10x of the size becomes 0.8 mm × 0.8 mm (1 pixel=0.8 μ m)
- 20x of the image size becomes 0.4 mm × 0.4 mm (1 pixel=0.4 μm)
- 40x of the image size becomes 0.2 mm × 0.2 mm (1 pixel=0.2 μm)

3.5.3.2 Viewing the micro image (FL image) and preparing download

(1) Click the Expand button 🕒 for the desired history data to display images in the Image review window.

The history area expands to display the captured thumbnail images.

# - Windows Internet Explorer	
	Sample Name Mar 02-003-1 OVF Sample Comment Control sample Cell Name Cell 2 Bask B 022 O User Biolation CT Admin
Edit Constantiants View Mutrimages Download Fortimages Tring images Tring images Cose	Description Page review Image review Image review Image review

Image review window

- (2) Display the FL image.
 - 1. Change the Thumbnail display switch button to [FL].
 - 2. Click a thumbnail image of the micro image. The Point image display window (FL) appears.





Point image display window (FL)

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Coordinate of the observation point	This area displays the coordinate (x,y) for the observation point where $(0,0)$ is the center of the sample.

No.	Name	Function
(2)	Sample information	This area displays the observation point, sample name, and captured date and time.
(3)	Image capture conditions and environmental information	This area displays the Image capture conditions and the temperature, humidity, and CO_2 concentration and O_2 concentration (optional) in the CO_2 incubator.
		Click a tab to switch the operation window.
(4)	Operation window switch	The Download tab includes the functions shown below:
(4)	tabs	Timelapse button: Create a download file for images captured in all rounds at the same observation point as that of the image displayed.
		+, - buttons: Enlarge or reduce the image.
(5)	Display size change buttons	FIT button: Display the image on the full screen.
		100% button: Display the image with the actual size.
(6)	Overlap button	Click this button to overlay the fluorescence image and the phase contrast image.
		Adjust the brightness of a displayed image.
		Gain: Click the $\pm/$ butten to adjust the contract by ± 0.1
(7)	Brightness adjustment of a	Offset:
	displayed image	Click the +/- button to adjust the brightness by ± 10 .
		Reset button: Reset the brightness of a displayed image.
(8)	Close button	Click this button to close the Point image display window (FL).
(9)	Ph button	Click this button to switch to Point image display window (Ph). (See Section 3.5.3.1.)
		button: Play back timelapse images continuously. During playback, this button changes to the pause button and clicking the button pauses playback.
(10)	Timelapse images playback button	I►/ I button: Play one frame forward /one frame backward
		FF button: Fast-forward an image.
		Skip button: Skip the image for the predefined frame during playback.
		Click this button to display the Multi images display window.
(11)	Multi-images button	Selected multiple scheduled observation images can be displayed and played back side by side. (See Section 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Images.")
		Click this button to display analysis results showing a histogram of the intensity value for the images captured in chronological order.
(12)	FL option button	This button is displayed only when the image captured in scheduled observation appears.
		(See Section 3.6, "Analysis of Fluorescence Intensity.")
(13)	Display switch tabs	Click a tab to switch the channel to check an image.

3. Change the display size of the image.

Click +/-, FIT or the 100% button to change the display size of the image.

Overlay the phase contrast image with the fluorescence image by clicking the Overlap button.

4. Adjust the contrast and brightness of an image.

Click the Gain and Offset +, - buttons to adjust the contrast and brightness of a displayed image.

5. To play back the displayed timelapse images, click the · button, and to proceed to the next image or to return to the previous image, click either the I· button or the ·I button.

To fast-forward the image, click the FF button.

Each time the FF button is clicked, the playback speed is switched. (The speed is switched in the order of 1-step \rightarrow 2-step \rightarrow Normal.)

To skip the playback with a frame specified, click the Skip button.

A dialog box to specify the frame to skip is displayed.

When no image is to be downloaded, go to step (6) and close the window.

(3) Select the Download tab and click the Timelapse button in Image download area.

The Image download setting window appears.







Ð

fain: 1.0

Offset:0

Overlap

+

00

(4) Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded.

Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded, and then click the OK button. After download preparation is completed, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.



Image download settings window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Format area	Select the format of the images to be downloaded.
(2)	Information area	Select the image information to be added. Three types of image information can be added: Scale, Condition and Date and time. In addition, when AVI is selected for the format, Scale cannot be selected.
(3)	Frame rate area	Select the duration of playback per image. Enabled only when the AVI format is set.
(4)	Channel area	Select the channels to be downloaded.

(5) Click the OK button.

Download preparation for the micro images is completed.

The Point image display window (FL) appears.

For details on the procedure for downloading the prepared file data to an external PC, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual download)."



Download preparation complete dialog box

(6) Click the Close button to close the Point image display window (FL).



Point image display window (FL)

Caution

The scale bar displayed in the Point image display window (FL) is not included in the original image.

An image data file prepared for download includes the original image only.

The image size is calculated as shown below. The dynamic range of the CCD camera is 8 mm × 8 mm (1000 × 1000 pixels), and when the image is captured at 2x, the above size becomes 8/2 mm × 8/2 mm (4 mm × 4 mm) (1 pixel=4 μ m).

The image size of each observation magnification is calculated based on the above information.

- 2x of the image size becomes 4 mm × 4 mm (1 pixel=4 μm)
- 4x of the image size becomes 2 mm × 2 mm (1 pixel=2 μm)
- 10x of the size becomes 0.8 mm × 0.8 mm (1 pixel=0.8 µm)
- 20x of the image size becomes 0.4 mm × 0.4 mm (1 pixel=0.4 µm)
- 40x of the image size becomes 0.2 mm × 0.2 mm (1 pixel=0.2 μm)

Caution

When creating AVI files with the image download function, if the number of frames is too large, the AVI file is fragmented into multiple files because the number of frames in one AVI file is limited.

The maximum number of frames is determined by the number of pixels in the image to be downloaded.

The number of pixels for one side of the image	The maximum number of frames
1000 pixels or less	1000 frames
1001 pixels or more 2000 pixels or less	250 frames
2001 pixels or more 3000 pixels or less	110 frames
3001 pixels or more 4000 pixels or less	60 frames

- * In the Full Scan image display window (Download tab), if the number of vertical pixels is different from the number of horizontal pixels on a download area that has been specified with Area select area, the limitation is applied to the larger one.
- * For standard images (single images), since the number of pixels is 1000 × 1000 pixels, the maximum number of frames is 1000 frames.

3.5.3.3 Viewing the macro image and preparing download

(1) Click the Expand button 🕒 for the desired history data to display images in the Image review window.

The history area expands to display the captured thumbnail images.



Image review window

(2) Display the macro image.

 Click a thumbnail image of the macro image. The Macro image display window appears.





Macro image display window

No.	Name	Function	
(1)	Timelapse images playback button	 button: Play back timelapse images continuously. During playback, this button changes to the pause button and clicking the button pauses playback. 	
_		I►/ I button: Play one frame forward /one frame backward	
		Click this button to display the Multi images display window.	
(2)	Multi-images button	Selected multiple scheduled observation images can be displayed and played back side by side. (See Section 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Images.")	
(3)	Sample information	This area displays the observation point, sample name, and captured date and time.	
(4)	Image capture conditions and environmental information	Jitions and mationThis area displays the Image capture conditions and the temperature, humic and CO_2 concentration and O_2 concentration (optional) in the CO_2 incubator	
		+, - buttons: Enlarge or reduce the image.	
(5)	Display size change buttons	FIT button: Display the image on the full screen.	
		100% button: Display the image with the actual size.	
(6)	Timelapse button	Click this button to create a download file for images captured in all rounds at the same observation point as that of the image displayed.	
(7)	') Close button Click this button to close the Macro image display window.		

2. Change the display size of the image.

Click the +/-, FIT, or the 100% button to change the display size of the image.

3. To play back the displayed image, click the ► button, and to proceed to the next image or to return to the previous image, click the I► button or the ◄I button.

When no image is to be downloaded, go to step (4) and close the window.

- (3) To create a download file in which all macro images of the samples displayed on the screen are arranged in chronological order
 - 1. Click the Timelapse button.

The Image download setting window appears.



2. Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded.

Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded, and then click the OK button. After download preparation is completed, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.



Image download settings window

No.	. Name Function		
(1)	Format area Select the format of the images to be downloaded.		
(2)) Information area Select the image information to be added. Two types of image information ca added: Condition or Date and time.		
(3)	Frame rate area	Select the duration of playback per image. Enabled only when the AVI format is set.	

3. Click the OK button.

Download preparation for the macro images is completed.

The Macro image display window appears.

For details on the procedure for downloading the prepared file data to an external PC, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual download)."



Download preparation complete dialog box

(4) Click the Close button to close the Macro image display window.



Macro image display window

3.5.3.4 Viewing the Full Scan image and preparing download

This section describes the procedure for displaying the Full Scan image captured by scheduled Full Scan observation and also the procedure for preparing those images for download using the Full Scan image display window.

Various operations can be performed in the Full Scan image display window such as enlarging, reducing and scrolling the displayed image, playing back images in chronological order, and also preparing images of a specified area for download.

(1) Click the Expand button 🔄 for the desired history data to display images in the Image review window.

The history area expands to display the captured thumbnail images.



Image review window

If images captured by Full Scan observation are included, "Full Scan" is displayed in the observation position information in the culture vessel and tiled thumbnail images are displayed.

In addition, the observation magnification, number of images, and observation range are displayed on the side of the thumbnail images.



(2) Display the Full Scan image.

1. Click a thumbnail image of the Full Scan image.

The Full Scan image display window appears.





Full Scan image display window (Point tab)

No.	Name	Function		
(1)	Channel tabs	These tabs are displayed when fluorescence images are captured. Select a tab to switch the image displayed among Ph (a phase contrast image) and Ch1 to 3 (FL channel images).		
(2)	Sample information	This area displays the observation point, sample name, and captured date and time.		
(3)	Overlap button	Click this button to overlay the fluorescence image and the phase contrast image.		
(4)	Observation point display area	This area displays all custom observation points registered in the entire sample area or the position and size of observation field of view displayed in the image display area.		
(5)	Scan playback function	Click this button to play back scan of the entire field of view automatically. Frame scan: Plays back scan of entire field of view with the selected frame size. Auto browse: Plays back scan with the displayed magnification from the currently displayed point. Also enables pause, resume, or clear playback of scan.		
(6)	6) Display size change buttons +, - buttons: Enlarge or reduce the image. 6) FIT button: Display the image on the full screen. Field of view 1 frame move button: Shift the field of view up/down, left/right by one frame.			

No.	Name	Function		
(7)	Brightness adjustment of a displayed image	Adjust the brightness of a displayed image. Gain: Click the +/- button to adjust the contrast by ±0.1. Offset: Click the +/- button to adjust the brightness by ±5 when the Ph channel tab is displayed. Click the +/- button to adjust the brightness by ±10 when the FL channel tab is displayed.		
		Reset button: Reset the brightness of a displayed image.		
(8)	Operation window switch tabs	Click a tab to switch the operation window. Point tab: Enable registration of custom observation point. Tiling tab: Enable registration of capture area for Tiling observation. (See Section 3.4.2.3, "Tiling observation.")		
		Enable download preparation for a Full Scan image.		
(9)	Custom point setting area	 +Set button: Register the X-Y coordinate of the center of the field of view displayed in the image display area as the custom observation point. (Up to 25 positions) Custom point list: Display the registered custom observation point. Select a custom observation point from the list moves the field of view to that position. Delete buttons: 		
(10)	Timelapse images playback button	 Delete the registered custom observation point. button: Play back timelapse images continuously. During playback, this button changes to the pause button and clicking the button pauses playback. I / I button: Play one frame forward /one frame backward FF button: Fast-forward an image. Skip button: Skip the image for the predefined frame during playback. 		
(11)	+Off button	Click this button to display or hide pointers displayed in the image display area.		
(12)	Multi-images button	Click this button to display the Multi images display window. Register Full Scan observation thumbnail images in the Multi images display window. (See Section 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Images.")		
(13)	Close button Click this button to close the Full Scan image display window.			

121

2. Change the display size of the image.

Click the + or - button, or the FIT button to change the display size of the image.

When the entire image is displayed, click a point on the tiled image displayed in the image display area to enlarge the image at the selected point.

When the magnifying glass icon is displayed in the image display area, select a point in the image display area to enlarge the image at the selected point.

When the magnifying glass icon is not displayed, click a point in the image display area to move the center of the field of view to the clicked position.

Click the Field of view 1 frame move button to shift the field of view upward, downward, leftward or rightward by the same amount as the size of the current field of view displayed in the image display area.

In the observation point display area, the observation field of view displayed in the image display area is displayed with a yellow rectangle, which indicates the position and size of the observation range relative to the entire image.

The registered custom observation points are indicated with light blue pointers.

Observation point display area









3. The entire field of view can be played back automatically.

There are two types of scan playback: Frame scan and Auto browse.

Frame scan:

Scan playback is performed for the entire field of view at the selected field size.

There are three sizes for the field of view: [9] (3×3 images), [4] (2×2 images), and [1] (1 image). Select the size of the field of view. A scan playback start confirmation dialog box appears.

Click the OK button to start the scan playback from the upper left of the image to the right.

Auto browse:

Scan playback is performed using the magnification of the currently displayed point. Scan playback can be paused, resumed or cleared using the buttons.

Click the Start button in the Auto browse field. A scan playback start confirmation dialog box appears.

Click the OK button to start the scan playback from the currently displayed position to the right.



The scan playback performs a reciprocating scan to play back.

The first line at the starting point is scanned from left to right (forward), and the second line is scanned from right to left (return).

Scan 2 Mar/02-004-1 2013/Mar/13 16:43 Full Sea Mag 2x Frame scan Frame sc

(00-1832,-007:0)

Θ

During scan playback



While scan playback is paused

An area already displayed by scan playback turns green in the observation point display area.

During scan playback, both Frame scan and Auto browse can be performed using the buttons in the Auto browse field.

When scan playback starts, the Start button changes to the Stop button.

Click the Stop button to pause scan playback. The button name changes to Continue.

Click the Continue button to resume scan playback.

The button name changes to Stop.

Click the Clear button to restore the original color of the green area in the observation point display area that indicates the area played back by scan playback.

Click the Start button to display the scan playback start confirmation dialog box. Click the OK button to start scan playback from the current position. The button name changes to Stop.

Alternatively, when an enlarged image is displayed, click the Start button in the Auto browse field to start scan playback from the current position at the current size of the field of view. To play back the displayed image, click the ► button, and to proceed to the next image or to return to the previous image, click the I► button or the ◄I button.

To fast-forward the image, click the FF button.

Each time the FF button is clicked, the playback speed is switched. (The speed is switched in the order of 1-step \rightarrow 2-step \rightarrow Normal.)

To skip the playback with a frame specified, click the Skip button.

A dialog box to specify the frame to skip is displayed.

When no image is to be downloaded, go to step (5) and close the window.

(3) Open the Download preparation setting area.

1. Select the Download tab.

The Download tab window appears.







Full Scan image display window (Download tab)

No.	Name	Function		
(1)	Channel tabs	These tabs are displayed when fluorescence images are captured. Select a tab to switch the image displayed among Ph (a phase contrast image) and Ch1 to 3 (FL channel images).		
(2)	Observation point display area	This area displays all custom observation points registered in the entire sample area or the position and size of observation field of view displayed in the image display area.		
(3)	Operation window switch tabs	Click a tab to switch the operation window.		
		Point tab: Enable registration of custom observation point.		
		Tiling tab: Enable registration of capture area for Tiling observation. (See Section 3.4.2.3, "Tiling observation.")		
		Download tab: Enables download preparation for a Full Scan image.		
(4)	Download area	Area select area: Download the image of the specified area.		
		Full scan area: Perform download preparation for a Full Scan image.		
(5)	Close button	se button Click this button to close the Full Scan image display window.		

(4) Specify the area to be downloaded.

The setting procedure differs depending on the area to be downloaded.

- a. Download preparation of the Full Scan image
- b. Download preparation of a specified area

The following describes each case.

a. Download preparation of the Full Scan image

a-1. Click the Download button in the Full Scan area.

The Image download setting window appears.



a-2. Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded.

The allowable conditions depend on the type of image to be downloaded. The format conditions set here are applied to all images to be downloaded.



Image download settings window

No.	Name	Function			
(1)	Timelapse	A download file is created in which all images taken of the same area as the displayed image are arranged in chronological order.			
(2)	One shot	Download preparation of only the currently displayed image is performed.			
	Image stitching area	Enabled when download of Full Scan or Tiling is selected.			
(3)		Stitched image(s) for Presentation A large image is created by stitching all capture areas.			
		Single image(s) for CL-Quant An independent single image for each capture area is created.			
(4)	Format area	Select the format of the images to be downloaded.			
(5)	Channel area	Select the channels to be downloaded.			
(5)		Enabled only when an image captured also by fluorescence capturing is selected.			
	Information area	Select the image information to be added. Three types of image information can be added: Scale, Condition and Date and time.			
(6)		Enabled only when [Original] (no compression) is selected in the Resolution area.			
		Also, when AVI is selected for the format, Scale cannot be selected.			
(7)	Frame rate area	Select the duration of playback per image.			
		Enabled only when the AVI format is set.			
(8)	Resolution area	Set the compression rate (resolution) of the images.			
		Select [Original] (no compression), [75%], [50%], [25%], or [10%].			
		The resolution of each compression rate is displayed on the right side.			

a-3. After the settings are completed, click the OK button.

After download preparation is completed, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.



a-4. Click the OK button.

Image download preparation is completed.

The Full Scan image display window appears.

Go to step (5).

For details on the procedure for downloading the prepared file data to an external PC, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual Download)."

Download preparation started. It might take time to complete the process. When the files are listed under the Download window on the external PC, please download them from the external PC.

Download preparation complete dialog box

b. Download preparation of the specified area

b-1. Click the AREA button in the Area select area area.



Full Scan image display window (Download tab)

b-2. In the image display area, specify the area to be downloaded by clicking the starting point and ending point of a rectangle.

After the rectangle area is specified, the selected area is displayed in yellow in the image display area.

Click the image display area once again to cancel the selected area and display the starting point of the new rectangle area.



b-3. Click the Download button in the Area select area.

The Image download setting window appears.



b-4. Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded.

The allowable conditions depend on the type of image to be downloaded. The format conditions set here are applied to all images to be downloaded.

> Image type Format Channel Information (1) -Condition Date and time Timelapse Scale • PNG 🗹 Ph One shot (2) 🗹 Ch1 Frame rate Resolution O BMP (5) (3) Ch2 ○ 1 frame/sec JPG 75%
> 6124 x 4392 pixel ◯ 5 frame/sec Ch3 O TIF ① 10 frame/sec 0 50% 4084 x 2928 pixel Ch4 - (6) (4) O 20 frame/sec 0 25% 2044 x 1464 pi Ch5 O AVI O 30 frame/sec 0 10% 816 x 588 pixel ок Cancel

Image download settings window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Timelapse	A download file is created in which all images taken of the same area as the displayed image are arranged in chronological order.
(2)	2) One shot Download preparation of only the currently displayed image is performed.	
(3)	(3) Format area Select the format of the images to be downloaded.	
(4)	Channel area	Select the channels to be downloaded.
		Enabled only when an image captured also by fluorescence capturing is selected.
(5)	Frame rate area	Select the duration of playback per image.
		Enabled only when the AVI format is set.
(6)	Resolution area	Set the compression rate (resolution) of the images for the specified area.
		Select [Original] (no compression), [75%], [50%], [25%], or [10%].
		The resolution of each compression rate is displayed on the right side.

b-5. After the settings are completed, click the OK button.

After download preparation is completed, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.



b-6. Click the OK button.

Image download preparation is completed.

The Full Scan image display window appears.

For details on the procedure for downloading the prepared file data to an external PC, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual Download)."

(5) Click the Close button to close the Full Scan image display window.



Download preparation complete dialog box



Full Scan image display window

Registering the custom observation point

Custom observation points can be registered or deleted in the Full Scan image display window (Point tab).

a. To register custom observation points

a-1. Select the observation position.

Enlarge, reduce, or shift the field of view to move the position to be registered as a custom observation point to the center of view.

Alternatively, click a point in the tiled image displayed in the image display area to enlarge the selected point.



Full Scan image display window (Point tab)

a-2. Click the Set button.

The XY coordinates of the center of view displayed in the image display area are registered as a custom observation point.

The registered custom observation point is added to the custom point list field and indicated with a light blue pointer (crosshair) in the image display area and observation point display area.

The pointer in the image display area can be shown/hidden using the +Off button.

b. To delete custom observation points

b-1. Select the custom observation point to be deleted.

Select the observation position to be deleted from the custom point list field.

Alternatively, click the light blue pointer displayed in the image display area to select the position.

b-2. Click the Delete button next to the selected custom observation point.

The custom observation point is deleted.





3.5.3.5 Viewing the Tiling image and preparing download

This section describes the procedure for displaying the tiled images captured by scheduled Tiling observation and the procedure for preparing those images to be downloaded using the Tiling image display window.

(1) Click the Expand button 🔄 for the desired history data to display images in the Image review window.

The history area expands to display the captured thumbnail images.

The observation magnification, number of images, and

observation range are displayed on the side of the



Image review window

(2) Display the Tiling image.

thumbnail images.

1. Click a thumbnail image of the Tiling image.

The Tiling image display window appears.





Tiling image display window

No.	Name	Function		
(1)	Channel tabs	These tabs are displayed when fluorescence images are captured. Select a tab to switch the image displayed among Ph (a phase contrast image) and Ch1 to 3 (FL channel images).		
(2)	Sample information	This area display	ys the observation point, sample name, and captured date and time.	
(3)	Overlap button	Click this button	to overlay the fluorescence image and the phase contrast image.	
(4)	Observation point display area	This area displays the position and size of the observation field of view displayed in the image display area.		
		Scanning of the	entire field of view is played back automatically.	
(5)	Scan playback function	Frame scan: Play back so	can of entire field of view with the selected frame size.	
		Auto browse: Play back so Also enables	can with the displayed magnification from the currently displayed point. s pause, resume, or clear playback of scan.	
		+, - buttons:	Enlarge or reduce the image.	
(6)	Display size change buttons	FIT button:	Display the image on the full screen.	
(-)		Field of view 1	frame move buttons: Shift the field of view up/down, left/right by one frame.	
	Brightness adjustment of a displayed image	Adjust the bright	ness of a displayed image.	
		Gain:	Click the +/- button to adjust the contrast by ±0.1.	
(7)		Offset:	Click the +/- button to adjust the brightness by ± 5 when the Ph channel tab is displayed. Click the +/- button to adjust the brightness by ± 10 when the FL channel tab is displayed.	
		Reset button:	Reset the brightness of a displayed image.	
(8)	Area select	Download the im	nage of the specified area.	
		Download butto Prepare to d	on: Iownload an image of the specified area on a Tiling image.	
		AREA button: Set the area image.	to download by specifying the start point and end point on a Tiling	

No.	Name	Function		
(9)	Full area	Download an entire Tiling image.		
		Tiling information: Display the observation magnification, observation area, etc. for Tiling observation.		
		Download button: Perform download preparation of the entire Tiling image.		
(10)	Timelapse images playback button	 button: Play back timelapse images continuously. During playback, this button changes to the pause button and clicking the button pauses playback. 		
		I►/◄I button: Play one frame forward /one frame backward		
		FF button: Fast-forward an image.		
		Skip button: Skip the image for the predefined frame during playback.		
(11)	+Off button	Click this button to display or hide pointers displayed in the image display area.		
(12)	Multi-images button	Click this button to display the Multi images display window.		
		Register the thumbnail images of Tiling observation on the Multi images display window. (See Section 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Images.")		
(13)	Close button	Click this button to close the Tiling image display window.		

2. Change the display size of the image.

Click the + or - button, or the FIT button to change the display size of the image.

When the entire tiled image is displayed, click a point on the tiled image displayed in the image display area to enlarge the image at the selected point.

When the magnifying glass icon is displayed in the image display area, select a point in the image display area to enlarge the image at the selected point.

When the magnifying glass icon is not displayed, click a point in the image display area to move the center of the field of view to the clicked position.

Click the Field of view 1 frame move button to shift the field of view upward, downward, leftward or rightward by the same amount as the size of the current field of view displayed in the image display area.

In the observation point display area, the observation field of view displayed in the image display area is displayed with a yellow rectangle, which indicates the position and size of the observation range relative to the entire image.





3. The entire field of view can be played back automatically.

There are two types of scan playback: Frame scan and Auto browse.

Frame scan:

Scan playback is performed for the entire field of view at the selected field size.

There are three sizes for the field of view: [9] (3×3 images), [4] (2×2 images), and [1] (1 image).

Click the button for the size of the field of view. A scan playback start confirmation dialog box appears.

Click the OK button to start the scan playback from the upper left of the image to the right.

Auto browse:

Scan play back is performed using the display magnification of the currently displayed point. Scan playback can be paused, resumed or cleared by operating the buttons.

Click the Start button in the Auto browse field. A scan playback start confirmation dialog box appears.

Click the OK button to start the scan playback from the currently displayed position to the right.



The scan playback performs a reciprocating scan to play back.

The first line at the starting point is scanned from left to right (forward), and the second line is scanned from right to left (return).

An area already displayed by scan playback turns green in the observation point display area.

During scan playback, both Frame scan and Auto browse can be performed using the buttons in the Auto browse field.

When scan playback starts, the Start button changes to the Stop button.

Click the Stop button to pause scan playback. The button name changes to Continue.

Click the Continue button to resume scan playback.

The button name changes to Stop.

Click the Clear button to restore the original color of the green area in the observation point display area that indicates the area played back by scan playback.

Click the Start button to display the scan playback start confirmation dialog box. Click the OK button to start scan playback from the current position. The button name changes to Stop.

Alternatively, when an enlarged image is displayed, click the Start button in the Auto browse field to start scan playback from the current position at the current size of the field of view.



During scan playback



While scan playback is paused

4. To play back the displayed image, click the ► button, and to proceed to the next image or to return to the previous image, click the I► button or the ◄I button.

To fast-forward the image, click the FF button.

Each time the FF button is clicked, the playback speed is switched. (The speed is switched in the order of 1-step \rightarrow 2-step \rightarrow Normal.)

To skip the playback with a frame specified, click the Skip button.

A dialog box to specify the frame to skip is displayed.

When no image is to be downloaded, go to step (4) and close the window.

(3) Set the download preparation.

Specify the area to be downloaded.

The setting procedure differs depending on the area to be downloaded.

- a. Download preparation of entire Tiling image.
- b. Download preparation of an image in the area specified in a Tiling image

The following describes each case.

a. Download preparation of entire Tiling image

a-1. Click the Download button in the Full area.

The Image download setting window appears.







a-2. Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded.

The allowable conditions depend on the type of image to be downloaded. The format conditions set here are applied to all images to be downloaded.

> Image type Format Channel Information (1) Scale Condition Date and tim (6) Timelapse PNG 🗹 Ph (2) One shot 🗹 Ch1 Frame rate Resolution (7)Ch2 ○ 1 frame/sec Stitched image(s for Presentatio ○ 5 frame/sec 0 75% 7164 x 7164 pixel Ch3 (3) 10 frame/sec 0 50% 4776 x 4776 pixe O TIF Ch4 Single image(s) for CL-Quant - (8) ○ 20 frame/sec 25%
> 2388 x 2388 pixe Ch5 AVI ◯ 30 frame/se 0 10% 956 x 956 pixel (4) (5) Cancel

Image download settings window

No.	Name	Function			
(1)	Timelapse	A download file is created in which all images taken of the same area as the displayed image are arranged in chronological order.			
(2)	One shot	Download preparation of only the currently displayed image is performed.			
(3)	Image stitching area	Enabled when download of Full Scan or Tiling is selected.			
		Stitched image(s) for Presentation A large image is created by stitching all capture areas.			
		Single image(s) for CL-Quant An independent single image for each capture area is created.			
(4)	Format area	Select the format of the images to be downloaded.			
(5)	Channel area	Select the channels to be downloaded.			
		Enabled only when an image captured also by fluorescence capturing is selected.			
	Information area	Select the image information to be added. Three types of image information can be added: Scale, Condition and Date and time.			
(6)		Enabled only when [Original] (no compression) is selected in the Resolution area.			
		Also, when AVI is selected for the format, Scale cannot be selected.			
(7)	Frame rate area	Select the duration of playback per image.			
		Enabled only when the AVI format is set.			
(8)	Resolution area	Set the compression rate (resolution) of the images.			
		Select [Original] (no compression), [75%], [50%], [25%], or [10%].			
		The resolution of each compression rate is displayed on the right side.			

a-3. After the settings are completed, click the OK button.

After download preparation is completed, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.

a-4. Click the OK button.

Image download preparation is completed. The Tiling image display window appears. Go to step (4).

For details on the procedure for downloading the prepared file data to an external PC, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual Download)."



Download preparation complete dialog box

b. Download preparation of an image in the area specified in a Tiling image

b-1. Click the AREA button in the Area select area.



Tiling image display window

b-2. In the image display area, specify the area to be downloaded by clicking the starting point and ending point of a rectangle.

After the rectangle area is specified, the selected area is displayed in yellow in the image display area.

Click the image display area once again to cancel the selected area and display the starting point of the new rectangle area.



b-3. Click the Download button in the Area select area.

The Image download setting window appears.



b-4. Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded.

The allowable conditions depend on the type of image to be downloaded. The format conditions set here are applied to all images to be downloaded.

> Image type Format Channel Information (5) Condition Date and time (1) Scale Timelapse • PNG 🗹 Ph One shot 🗹 Ch1 (2) Frame rate Resolution Original 836 x 680 pixel 🗹 Ch2 (3) frame/sec (6)) JPG 75% 628 x 512 pixel 🗹 Ch3 O TIF O 10 frame/sec 0 50% 420 x 340 pixel Ch4 208 x 172 pixe 20 frame/sec 0 25% (4) - (7) Ch5 30 frame/se 0 10% 84 x 68 pixel ОК Cancel

Image download settings window
No.	Name	Function		
(1)	Timelapse	A download file is created in which all images taken of the same area as the displayed image are arranged in chronological order.		
(2)	One shot Download preparation of only the currently displayed image is performed.			
(3)	Format area	Select the format of the images to be downloaded.		
(4)	Channel area	Select the channels to be downloaded. Enabled only when an image captured also by fluorescence capturing is selected.		
(5)	Information area	Select the image information to be added. Three types of image information can be added: Scale, Condition and Date and time.		
(5)		Enabled only when [Original] (no compression) is selected in the Resolution area.		
		Also, when AVI is selected for the format, Scale cannot be selected.		
(6)	Framo rato aroa	Select the duration of playback per image.		
(6)	Frame rate area	Enabled only when the AVI format is set.		
		Set the compression rate (resolution) of the images for the specified area.		
(7)	Resolution area	Select [Original] (no compression), [75%], [50%], [25%], or [10%].		
		The resolution of each compression rate is displayed on the right side.		

b-5. After the settings are completed, click the OK button.

After download preparation is completed, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.



b-6. Click the OK button.

Image download preparation is completed.

The Tiling image display window appears.

For details on the procedure for downloading the prepared file data to an external PC, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual Download)."

Download preparation started. It might take time to complete the process. When the files are listed under the Download window on the external PC, please download them from the external PC.

Download preparation complete dialog box

(4) Click the Close button to close the Tiling image display window.



Tiling image display window

3.5.3.6 Displaying vessel product information

(1) Click the vessel name in the Image review window to display the vessel product information.

The Vessel information window appears.

When a culture vessel name is underlined, its product information is linked and can be opened. When a culture vessel name is not underlined, no information can be opened.



Image review window

	Windows Internet Explorer			Vessel information display area
Close button	Product sub name Product name Surface Maker	Corning Clear Microplate CellBIND Corning Incorporated	•	
Close the Vessel information window.	Close)		

Vessel information window

(2) After checking the vessel information, click the Close button to close the window.

Product sub name Corning Product name Clear Microplate Surface CellBIND Maker Corning Incorporated Close	6WP		
Product name Clear Microplate Surface CellBIND Maker Corning Incorporated	Product sub name	Corning	
Surface CellBIND Maker Corning Incorporated	Product name	Clear Microplate	
Maker Corning Incorporated	Surface	CellBIND	
Close	Maker	Corning Incorporated	
	Close		

3.5.3.7 Displaying medium information

(1) Click the medium name in the Image review window.

The Medium information window appears.

When a medium name is underlined, its culture information is linked and can be opened. When a medium name is not underlined, information cannot be opened.



Image review window



Medium information window

(2) After checking the medium information, click the Close button to close the window.

L-methion	ine			
L-Phenyla	lanine	1		
L-Threonine				
L-Tryptop	han			
L-Tyrosin	e diodium salt dihydrate	ł.		
•	()			
Clo	se			
/				

3.5.3.8 Switching to the display of other sample

- (1) The observation data of other sample in the same holder can be displayed.
 - a. When a vessel other than a 96- or 48-well plate is used
 - a-1. Click the Holder map in the Image review window to select the desired sample.



Image review window

b. When a 96- or 48-well plate is used

- b-1. Click the Holder map in the Image review window. The 96-well or 48-well plate sample selection window appears.
- b-2. Select the desired sample in the well plate sample selection window.



Image review window

Well plate sample selection window (96-well)

(2) The Image review window for the selected sample appears.



Image review window

3.5.4 Editing the Observation History

This section describes the procedure for editing the history information in the Image review window. The following buttons are used to switch the Image review window to each edit window.



Image review window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Basic information display area	This area displays the Basic information edit window. (See Section 3.5.4.1.)
(2)	Medium change information edit button	Click this button to display the Medium change information edit window. (See Section 3.5.4.2.)
(3)	Observation history comment button	Click this button to display the Observation history comment edit window. (See Section 3.5.4.4.)
(4)	Micro image comment button	Click this button to display the Micro image comment edit window. (See Section 3.5.4.5.)
(5)	Load information edit button	Click this button to display the Load information edit window. (See Section 3.5.4.3.)

3.5.4.1 Editing the basic information

(1) Click the basic information display area in the Image review window.

The Basic information edit window appears.



Image review window



When a cell name is underlined in the Basic information display area (cell information link) and the name is clicked, the Cell information window appears. To open the Basic information edit window, click the Basic information display area somewhere other than the cell information link.

	🍘 - Windows Internet Explorer			
	Cell Bank B 001			
	Animal	Human	<u>^</u>	
	sex	Male		Cell information display area
	Tissue derived	cervix		
	Morphology	epithelial-like		
	CO2 concentration	10%		
	Medium and additives	MEM+20%CS		
	Temperature	34 degrees c		
	passage method	0.5% gastric secretions	=	
	Passage Frequency	1-5 times/week		
	Cloned	Yes		
	Cell longevity	6 month		
	Mycoplasma	-		
	Chromosome diversion	81[8]		
	Originator	et al		
	Depositor	Takakura, Ken		
	Resitriction	ь		
Close button	Reference	none	-	
	•	m	•	
Close the Cell information window.	Close			
	Cell i	nformation windo	w	

(2) To edit the sample name, click the Sample Name field and enter the name.



Basic information edit window

(3) To change the cell information, click the Cell button and select the cell to be changed in the Cell selection window.



Click the cell name in the Cell selection window. The cell is selected and the Cell selection window is closed.



Cell selection window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Frequency button	Click this button to sort the list in descending order of frequency of the usage.
(2)	Name button	Click this button to sort the cell names in alphabetical order.
(3)	Cell list	Click "Detail" on the right side of the list to display the Cell information window.
(4)	Cancel button	Click this button to close the window without selecting the cell.

(4) To edit a comment, enter the comment in the Comment field.

Ø - Windows Internet Explorer				
			Correction hi	story
Sample Name	Mar/02-003-1			
Cell	Cell-2 Bank B	002		
Comment	Control samp	le		^
	1	\		Ŧ
Save			Cancel	

Basic information edit window

(5)	Disp	playing the basic in	formation edit	history.				
	1.	Click the Correction	on history butto	on.	🥖 - Windows Internet Explorer			×
		The Basic information	ion edit history w	vindow			Correction history	•
					Sample Name	Mar/02-003-1 Cell-2 Bank B	002	
			🍘 - Windows Internet Explorer					
			Correction history	2013/Mar/11 17:39 BioStatio	on CT Admin		► button</td <td></td>	
			Sample Name	Mar/02-003-1			Switch edit history displays.	
			💮 Cell	Cell-2 Bank B 002				
			📝 Comment	Control sample	•			
	C C	lose button lose the Basic formation edit			•			
	hi	story window.	Close				Comment field	

Basic information edit history window

2. Click the $\triangleleft/\triangleright$ button to change the history.



- 3. To close the Basic information edit history window, click the Close button.
- (6) Click the Save button in the Basic information edit window.

The edited basic information is saved and the Basic information edit window is closed.

🥖 - Windows Internet Explorer		
		Correction history
Sample Name	Mar/02-003-1	
Cell	Cell-2 Bank B 002	
Comment	Control sample	*
		*
Save		Cancel

Basic information edit window

3.5.4.2 Editing the medium change information

This section describes the procedure for editing the medium change information in the Image review window.

(1) Click the Correct button in the medium change history area of the Image review window.

The Medium change information edit window appears.



Image review window



Medium change information edit window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Medium button	Click this button to display the Medium selection window.
(2)	Medium quantity field	To change the medium quantity, enter the new quantity in the Medium quantity field.
(3)	Comment field	To change the comment, enter the new comment in the Comment field.
(4)	Save button	Click this button to save the sample operation information.
(5)	Correction history button	Click this button to display the Medium change information edit history window. If there is no edit history, this button is not displayed.
(6)	Cancel button	Click this button to close the Medium change information edit window without saving.

To change the mee button.	dium name, click the Medium	6 - Windows Internet Explorer	Correction history
The Medium selecti	on window appears.	Coperation Medium chai Medium D-MEM/F-1 100.0	nge 2 ml
Frequency button Sort the list in descending order of frequency of the usage.	 Windows Internet Explorer Sort by Frequency Internet Name D-MEM/F-12 DMEM DEM Med-A001 Med-A002 Med-A003 Standard Medium 	Detail Detail Detail Detail Detail Detail Detail Detail Detail Detail	Name button Sort the medium names in alphabetical order. Medium list
Close the Medium selection window.	Cancel)	

Medium selection window

(3) Select the medium name to be changed in the Medium list by clicking it.

The medium name to be changed is selected and the Medium change information edit window appears.

8	😝 - Windows Interne	et Explorer		
	Sort by	Frequency	Name)
ł	D-MEM/F-1	2		Detail
I	DMEM		-	Detail
I	DEM			Datail
L	Med-A001			<u>De</u> ail
L	Med-A002			<u>Petail</u>
L	Mei .4003			Detail
L	Standard Me	Clum		Detail
		\uparrow	•	

(4) To change the medium quantity, enter the new quantity in the Medium quantity field.

(5) To change the comment, enter the new comment in the Comment field.



Medium change information edit window

(6) To display the Medium change information edit history window, click the Correction history button.

The Medium change information edit history window appears.



Medium change information edit window

	🔗 - Windows Internet Explorer			
	Correction history	2013Mar/13 21:44 BioStation CT Admin		▶ button</td
	Z Operation	Medium change		Switch the edit history displays.
	🚰 Medium	D-MEM/F-12		
		100.0 ml		
	Comment		~	
			•	
Close button			-	
Close the Medium				Comment field
change information	Close			
edit history window.				

Medium change information edit history window

Windows Internet Explorer

operation

Comment

Medium

Medium change

D-MEM/F-12

100.0 ml

2013/Mar/13 21:44 BioStation CT Admir

- 1. Click the **◄/**► button to change the history.
- 2. To close the Medium change information edit history window, click the Close button.

The Medium change information edit history window is closed.

Close Comment Save Cancel

(7) Click the Save button in the Medium change information edit window.

The edit content is saved and the Medium change information edit window is closed.

Medium change information edit window

3.5.4.3 Editing the load information

This section describes the procedure for editing the load information in the Image review window.

(1) Click the Correct button in the load history area of the Image review window.

The Load information edit window appears.





Load information edit window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Medium button	Click this button to display the Medium selection window.
(2)	Medium quantity field	To change the medium quantity, enter the new quantity in the Medium quantity field.
(3)	Number of cells field	To change the cell density, enter the new cell density value in the Number of cells field.
(4)	Comment field	To change the comment, enter the new comment in the Comment field.
(5)	Save button	Click this button to save the edited load information.
(6)	(6) Correction history button	Click this button to display the Load information edit history window.
(6)		If there is no edit history, this button is not displayed.
(7)	Cancel button	Click this button to close the Load information edit window without saving.

(2)	To change the medium button.	name, click the Medium	- Windows Internet Explorer Correction history	
	The Medium selection w	indow appears.	Coperation New Medium D-MEM/F-12	
	Frequency button Sort the list in descending order of frequency of the usage. Cancel button Close the Medium	Windows Internet Explorer Sort by Frequency D-MEM/F-12 DMEM DEM Med-A001 Med-A002 Med-A003 Standard Medium III III	Name Detail Detai Detai Detai Detai Detai Detai Detai Detai Detai Detai Detai Detai Detail Detail Detai Detai Detai Detai	

Medium selection window

(3) Select the medium name to be changed in the Medium list by clicking it.

The medium name to be changed is selected and the Load information edit window appears.

🏉 - Window	s Internet Explorer			
Sort	by 🖾 Fr	equency	Name	8
D-ME	M/F-12			Detail
DME	u l			Detail
ZEM 2				Petail
Med-A	001			Deail
Med-A	002			Delail
Med-A	003			Jetail
Standa	Medium			Detail
		\wedge		
🏉 - Windows Int	ernet Explorer			

- (4) To change the medium quantity, enter the new quantity in the Medium quantity field.
- (5) To change the cell density, enter the new cell density value in the Number of cells field.
- Windows Internet Explorer
 Correction history
 Medium
 D-MEM/F-12
 100.0
 ml
 cells/ml
 Medium quantity field
 Number of cells field

Load information edit window

(6) To change the comment, enter the new comment in the Comment field.



(7) To display the Load information edit history window, click the Correction history button.

The Load information edit history window appears.



Load information edit window

	Ø - Windows Internet Explorer			
	Correction history	2013/Mar/13 21:37 BioStation CT Admin		► button</td
	🛃 Operation	New		Switch the edit history displays.
	🥂 Medium	D-MEM/F-12 100.0 ml		
	Number of cells	100 cells/ml		
	Comment		ŕ	
				Comment field
Close button			-	
Close the Load information edit history window.	Close			

Load information edit history window

- 1. Click the $\triangleleft/\triangleright$ button to change the history.
- 2. To close the Load information edit history window, click the Close button.

The Load information edit history window is closed.

(8) Click the Save button in the Load information edit window.

The edit content is saved and the Load information edit window is closed.





Load information edit window

3.5.4.4 Editing the comment of the observation history

This section describes the procedure for entering or changing the observation history comment.

(1) Click the Observation history comment edit button in the Observation field of the Image review window.

The Observation history comment edit window appears.



Image review window



Observation history comment edit window

(2) Enter a comment in the Comment field.



(3) To display the comment edit history of the observation history, click the Correction history button.

The Observation history comment edit history window appears.



Observation history comment edit window

١	🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer		
	Correction history	2011/Apr/05 11:44 BioStation CT Admin	► button</td
	Comment		Switch edit history displays.
	sample		
Close button			
Close the Observation history comment edit history window.	Close		Comment field

Observation history comment edit history window

1. Click the $\triangleleft/\triangleright$ button to change the history.

2. To close the Observation history comment edit history, click the Close button.

The Observation history comment edit history window is closed.



(4) Click the Save button in the Observation history comment edit window.

The observation history comment is saved and the Observation history comment edit window is closed.



Observation history comment edit window

3.5.4.5 Editing the comment for the micro image

This section describes the procedure for entering or changing the comment for each microscopic image of cultured sample.

(1) Click the Microscopic image comment edit button below the image in the Image review window.

The Micro image comment edit window appears.



Image review window



Micro image comment edit window

(2) Enter a comment in the Comment field.



(3) To display the comment edit history of the micro image, click the Correction history button.

The Micro image comment edit history window appears.



Micro image comment edit window



Micro image comment edit history window

- 1. Click the **◄/** button to switch the history.
- 2. To close the Micro image comment edit history, click the Close button.

The Micro image comment edit history window is closed.



(4) Click the Save button in the Micro image comment edit window.

The micro image comment is saved and the Micro image comment edit window is closed.



Micro image comment edit window

3.5.5 Entering the Basic Information in a Batch

This section describes the procedure for entering the basic information of multiple samples in a batch.

(1) Display the Sample list window.

a. To select the stocker where the sample is being cultured

a-1. To enter the basic information for a sample, click the button on the System status screen for the stocker where the sample is stored.

The Sample list window appears.

🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer		
Status Image: Temp 37.0°C Image: Humidity 90.0%RH Image: CO2 5.0% Image: CO2 5.0%	30 Mar'02-004 p 29 Mar'	20 02-003 19
Carrier	Feb/15-007 -1 28	18

System status screen

a-2. Click the Sample list button.

Click the Open area.

displayed.

a-3.

The first sample stored in the selected holder is displayed in the Sample list window.

A list of samples stored in the selected holder is

Select function	Co Live observation
6WP Sample name : Mar/02-003-1	Out
	Image review
	Sample list
	Stop im: ging
	End exper ment
Back	

Select function window

🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer				
	In Out Type	AII	Sample Name User Name Sample comment	0
Pointinapes	Stocker(19)	1	Marroy-out-a BioStation CT Admin Control sample	
Fulscanimages				
Close				

Sample list window (by holder)

b. To select the sample(s) on the sample list

b-1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



b-2. Click the Sample list button in the Functions window.

The Sample list window appears.

All samples cultured by the user are displayed in this Sample list window.



Functions window





No.	Name	Function
(1)	Input information button	Click this button to display the Basic information batch input window.
(2)	Close button	Click this button to close the Sample list window.
(3)	All check button	Click this button to select all displayed samples or cancel the selection.
(4)	Stocker area	Clicking an area in the Stocker/Container field selects all samples in the holder or cancels the selection.

To display the list of the already observed culture samples in the Sample list, use the search function. For details on the search function, see Section 3.8, "Searching for Observation Data."

(2) Select the samples for which basic information is to be entered in a batch.

Select all samples

To select all samples in all stockers displayed in the Sample list window, select the All check button.



Select by holder

When check boxes are checked with only the first sample in the holder displayed, all samples in the holder are selected.

Also to select all samples in the holder, click the Stocker/Container field.

For details on vessel name abbreviations used in the Sample list window, see the list on Page 95, "Abbreviation and description for vessels."



Select samples individually

To select each sample, click the Open area to display all samples in the holder and then check the check box of a desired sample.

	🟝 In 💧 📇 Out 💧				Sample Name	•	
	Status	Type	All	200	Sample comment		
Latest photo	2013/Mar/02/ Stocker(29)	6WP		1	Mar/02-004-1 BioStation CT Admin		*
Input information					Open v v v	1	
Download	2013/Feb/26/ Stocker(17)	24WP		h	Feb/26-002-A1 BioStation CT Admin	D	1
			v v	v	Open v v v		1
Fullscanimages			v v	v	Close v v v		
Tilingimages	2013/Feb/06// Stocker(3)	96WP		A1	Feb/06-002-A01 BioStation CT Admin control sample	6	
	2013/Feb/06// Stocker(3)	96WP		A2	Feb/06-002-A02 BioStation CT Admin	Ø	
	2013/Feb/06// Stocker(3)	96WP		A3	Feb/06-002-A03 BioStation CT Admin	6	
	2013/Feb/06// Stocker(3)	96WP		A4	Feb/06-002-A04 BioStation CT Admin	6	
Close	2013/Feb/06//	96WP	п	A5	Feb/06-002-A05		-
 Windows Internet Explorer 							
					Sample Name		
				144	User Name	. 0	
	Status	Type	All		Sample comment		
Latest photo	2013/Mar/13// Stocker(29)	6WP) I	Close Mar/02-004-1 BioStation CT Admin	D	*

6W]

24WP

A1 Feb/26-002-A1

6

6

10 10 10

🏉 - Windows Internet Ex

6

3/Mar/13 -

lar/13 -

Close 2013/Feb/26

(3) Click the Input information button.

The Basic information batch input window is displayed.





Basic information batch input window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Sample Name field	Enter the sample name.
(2)	(2) Cell button Click this button to display the Cell selection window.	
(3)	Comment field	Enter the comment.
(4)	Medium button	Click this button to display the Medium selection window.
(5)	Medium quantity field	Enter the culture media quantity.
(6)	Save button	Click this button to save the basic information.
(7)	Cancel button	Click this button to close the Basic information batch input window without saving.

(4) Enter the sample name to be entered in a batch in the Sample Name field.



- Windows Internet Exp

Sample Name

🛞 🖉ell

Sort by Frequency

🏉 - Windows Internet Explo

Cell Bank B 001

HeLa C/u Bank A 001

Cell Bank A 001 Cell Bank A 002 Cell Bank A 003 Cell Bank B 002

ell Bank B 003

Cen Bank B 004 Cell Bank 2 005

Cancel

- (5) Select the cell names to be entered in a batch.
 - 1. Click the Cell button to display the Cell selection window.
 - 2. Select the cell names from the list to be entered in a batch.

The Basic information batch input window is displayed and the selected cell names are displayed to the side of the Cell button.

(6) Enter the comment to be entered in a batch in the Comment field.



Cell selection window

Name

- 0 <u>- X</u>

Detail

Setail

Detail Detail Detail

Detai

Deta

Basic information batch input window

- (7) Select the medium names to be entered in a batch.
 - 1. Click the Medium button to display the Medium selection window.
 - 2. From the list, select the medium names to be entered in a batch.

The Basic information batch input window is displayed and the selected medium names are displayed on the side of the Medium button.



(9) Click the Save button.

The entered basic information is entered in a batch.



🥖 - Windows Internet Explorer	
Sort by Frequency	Name
D-MEM/F_12	Detail ^
DMF24	Detal
D/2M	Detail
/Med-A001	Detail
Med-A002	<u>Detail</u> [≡])
Med-A003	Detail
Sindard Medium	Detail
	-
•	
Cancel	

Medium selection window



Basic information batch input window

3.5.6 Displaying Thumbnails of the Latest Images

This section describes the procedure for displaying the latest images captured in scheduled observations for all samples cultured by the logged in user.

3.5.6.1 Latest photo list of samples in all holders

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.

	Bravo	23	Bravo 13
Functions	🕞 Dr1-1	22	Mar/02-002 -1 12
Exit	BioStation	21	ın II

System status screen

(2) Click the Latest photo button.

The Latest photo list window appears.

The Latest photo list window lists the latest images captured in scheduled observation for all samples cultured by the logged in user. This window does not list the images captured during a live observation or images captured during a scheduled observation in the stage exclusive mode.



Functions window



Latest photo list window (holder list)

No.	Name	Function		
(1)	Multi images button Click this button to display the Multi images display window. (See Section 3.7, "Mu Images Display of Captured Images.")			
(2)	Holder information	This area displays the vessel name, the vessel shape, and the holder map number.		
(2) Maara imaga		This area displays the macro image thumbnail.		
(5)	Macro Image	To enlarge an image, click the thumbnail.		
(4)	4) Close button Click this button to close the Latest photo list window.			

No.	Name	Function	
(5) Stocker number display		This area displays the stocker number.	
(5)	area	Click the area to switch information to be displayed.	
		This area displays the sample name.	
(6)	Sample name area	Click the area to display the thumbnail of latest images for the relevant sample.	
(7)	Open area	Click the area to spread the holder list and open a sample list.	

(3) Switch the display to view the desired information.

Click the Stocker number display area to change the information displayed. The display can be switched in the following order: holder list – sample list – latest photo list.

The Open area is displayed in the holder list when the relevant holder contains multiple samples. When the Open area is clicked, the holder list expands and a sample list appears.



Holder list

When the Sample name area of the sample list is clicked, the latest photo list for the relevant sample appears.



Sample list



Latest photo list window

In the Latest photo list window, the observed image thumbnails are displayed in order of the stocker number, the holder map number, and the observation position.



Latest photo list window

No.	Name	Function		
(1)	Multi images button	Click this button to display the Multi images display window. (See Section 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Images.")		
(2)	Holder information	This area displays the vessel name, the vessel shape, and the holder map number.		
(3)	Maero imago	This area displays the macro image thumbnail.		
(3)	Macro mage	To enlarge an image, click the thumbnail.		
(4)	(4) Observation point display The observation position in the culture vessel is displayed.			
(5)	Close button	Click this button to close the Latest photo list window.		
(6)	Mioro imogo	This area displays the micro image thumbnail.		
(0)	Micro image	To enlarge an image, click the thumbnail.		
(7)	Image selection button	Click this button to select an image to be displayed in the Multi images display window. When selected, a checked symbol appears in the check box for the image.		
(8)	Comment button	To enter a comment for a micro image, click the Comment button at the bottom left of the image.		

3.5.6.2 Latest photo list of samples in the specified holder

(1) To display the latest photos, click the button on the System status screen for the stocker in which the desired sample is stored.

The Select function window appears.



System status screen

(2) Click the Sample list button.

The first sample stored in the selected holder is displayed in the Sample list window.



Select function window

(3) Click the check box.

When check boxes are checked with only the first sample in the holder displayed, all samples in the holder are selected.

Also to select all samples in the holder, click the Stocker/Container field.



Sample list window (holder list)

- Windows ternet Explorer				
\downarrow	T. In Out Status	← Type All	Sample Name User Name Sample comment	
Latest photo	2013/Mar/11// Stocker(19)	6WP 🗌 1	Mar/02-003-1 BioStation CT Admin Control sample	۵
Download			oper · · ·	
Fulscanimages				
- million -				
Close				

(4) Click the Latest photo button.

The Latest photo list window appears.

The Latest photo list window lists the latest images captured in scheduled observations for the samples in the selected holder.

This window does not list the images captured during live observation or images captured during scheduled observation in the stage exclusive mode.



Latest photo list window (holder list)

No.	Name	Function	
(1)	Multi images button	Click this button to display the Multi images display window. (See Section 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Images.")	
(2)	Holder information	ion This area displays the vessel name, the vessel shape, and the holder map number.	
(2)	Maoro imago	This area displays the macro image thumbnail.	
(3)	Macro Image	To enlarge an image, click the thumbnail.	
(4)	Close button	Click this button to close the Latest photo list window.	
(5)	Stocker number display	This area displays the stocker number.	
(5)	area	Click the area to switch information to be displayed.	
(6)	Sample name area	This area displays the sample name.	
(0)	Sample name area	Click the area to display the thumbnail of latest images for the relevant sample.	
(7)) Open area Click the area to spread the holder list and open a sample list.		

(5) Switch the display to view the desired information.

Click the Stocker number display area to change the information displayed. The display can be switched in the following order: holder list – sample list – latest photo list.

The Open area is displayed in the holder list when the relevant holder contains multiple samples. When the Open area is clicked, the holder list expands and a sample list appears.



Holder list

When the Sample name area of the sample list is clicked, the latest photo list for the relevant sample appears.



Sample list

Multi images	Stocker	2	
	6WP	1 BioStation CT Admin Eab/07.002.1	2013/Mar/09 18:00
		2x 4x	10x 20x 40x
			0123 013 015
		2 BioStation CT Admin Feb/07-002-2	2013/Mar/09 18:00 Cell-1
		3 BioStation CT Admin Feb/07-002-3	2013/Mar/09 18:00 Cell-1
		4 BioStation CT Admin Feb/07-002-4	2013/Mar/09 18:00 Cell-1
		5 BioStation CT Admin Feb/07-002-5	2013/Mar/09 18:00 Cell-1
		6 BioStation CT Admin Feb/07-002-6	2013/Mar/09 18:00 <u>Cell-1</u>

Latest photo list window

In the Latest photo list window, the observed image thumbnails are displayed in order of the stocker number, the holder map number, and the observation position.



Latest photo list window

No.	Name	Function	
(1)	Multi images button	Click this button to display the Multi images display window. (See Section 3.7, "Multi Images Display of Captured Images.")	
(2)	Holder information	This area displays the vessel name, the vessel shape, and the holder map number.	
(3)	Macro image	This area displays the macro image thumbnail.	
(3)	Macro Image	To enlarge an image, click the thumbnail.	
(4)	4) Observation point display The observation position in the culture vessel is displayed.		
(5)	Close button	Click this button to close the Latest photo list window.	
(6)	Mioro imago	This area displays the micro image thumbnail.	
(0)	Micro Image	To enlarge an image, click the thumbnail.	
(7)	Image selection button	Click this button to select an image to be displayed in the Multi images display window.	
	5	When selected, a checked symbol appears in the check box for the image.	
(8)	Comment button	To enter a comment for a micro image, click the Comment button at the bottom left of the image.	

3.6 Analysis of Fluorescence Intensity

This section describes the functionality of and the procedures for using fluorescence intensity analysis as provided by the fluorescence unit.

Fluorescence images of the same observation points on the same sample are captured in scheduled observation, classified into target areas based on their intensity values, and then the following chart, histogram and the analysis results image are created.

To display the FL analysis results display window, select the desired channel tab in the Point image display window (FL) for the target fluorescence image and then click the FL option button.

The procedure for displaying the FL analysis results display window from the Image review window is as follows.

(1) Click the Expand button 🔄 for the desired history data to display images in the Image review window.

The history area expands to display the captured thumbnail images.

	Sample Name Mar 92-003-1 SU2 Sample Comment control comple Cell Name Cell-2 Back B 092 User BioStation CT Admin
Edit Timelapse View Multi images	Protein Description hadragy Image review Image review 2013/Mar/05 15:35 BioStation CT Admin Hofe 2013/Mar/05 15:30 BioStation CT Admin Image review 2013/Mar/05 15:33 BioStation CT Admin Image review (mage review) Image review Image review Image review <
Download Point images Fullscanimages Tiling images Stop imaging Close	2 J3/Mar/02 17:30 BioStation CT Admin Mediane <u>DAIMAR / 21</u> 10.00ml Dentity of cell 100/celloud

Image review window

(2) Display the FL image.

- 1. Change the Thumbnail display switch button to [FL].
- Click the thumbnail image of the micro image.
 The Point image display window (FL) appears.



(3) Click the FL option button.

The FL analysis results display window appears.



Point image display window (FL)

3.6.1 Functions for Analysis of Fluorescence Intensity

Fluorescence intensity analysis is performed to analyze the intensity values of the fluorescence images captured in scheduled observation so they can be categorized and displayed in chronological order.

FL analysis results display window





3.6.1.1 Analysis results

In the FL analysis results display window, the following chart, histogram, or analysis results images are created and displayed when an analysis is performed.

a. Chart of the fluorescence intensity values

Display the total intensity values of all categorized expression areas in chronological order.

- b. Chart of the number of fluorescence expression areas Display the number of categorized expression areas in chronological order.
- c. Chart of the size of fluorescence expression areas Display the total size of categorized expression areas in chronological order.
- d. Histogram of the intensity values for the fluorescence images The ratio of the generation frequency of each intensity value in the image to the entire image shown.

e. Analysis results images

Display analysis results in various colors on the image overlaid with the fluorescence image and the phase contrast image.

Histogram "d" and analysis results image "e" are created each time a fluorescence image is captured or analyzed in scheduled observation. Additionally, charts "a," "b," or "c" and the analysis results file (.csv) are created during analysis and at initial image capturing in scheduled observation. When analysis is performed, the data is added.

Additionally, the analysis conditions parameter can be changed, and re-calculated with the Re-calculate button in order to update charts "a", "b", and "c" and the analysis results files (.csv).

The analysis results file (.csv) can be downloaded in the FL analysis results display window.

For details on the procedure for using the FL analysis results display window, see Section 3.6.2.2, "Procedure for checking analysis results."

An analysis result may be incorrect under the following conditions:

- In the case of a sample that uses a medium with strong self-fluorescence
- When, for example, the captured object is large because it is forming a colony
- When the captured object is close to the inner walls of the culture vessel
- When the object is captured at a high magnification

3.6.1.2 Analysis method

Analysis of the fluorescence images in the Scheduled settings is performed for each image. (Note that this function is not available for images captured in live observation.)

Extract a fluorescence expression area from the threshold by using the following four parameters.

a. Threshold of cell expression area (Intensity: Min. (≥0))

The intensity values lower than this parameter are excluded from the expression area.

b. Threshold of the area for the over intensity of fluorescence (Intensity: Max. (≤255))

The intensity values higher than this parameter are excluded from the expression area for the over intensity of fluorescence.

c. Smallest value for expression area size (Size: Min. (pixel) (≥0)) When expression areas are extracted from the parameters "a" and "b", the areas smaller than this parameter are excluded from these expression areas.

d. Largest value for expression area size (Size: Max. (pixel) (≤1,000,000))

When expression areas are extracted from the parameters "a" and "b", the areas bigger than this parameter are excluded from these expression areas.



The system default values are used as the default values for these parameters when performing analysis. These default parameter values can be changed to be used as default analysis conditions for each user when checking the analysis results. For details, see Section 3.6.2.2, "Procedure for checking analysis results."

The following two areas can be extracted using the above analysis methods.

- · Fluorescence standard intensity area
- Fluorescence over intensity area

3.6.2 Using the FL analysis results display window

The FL analysis results display window is displayed by selecting an appropriate channel for the fluorescence image in the Point image display window (FL) with the FL option button.



Point image display window (FL)



Additionally, the FL option button is enabled by selecting an appropriate channel tab.

Additionally, the FL option button is enabled by selecting an appropriate channel tab.

For details on displaying the Point image display window (FL), see Section 3.5.3.2, "Viewing the micro image (FL image) and preparing download."

Check the analysis results in the FL analysis results display window.

3.6.2.1 Displaying analysis result contents

The analysis results for an image captured in scheduled observation appear in the FL analysis results display window allowing the following to be confirmed.

The analysis results data of the chart or the histogram appears in the Analysis results data display area on the left side. Additionally, the vertical purple line on the chart shows the display position (for image capture timing) of the image displayed in the Image display area. Click an appropriate position on the chart to indicate the current position or click the Chronological data adjust button to switch it.



The image position displayed in the Image display area

Viewing the Analysis results data display area

The following section describes the Analysis results data display area. The chart or histogram corresponding to the selected Display data switch tab is displayed in this area.

Displaying the chart

The data in the area extracted by analysis is displayed in the chart as follows:

Blue: Normal expression area

Yellow: Over-expression area

Black: The total areas in the above expressions

The horizontal axis of each chart shows time between the first observation date and time and the latest observation date and time.

The vertical axis of each chart shows the maximum value of 100 % (the maximum value of the vertical axis) to be plotted.



The data of the vertical axis for each chart varies depending on the tab selected as shown below.

a. Chart displayed in the [Intensity] tab

This is a chart of the fluorescence intensity value. The intensity value of the fluorescence expression area shows in chronological order.

The vertical axis of the chart shows the total intensity values of fluorescence expression areas extracted from each fluorescence image.

b. Chart displayed in the [Number] tab

This is a chart of the number of the fluorescence expression area. This chart displays the number of the fluorescence expression areas in chronological order.

The vertical axis of the chart shows the number of the fluorescence expression area extracted from each image.

c. Chart displayed in the [Area] tab

This is a chart of the size of the fluorescence expression area. The area size in the fluorescence expression shows in chorological order.

The vertical axis of the chart shows the total size (the number of pixels) of the fluorescence expression areas extracted from each image.

Displaying the histogram

This histogram indicates the ratio of the areas that contain each intensity value to the entire image displayed with the [Histogram] tab.

The horizontal axis of this histogram indicates the intensity value displayed in 256 (between 0 and 255) gradations.

The vertical axis of this histogram indicates the ratio of the areas (number of pixels) that contain each intensity value to the entire image (1,000,000).

Its maximum value indicates the maximum value of the vertical axis.


Viewing the Image display area

The image captured in one schedule observation and the Analysis results image appear in the Image display area. Clicking the Display image switch tab switches the display image as follows:



Image display area

Image display area

The following image compatible with the selected Display image switch tab appears.

- Ph: Phase contrast image
- Chn (n indicates a channel number): The fluorescence image for object to be analyzed.
- Ph+Ch: Image overlaid with the fluorescence image and the phase contrast image.
- Result: Analysis results image

a. Image displayed with the [Ph] tab

The phase contrast image captured at the specified timing.



b. Image displayed with the [Chn] tab (n indicates a Fluorescence channel number)

The analyzed fluorescence image.



c. Image displayed with the [Ph+Ch] tab

Display the overlaid image of the fluorescence and phase contrast image captured in the specified timing.



d. Image displayed with the [Result] tab

Display the area extracted by an analysis in color over a black and white image of the overlaid image of the fluorescence and phase contrast images. The extracted area color is the same as the one displayed in the chart (the area for the standard intensity of fluorescence: Blue; the area for the over intensity of fluorescence: Yellow).



3.6.2.2 Procedure for checking analysis results

To check the analysis results, follow the procedure below.

(1) Check the content of the Analysis results data display area or Image display area.

If necessary, switch the charts, the histogram or the image to be displayed with the Display data switch tab.

Additionally, to switch the display position (for image capture timing) to check the image, use the Chronological data adjust button.

For details on checking the content of the Analysis results data display area or the Image display area, see Section 3.6.1.1, "Analysis Results."



FL analysis results display window

(2) If necessary, change the analysis conditions, and then re-calculate them to extract an appropriate analysis result.

Follow the steps below.

2.

1. Change parameters in the Analysis parameter settings area in the FL analysis results display window.



Analysis parameter settings area



3. Check the image in the Image display area.

Click the Test button, and then re-calculate the

The Result display and the chart in the Analysis

analysis results of the selected display position (for image capture timing).

results data display area are changed.



Image display area

4. Repeat steps 1 to 3 until the appropriate image conditions are met.

To return the current parameter values to the default settings, click the Reset button.



5. When the image in the image display area is properly adjusted, click the Re-calculate button to re-analyze all data.

Because it takes time for re-calculation, a message asking you to confirm whether to re-calculate all data appears.

To continue, click the OK button.



Re-calculate button

The dialog box indicating that the calculation is being processed appears.



6. If necessary, check the chart in the Analysis results data display area.



Chart in the Analysis results data display area

(3) To register the analysis conditions specified in step (2) for each user default channel, perform the following operations.

1. Click the Set parameter button.

The following Analysis conditions register window appears.



FL analysis results display window



Analysis conditions register window (Immediately after the window is displayed)

2. To use the analysis conditions for the parameters displayed in the Registering field, click the Set button.

The values in the Registering field can be changed for registration.

The values in the Registering field are replaced with the values displayed on the screen. The values in the User-defined field can also be changed.



Analysis conditions register window (after the conditions are set)

3. When the registration of the analysis conditions is completed, click the Close button.

The FL analysis results display window appears.

If you do not need to register analysis conditions in the Analysis condition register window, click the Close button without performing step 2.



3.6.3 Downloading Analysis Results

Analysis results can be downloaded in cvs file format. The download operation can be performed only from an external PC.

To download analysis results, perform the procedure below.

(1) Click the Download button in the FL analysis results display window.

A download confirmation dialog box appears. Download the file to the external PC in accordance with the instructions.



FL analysis results display window

(2) Check the downloaded file.

Open the downloaded file to check detailed analysis results of the fluorescence intensity.

					x
BioStationCT-CSV		- + ₇	Search BioStation	CT-CSV	م
Organize 👻 Include in library 💌	Share with 🔻 🛛 Burn 🔹 New folder			811 • 🔳	0
☆ Favorites	A Name		Date modified	Туре	s
💻 Desktop 👔 Downloads	B FLUORESCENCE		3/28/2011 4:28 PM	Microsoft Excel	CS
🚆 Recent Places					

Downloaded file of analysis results

	A1 7		• (* fx							۷
	A	В	С	D	E	F	G	н	I	
1	Date	Time	Total luminance before analyzing	Total luminance after analyzing	Total number of areas	Total area of areas	Luminance of result	Number of result	Area of result	L)
2	2/22/2011	18:00:49	241341565	240322585	0	0	240322585	0	0	=
3	3/28/2011	16:06:39	14117222	7184812	18	67586	7184812	18	67586	
4										
5										
6										
7										-
H	<>► H EL	UORESC				4			Þ	

Fluorescence intensity analysis results list file

The following table shows the items contained in the fluorescence intensity analysis results list file (FLUORESCENCE.CSV).

Item	Description
Date	A date value
Time	A time value
Total luminance before analyzing	The total intensity value of original image
Total luminance after analyzing	The total intensity value of fluorescence expression areas (= The areas for the standard intensity of fluorescence + the areas for the over intensity of fluorescence)
Total number of areas	The total number of the fluorescence expression areas (= The areas for the standard intensity of fluorescence + the areas for the over intensity of fluorescence)
Total area of areas	The total area size of the fluorescence expression areas (= The areas for the standard intensity of fluorescence + the areas for the over intensity of fluorescence)
Luminance of result	The intensity value of the areas for the standard intensity of fluorescence
Number of result	The number of areas for the standard intensity of fluorescence
Area of result	The size of the areas for the standard intensity of fluorescence
Luminance of FL level rejection	The intensity value of the areas for the over intensity of fluorescence
Number of FL level rejection	The number of areas for the over intensity of fluorescence
Area of FL level rejection	The size of the areas for the over intensity of fluorescence
Luminance of Ph level rejection	(Not used)
Number of Ph level rejection	(Not used)
Area of Ph level rejection	(Not used)

Items in a	fluorescence	intensitv	analysis	results	list file

3.7 Multi Images Display of Captured Images

3.7.1 Multi Images Settings

Multiple captured images can be selected, displayed, and played back side by side. Note that an image captured with a normal scheduled observation and an image captured in the Stage exclusive modes cannot be displayed simultaneously in the Multi images display.

(1) Open the Each image window.

- a. To open the Each image window in the Image review window
- a-1. Click the Expand button 🖾 for the desired history data to display images in the Image review window.

The history area expands to display the captured thumbnail images.



Image review window

a-2. Click the thumbnail image of various images.

The Image display window appears.



a-3. Click the Multi-images button in the various image display window.

The Multi images display window to which the various images previously displayed in the display window were added appears.

Go to step (2).



Various images display window

b. To open the each image window in the Functions window

b-1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

b-2. Click the Latest photo button.

The Latest photo list window appears. The latest images for all the samples cultured by the logged in user are displayed.



Functions window

b-3. Click the Stocker number display area twice to open the Image display window.



Latest photo list window (holder list)

b-4. Select an image to be displayed in the Multi images display window.

To register an image on the Multi images display from the display window of each image

Click the thumbnail image of the image to be displayed in the Multi images display window. The various images display window appears.



Latest photo list window (latest photo list)

Click the Multi-images button in the various image display window.

The Multi images display window to which the various images previously displayed in the display window were added appears.



Go to step (2).

Various images display window

To register multiple images on the Multi images display in a batch

Click the image selection button below the thumbnail images to select the images to be displayed in the Multi images display window.



Latest photo list window (latest photo list)

Click the Multi images button.

The Multi images display window to which the selected image was added appears.





(2) To add an image to the Multi images display window, repeat step (1).

Multi images display window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Scheduled observation images	Click the image to display the Multi images display menu window.
(2)	Sample name area	This area displays the sample name.
(3)	No Selection area	Area not in use.
(4)	Playback time	This area displays the playback time from start to end.
(5)	Playback time for a single frame	The interval for the shortest scheduled time is defined as a single frame.
(6)	Multi images playback buttons	 button: Play back images. This button functions as the pause button during playback. I / I buttons: Play one frame forward /one frame backward
(7)	Overlay display buttons	Effective for fluorescence images only.
(')		Click this button to overlay images of the selected channel.
		Click this button to clear all displayed images.
(8)	Clear button	To delete only a selected image, click the image, and then delete it on the Multi images display menu window.
(9)	Download button	Click this button to download the Multi images display window. (Not displayed on the touch panel display.)
(10)	Close button	Click this button to close the Multi images display window.

3.7.2 Multi Images Playback

Multiple selected scheduled observation images can be played back side by side.

(1) Click the ► button to play back an image or the I►
 /<I buttons to go forward or backward a frame.

The shortest interval for scheduled observation is played back as a single frame.



Multi images display window



(2) To set an image, click the desired scheduled observation image.

The Multi images display menu window appears.

A Webpage Dialog	Setting button
	Display the Multi images playback setting window.
Setting	Forward button
Forward	Move the selected image forward on the Multi images display window.
	Backward button
Backward	Move the selected image backward on the Multi images display window.
Clear	Clear button
	Delete the selected image on the Multi images display window.
Close	Close button
	Return to the Multi images display window.

Multi images display menu window

1. Click the Forward/Backward button to move the selected images forward or backward in the Multi images display window.

The selected image that was moved forward or backward appears in the Multi images display window.

2. To delete the selected image in the Multi images display window, click the Clear button.

The Multi images display window without the selected image appears.

3. To change the start time or the end time of playback for the selected image, click the Setting button.

The Multi images playback setting window appears.









Multi images playback setting window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Coordinate of the observation point	This area displays the coordinate (x,y) for the observation point where $(0,0)$ is the center of the sample.
(2)	Sample information	This area displays the observation point, sample name, and captured date and time.
(3)	Image capture conditions and environmental information	This area displays the Image capture conditions and the temperature, humidity, and CO_2 concentration and O_2 concentration (optional) in the CO_2 incubator.
		+, - buttons: Enlarge or reduce the image.
(4)	Display size change buttons	FIT button: Display the image on the full screen.
		100% button: Display the image in the original size.
(5)	EL channel Display	Effective for images captured in scheduled observation only.
(0)	T E channel Display	Click this button to display the selected FL channel image.
(6)	Set button for Start	Click this button to set the playback start position.
(7)	Set button for End	Click this button to set the playback end position.
(8)	Timelapse images playback button	 button: Play back timelapse images continuously. During playback, this button changes to a pause button and clicking the button pauses playback. I>/<i button:<br="">Play one frame forward /one frame backward</i>
(9)	Close button	Click this button to return to the Multi images display window.

- 4. Click |►/◀| or ► button to display the image of the playback start position or the playback complete position.
- 5. For the playback start position, click the Set button for Start, or for the playback complete position, click the Set button for End.

The selected image is saved as the playback start position or playback complete position.





6. Click the Close button to close the Multi images playback setting window.

The Multi images display window appears.





Ð



No Selection

3.7.3 Downloading a Multi Images Display Window

This section describes the procedure for downloading a Multi images display window to an external PC. This function can be operated only on the external PC.

(1) Click the Download button in the Multi images display window.

A dialog box for installing downloader (Multiimages.hta) required for batch downloading appears.



Multi images display window

- (2) Click the Save button in the "File Download Security Warning" dialog box.
- (3) Specify the folder to save the downloader, and then click the Save button.
- (4) Double-click the saved Multiimages.hta to run it. The downloaded files are also saved in the folder selected here.





(5) Click the Start button on Multiimages.hta.

The Multi images window is played and file download starts.

When all Multi images are fully shown, the download is completed.

The batch downloader (Multiimages.hta) used for batch downloading of images can also be used as the off-line Multi images viewer on the PC.



3.7.4 Displaying the Multi Images Display Window

There are three ways to display the Multi images display window selected in Section 3.7.1, "Multi Images Settings."

Once the image is selected, it remains until it is canceled for logout.

a. To open from the Image review window

a-1. Click the Multi images button in the Image review window.



Image review window

Workes beend Explore Workes beend Explore Scheduling Workead Workead

Functions window

- c. To open from the Latest photo window
- c-1. Click the Latest photo button in the Functions window.

b. To open from the Functions windowb-1. Click the Multi images button in the

Functions window.



Functions window



Latest photo list window

c-2. Click the Multi images button in the Latest photo list window.

3.8 Searching for Observation Data

This section describes the procedure for performing a keyword search for a sample in the observation data in the file server of the product. The observation data for cultured samples can be also searched for in the search window.

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

(2) Click the Search button.

The Search window appears.

🏉 - Window	rs Internet Explorer		
	Scheduling	Download	
	Sample list	🗗 Upload	
	Search	🚺 Tool	
	Latest photo	💮 Purge	
	Multi images	Master maintenance	
	Stocker status		
	S User setting		
	Cic	ose	۵ ک

Functions window

(3) Specify the search criterion to search for a sample in the Search window.

Multiple search criteria can be selected.

For details on the procedure for specifying the search criterion, see Section 3.8.1, "Entering the Search Criterion."



Search window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Sample Name field	Enter a sample name to search for a sample.
(2)	Sample comment field	Enter a comment registered for a sample to search for a sample.
(3)	Date selection method tab	Select the specification method between the culture date and culture period.
(4)	Culture date field	Specify a culture date to search for a sample.
(5)	Container type button	Specify a culture vessel type to search for a sample.
(3)		Click this button to display the Vessel selection window.
(6)	User button	Specify a user name to search for a sample.
(0)		Click this button to display the User selection window.
(7)	Cell button	Specify a cell name to search for a sample.
(')		Click this button to display the Cell selection window.
(8)	Observation equipment selection	Specify the observation equipment to search for a sample.
(9)	Search button	Click this button to start searching.
(10)	Cancel button	Click this button to close the Search window.

(4) After specifying the search criterion, click the Search button.



The samples that satisfy the search criterion are displayed in the Search result sample list window.

In the Search result sample list window, samples are listed in accordance with their stocker number and grouped by holder.

The display order of the sample list can be changed with the sort function at the top of the Search result sample list window.

Click the Open area to display all sample names in the holder. Click the Close area to display only the first sample.

For details on vessel name abbreviations used in the Search result sample list window, see the list on Page 95, "Abbreviation and description for vessels."

	🟦 In 🛛 🔼 Out			Sample Name	0
		Type Al		User Name	o 🖸
	Status	0		Sample comment	
Latest photo	2013/Mar/02// Stocker(29)	6WP	1	Mar/02-004-1 BioStation CT Admin	0
Input information				Open v v v	
Download	2013/Feb/26//	24WP	A1	Feb/26-002-A1	
Pointimages	Stocker(17)			BioStation CT Admin	•
				Open v v v	
Fulscanimages				Close v v v	
	2013/Feb/06//	96WP	Al	Feb/06-002-A01	-
Hp rungimages	Stocker(3)			control sample	
	2013/Feb/06//	96WP	A2	Feb/06-002-A02	~
	Stocker(3)			BioStation CI Admin	0
	2013/Feb/06//	96WP	A3	Feb/06-002-A03	~
	Stocker(3)			BioStation CT Admin	0
	2013/Feb/06//	96WP	A4	Feb/06-002-A04	~
	Stocker(3)			BioStation CT Admin	61
Close	2013/Exh/06 / /	06WP	45	Exb/06 002 105	

Search result sample list window

3.8.1 Entering the Search Criterion

This section describes the procedure for specifying the search criterion in the Search window. Each search criterion can be specified separately and multiple search criteria can be combined.

(1) Select the equipment to observe.

Click the This system radio button to search for the Observation data observed by this system.

Click the Other systems radio button to search for the Observation data uploaded from other systems.



Search window

(2) Select the search criterion.

Searching by sample name

1. Enter a full or partial sample name in the Sample Name field in the Search window.



Searching by sample comment

1. Enter a full or partial sample comment in the Sample comment field in the Search window.



Searching by the culture date

- 1. Select the Day tab in the Search window.
- 2. Specify the culture date for the search.

All samples that are cultured on the specified date will be searched for.

3. Click the Radio button on the left of the date display.

When not searching by the culture date, turn ON the "Not searched with this criterion." radio button.

Searching by specifying the culture date period

- 1. Select the Period tab in the Search window.
- 2. Specify the period to search.

Specify the start date of the period to search in the From field.

Specify the end date of the period to search in the To field.

All samples that are cultured during the specified period will be searched for.

3. Click the Radio button on the left of the date display.

When not specifying the date, turn ON the "Not searched with this criterion." radio button.

Searching by the culture vessel

1. Click the Container type button in the Search window.

The Vessel selection window appears.

2. Select the culture vessel in which the targeted sample is stored.

The Vessel selection window is closed and the Search window appears.



Search window (Day tab)



Search window (Period tab)



Search window



Vessel selection window

The selected vessel name is displayed on the side of the Container type button in the Search window.



Search window

Searching by the User name

searched for.

window appears.

2.

1. Click the User button in the Search window.

Select the user name for the sample to be

The User selection window closes and the Search

The User selection window appears.

<u>A</u> User			
Cell			
Acquired by	This system	Other systems	

Search window

🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer	
Sort by Frequency In Name	
BioStation CT	<u>^</u>
NS laboratory scholar	
Vikon Alfa (1st Lab)	
Nikon Bravo (2nd Lab)	
Nikon Charlie (3rd Lab))=
Nikon Delta (4th Lab)	
Nikon Echo (5th Lab)	
Nicon Fox-trot (6th Lab)	
	•
Cancel	

User selection window

The selected user name is displayed on the side of the User button on the Search window.



Searching by the cell name

 Click the Cell button in the Search window. The Cell selection window appears.



Search window

2. Select the cell name of the sample to be searched for.

The Cell selection window closes and the Search window appears.

• Windows Internet Explorer			
Sort by	requency	Name	
Cell Bank B 001			Detail ^
HeLacia			<u>Distail</u>
Cr'a Bank A 001			
Cell Bank A 002			Detail
Cell Bank A 003			Detail
Cell Bank B 002			Detail
Cell Bank B 003			Detail /
C Bank B 004			<u>Detail</u>
Cell Back B 005			-
(III		•
Cancel	\bigwedge		

Cell selection window

 BioStation CT Admin

 Cell

 Cell-1 Bank B 001

 Acquired by

 This system

 Other systems

 Search

Search window

The selected cell name is displayed on the side of the Cell button on the Search window.

3.9 Managing the Observation Data

This section describes the procedures for preparation for downloading, downloading and uploading the observation data of the sample.

There are two ways data can be downloaded:

Automatic download: (Using BioCT communicator)

By setting automatic download with the BioCT communicator beforehand, captured images are automatically downloaded to the specified folder on an external PC each time scheduled observation completes.
For a timelapse observation, the latest images will be added to the downloaded data as appropriate.
Automatic download is set on an external PC.
For details on the procedure for setting automatic download, see Section 3.9.1, "Downloading the Observation Data (Automatic Download)."

Manual download: The user manually prepares and performs download each time if required. Download is prepared by specifying the observation data to be downloaded and then the data is downloaded to the external PC. For details on the procedure for setting download preparation, see Section 3.9.2, "Download Preparation for the Observation Data (Manual Download)."

For details on the procedure for downloading the observation data which has been prepared for downloading, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual Download)."

To manually download the observation data, it is necessary to prepare the download in advance.

3.9.1 Downloading the Observation Data (Automatic Download)

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

(2) Click the Tool button.

The Tool window appears.



Functions window

(3) Click the Communicator button.

A dialog box for installing the BioCT communicator (BioCTcom.exe) required for setting automatic download appears.



Tool window

(4) Click the Save button in the "File Download – Security Warning" dialog box.

If the Run button is clicked before the Save button, the BioCT communicator does not run correctly, even though the BioCT communicator's window appears. Be sure to save the BioCT communicator before pressing the Run button.



(5) Specify the folder to save the BioCT communicator (BioCTcom.exe), and then click the Save button.

BioStatio	onCT-image	▼ 4 Searce	h BioStationCT-image	۶
Organize 👻 New fold	ler			0
🔆 Favorites	Name	Date modified Ty	rpe	Siz
💻 Desktop 🗼 Downloads 强 Recent Places		No items match your sear	ch.	
🧊 Libraries				
👰 Computer				
🙀 Network				
	•	III		
File name: BioC	Tcom.exe			•
Save as type: Appl	ication			
Hide Folders		Si	ave Cance	

Do not change the extension (.exe) of the file "BioCTcom.exe." If it is changed, the automatic download function (BioStation CT communicator) will not work.

Changing the file name may automatically change the extension if Windows is set to hide extensions. Confirm that the extension is ".exe" if the file name was changed.

* For details on how to show or hide the file extensions, see Windows Help.

(6) Double-click the savedBioCTcom.exe file to run the BioCT communicator.

The BioCT communicator starts to run.



- (7) Specify the destination folder to save the download data.
 - 1. Click the ... button in the Data folder field and specify the folder to save the data to be downloaded by automatic download.

The same folder as the one for BioCTcom.exe specified in step (5) is selected by default.

Do not change the default setting of the Client name and Sever name.

BioStation CT Communicator Setting					
Client name	PC-xxx=xxx=x				
Cherrename					
Server name	BioCT-PC				
Colored determined for deal	- la - da d				
Select data to be dow	nioaded.				
For All User(s).	_	_			
Download path : C	¥Users¥biostation_ct¥Desktop¥Data				
◯ For selected user	(s).				
Userlist Up	date				
Download Use	Priname Download path				
QK Cancel					
IL					

Setting window

2. Click the OK button.

The Automatic download function (BioCT communicator) is set and a registration confirmation dialog box for start-up appears.

BioStation CT Com	municator S	etting				
Client nar	ne	PC=xxx=xxx=	×]	
Server na	me	BioCT-PC				
Select da	a to be do	wnloaded.				
For All	User(s).					
Down	oad path :	C:¥Users¥bios	tation_ct¥De	esktop¥Data		
© Forse	lected use	r(s).				
User li	st U	pdate				
Down	Download Llear name Download nath					
Download Oser haine Download path						
			ок	Cancel		

3. To add BioCT communicator to the Startup, click the OK button.

Adding it to Startup runs the BioCT communicator automatically when the PC is turned on.





Data after automatic download Performing the scheduled observation downloads the data to the Data folder automatically. - 0 **X** BioStationCT-image > ✓ ← Search BioStationCT-image Q III • 🔟 🔞 Organize 👻 🍃 Open 🛛 Include in library 👻 Share with 👻 New folder 🔆 Favorites Date modified Size Name Type E Desktop Userdata.dat 3/14/2013 3:22 PM DAT File 0 KB Downloads 3/16/2013 11:26 AM DAT File CTInfo.dat 0 KB 3/16/2013 11:25 AM Configuration ... 🔠 Recent Places BioCTcom.ini 1 KB 3/14/2013 3:19 PM Application SioCTcom.exe 1,340 KB 🤭 Libraries BioCTcom.dat 3/16/2013 11:25 AM DAT File 1 KB Documents Music 퉬 Retry 3/14/2013 3:22 PM File folder 3/16/2013 11:25 AM File folder 🔒 log Pictures ル Da 3/14/2013 3:22 PM File folder 🛃 Videos 💻 Computer Local Disk (C:) 👊 Network Date modified: 3/14/2013 3:22 PM Data File folde Data will be saved in separate folders by sample (each well). 😋 🔵 🗢 📕 🕨 BioStationCT-image 🕨 Data 🕨 👻 🍫 Search Data Q Organize ▼ Include in library ▼ Share with ▼ Burn New folder · · · 0 Uesktop INS-Lab-002-01-1_201104010001 Downloads INS-Lab-002-01-2_201104010002 Recent Places INS-Lab-002-01-3_20110405 Date modified Туре Size 🔆 Favorites 4/8/2011 10:41 AM File folder 4/8/2011 10:50 AM File folder 4/8/2011 10:50 AM File folder 4/8/2011 10:51 AM File folder 🔚 Libraries NS-Lab-002-01-5 201104010005 4/8/2011 10-51 AM File folder NS-Lab-002-01-6_201104010006 NS-Lab-002-02-1_201104010007 NS-Lab-002-02-0-2-201 DS-Lab-002-01-6_201104010006 4/8/2011 10:51 AM File folder 🖳 Computer 4/8/2011 10:56 AM File folder 4/8/2011 10:56 AM File folder 📬 Network NS-Lab-002-02-3_201104010009 4/8/2011 10:56 AM File folder INS-Lab-002-02-4_201104010010 4/8/2011 10:56 AM File folder NS-Lab-002-02-5 201104010011 4/8/2011 10:57 AM File folder NS-Lab-002-02-6_201104010012 4/8/2011 10:57 AM File folder DS-Lab-002-03-1_201104010013 4/8/2011 10:56 AM File folder NS-Lab-002-03-2_201104010014 4/8/2011 10:56 AM File folder File folder NS-Lab-002-03-3_201104010015 4/8/2011 10:56 AM NS-Lab-002-03-4 201104010016 4/8/2011 10:56 AM File folder NS-Lab-002-03-5_201104010017 4/8/2011 10:57 AM File folder DS-Lab-002-03-6_201104010018 4/8/2011 10:57 AM File folder • 18 items

3.9.2 Download Preparation for the Observation Data (Manual Download)

This section describes the procedure for preparing observation data for download. When download preparation is completed, a download file is created in this system.

The following methods can be used to prepare data for downloading:

To individually prepare download of currently displayed images

See the following sections for details.

Section 3.5.3.1, "Viewing the micro image (Ph image) and preparing download" Section 3.5.3.2, "Viewing the micro image (FL image) and preparing download" Section 3.5.3.3, "Viewing the macro image and preparing download" Section 3.5.3.4, "Viewing the Full Scan image and preparing download" Section 3.5.3.5, "Viewing the Tiling image and preparing download"

To prepare download of observation data specifying a specific sample

For details, see Section 3.9.2.1, "Download Preparation of Observation Data for Each Sample."

To batch download preparation of observation data for multiple holders/samples

For details, see Section 3.9.2.2, "Batch Download Preparation of Multiple-Holder/Sample Observation Data."

To batch download preparation of images for sample

For details, see Section 3.9.2.3, "Batch Download Preparation of Images for Sample."

3.9.2.1 Download preparation of observation data for each sample

(1) Display the Image review window.

a. To select the stocker where the sample is being cultured

a-1. On the System status screen, click the button of the stocker that contains the sample to be downloaded.

The Select function window appears.



System status screen

a-2. Click the Image review button.

The Image review window of the selected sample appears.

Go to step (2).

For information on the Image review window, see Section 3.5.2, "Image review window."

b. To select the observation data from the sample list

b-1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



Select function window



System status screen

b-2. Click the Sample list button.

All samples cultured by the user are displayed in the Sample list window.

To display the list of the already observed culture samples onto the sample list, use the search function. For details on the search function, see Section 3.8, "Searching for Observation Data."



Functions window

b-3. Click the sample name to prepare for download.

The Image review window of the selected sample appears.

Click the Open area to display all sample names in the holder.

For details on vessel name abbreviations used in the Sample list window, see the list on Page 95, "Abbreviation and description for vessels."

- Windows Internet Explore	r.					
	In Out	П	⊠ All	-	Sample Name User Name Sample comment	
Latest photo	2013/Mar/02// Stocker(29)	6WP		1	<u>Mar/02-004-1</u> BioStation CT Admin	Ó
Input information		*		· 0	pen v v v	
Download	2013/Feb/26// Stocker(17)	24WP		A1	Feb/26-002-A1 BioStation CT Admin	D
		*		• O	pan v v v	
Fulscanimages		÷		* C	lose v v v	
Tilingimages	2013/Feb/06// Stocker(3)	96WP		AI	Feb/06-002-A01 BioStation CT Admin control sample	6
	2013/Feb/06// Stocker(3)	96WP		A2	Feb/06-002-A02 BioStation CT Admin	6
	2013/Feb/06// Stocker(3)	96WP		A3	Feb/06-002-A03 BioStation CT Admin	6
	2013/Feb/06// Stocker(3)	96WP		A4	Feb/06-002-A04 BioStation CT Admin	161
Close	2012/5-1-05		_			

Sample list window

(2) Perform download preparation of images

1. Click the Image selection button below the thumbnail images and select the image to prepare for download.

A checked symbol appears in the check box for the image corresponding to the selected Image selection button.

Multiple images can be selected.



Image review window

2. Click the Download button on the right of the Observation history area.

The Image download setting window appears.

To download a set of time-sequential images or images with different Z positions, display the original image by clicking the Enlarge button under the images for the download preparation.

For details, see Section 3.5.3.1, "Viewing the micro image (Ph image) and preparing download."





3. Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded.

Image download settings window

No.	Name	Function			
(1)	Format area	Select the format of download images.			
(2)	Information area	Select the image information to be added. Three types of image information are available for Scale, Condition and Date and time.			

4. Click the OK button.

After download preparation is complete, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.



Image download setting window

5. Click the OK button.

Download preparation of the image is complete.



Complete dialog box for image download preparation

3.9.2.2 Batch download preparation of multiple-holder/sample observation data

- (1) Display the Sample list window.
 - 1. Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

2. Click the Sample list button in the Functions window.

All samples cultured by the logged in user are displayed in the Sample list window.



Functions window

(2) Select holders or samples for download preparation.

Check the check boxes in the Sample list window to select multiple holders or samples for download preparation.

For details on vessel name abbreviations used in the Sample list window, see the list on Page 95, "Abbreviation and description for vessels."



Sample list window

Clicking the All button selects all samples in all displayed holders.



Click the Open area to display all sample names in the holder. Click the Close area to display only the first sample.

When the check box is checked with only the first sample in the holder displayed, all samples in the holder are selected.



(3) Perform download preparation of images.

1. Click the Point images button to prepare download of timelapse images captured by Point observation.

Creation of a download file for timelapse observation images is prepared from images of the holder and sample selected in step (2).

Click the Fullscan images button to prepare download of timelapse images captured by Full Scan observation.

Creation of a download file for Full Scan images is prepared from the images of the holder and sample selected in step (2).

Click the Tiling images button to prepare download of timelapse images captured by Tiling observation.

Creation of a download file for Tiling images is prepared from the images of the holder and sample selected in step (2).

The Image download setting window appears.



Sample list window

When the Point images button is clicked, all the images captured by Point observation during scheduled observation (normal mode) are set to be downloaded. When the Fullscan images button is clicked, all the images captured by Full Scan observation during scheduled observation (normal mode) are set to be downloaded. When the Tiling images button is clicked, all the images captured by Tiling observation during

when the Tiling images button is clicked, all the images captured by Tiling observation during scheduled observation (normal mode) are set to be downloaded.

Images captured during live observation and images captured during scheduled observation in stage exclusive mode are not included.

For information on download preparation of images captured during live observation, see Section 3.5.3.3, "Viewing the macro image and preparing download."

For information on download preparation of images captured by stage exclusive mode scheduled observation, see Section 3.5.3.1, "Viewing the micro image (Ph image) and preparing download" or Section 3.5.3.2, "Viewing the micro image (FL image) and preparing download."

2. Set the format conditions of the image for the download preparation.

The format conditions set here are applied to all images to be downloaded.



Image download setting window

No.	Name	Function			
(1)	Format area	Select the format of download images.			
(2)	Channel area	Select the channels to be downloaded.			
		Enabled only when fluorescence image is selected.			
		(Live observation data cannot be selected.)			
(3)	Information area	Select the image information to be added. Three types of image information are available for Scale, Condition and Date and time.			
		When AVI is selected for the format, Scale cannot be selected.			
(4)	Frame rate area	Select the duration of playback per image.			
		Enabled only when AVI is selected for the format.			

4. Click the OK button.

After download preparation is complete, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.



Image download setting window

5. Click the OK button.

Download preparation of the image is complete.

For details on the procedure for downloading the prepared data to an external PC, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual Download)."



3.9.2.3 Batch download preparation of images for sample

- (1) Display the Image review window.
 - 1. On the System status screen, click the button of the stocker that contains the sample to be downloaded.

The Select function window appears.



System status screen

2. Click the Image review button.

The Image review window of the selected sample appears.



Select function window

- (2) Prepare download processing.
 - 1. Check that the right culture history is selected to be prepared for download processing, and prepare for batch download.

To prepare batch download of all Point observation timelapse images, click the Point images button.

To prepare batch download of all Full Scan observation timelapse images, click the Fullscan images button.

To prepare batch download of all Tiling observation timelapse images, click the Tiling images button.

The Image download setting window appears.



Image review window
When the Point images button is clicked, all the images captured by Point observation during scheduled observation (normal mode) are set to be downloaded. When the Fullscan images button is clicked, all the images captured by Full Scan observation during scheduled observation (normal mode) are set to be downloaded. When the Tiling images button is clicked, all the images captured by Tiling observation during scheduled observation (normal mode) are set to be downloaded.

Images captured during live observation and images captured during scheduled observation in stage exclusive mode are not included.

For information on download preparation of images captured during live observation, see Section 3.5.3.3, "Viewing the macro image and preparing download."

For information on download preparation of images captured by stage exclusive mode scheduled observation, see Section 3.5.3.1, "Viewing the micro image (Ph image) and preparing download" or Section 3.5.3.2, "Viewing the micro image (FL image) and preparing download."

2. Set the format conditions of the image for the download preparation.

The allowable conditions depend on the type of image to be downloaded.

Set the format conditions of the images to be downloaded, and then click the OK button. After download preparation is completed, the download preparation complete dialog box appears.



Image download setting window

No.	Name	Function
		Select the format of download images.
(1)	Format area	AVI is enabled only when the Point images button in the Image review window is used for download.
(2)	Channel area	Select the channels to be downloaded. Enabled only when fluorescence image is selected.
(3)	Information area	Select the image information to be added. Three types of image information are available for Scale, Condition and Date and time.
_		When AVI is selected for the format, Scale cannot be selected.
(4)	Frame rate area	Select the duration of playback per image.
(+)		Enabled only when AVI is selected for the format.

3. Click the OK button.

Download preparation of the image is complete.

For details on the procedure for downloading the prepared data to an external PC, see Section 3.9.3, "Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual Download)."



Complete dialog box for download preparation

Caution

The scale bar displayed in the Various image display window is not included in the original image. An image data file prepared for download includes the original image only.

The image size is calculated as shown below. The dynamic range of the CCD camera is 8 mm × 8 mm (1000 × 1000 pixels), and when the image is captured at 2x, the above size becomes 8/2 mm × 8/2 mm (4 mm × 4 mm) (1 pixel=4 μ m).

The image size of each observation magnification is calculated based on the above information.

- 2x of the image size becomes 4 mm × 4 mm (1 pixel=4 μm)
- 4x of the image size becomes 2 mm × 2 mm (1 pixel=2 μm)
- 10x of the size becomes 0.8 mm × 0.8 mm (1 pixel=0.8 µm)
- 20x of the image size becomes 0.4 mm × 0.4 mm (1 pixel=0.4 μm)
- 40x of the image size becomes 0.2 mm × 0.2 mm (1 pixel=0.2 μ m)

Caution

When creating AVI files with the image download function, if the number of frames is too large, the AVI file is fragmented into multiple files because the number of frames in one AVI file is limited.

The maximum number of frames is determined by the number of pixels in the image to be downloaded.

The number of pixels for one side of the image	The maximum number of frames
1000 pixels or less	1000 frames
1001 pixels or more 2000 pixels or less	250 frames
2001 pixels or more 3000 pixels or less	110 frames
3001 pixels or more 4000 pixels or less	60 frames

- * In the Full Scan image display window (Download tab), if the number of vertical pixels is different from the number of horizontal pixels on a download area that has been specified with Area select area, the limitation is applied to the larger one.
- * For standard images (single images), since the number of pixels is 1000 × 1000 pixels, the maximum number of frames is 1000 frames.

3.9.3 Downloading the Prepared Observation Data (Manual Download)

The observation image data that are prepared for downloading can be downloaded to an external PC. If the data is not yet prepared for downloading, create a download file first. See Section 3.9.2, "Download Preparation for the Observation Data (Manual Download)."

Before downloading the observation image data, make sure to complete "external PC setup" on the PC. If the PC setup for downloading the data is not properly applied as instructed in this manual, the file downloaded to the PC may not be opened because of a file attribute difference.

For details on how to download a Multi images display window, see Section 3.7.3, "Downloading a Multi Images Display Window."

When the free space on the file server is insufficient, old image data is automatically deleted in the order it was saved. Download the Observation data of the observed sample to a PC to delete the data from the file server. For details on the procedure for deleting the Observation data on the file server, see Section 5.2, "Deleting the Observation data."

When no file is displayed in the Download window:

- A download file is automatically deleted seven days after it was created. If a download file created seven or more days earlier is required for download, create it again by performing the download preparation.
- The download file may not be displayed in the Download window immediately after preparation because the data is being created.

When a sample has been cultured for a long period, its download file may have many images and be very large. Creating such a large file takes a long time.

To check the download files while they are being created, display the Status window by clicking the Status tab at the top of the Download window. A list of files being created is displayed in the Status window. Those files in the Status window are moved to the Download window when file creation is completed.

6 -	Windows Int	ternet Explorer						×
	Downloc	ad Status		Free sp	ace 99.40	GB / 100GI	B T Update	
	▶ No.1	BioStation	2013/Mar/14 17:08	Mar/02-003	Ġ	160MB	Cancel	
	No.2	BioStation	2013/Mar/14 17:08	Mar/02-004	Ġ	160MB	Cancel	
	No.3	BioStation	2013/Mar/14 17:08	Feb/07-002	Ġ	144MB	Cancel	
	No.4	BioStation	2013/Mar/14 17:08	Mar/02-004	œ	39MB	Cancel	
						ſ	Olaa	,
							UIOSE	
			Statu	s window				

3.9.3.1 Downloading a single file

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.



System status screen

(2) Click the Download button.

Clicking the Download button in the Functions window opens the Download preparation setting area which shows a list of files prepared for download.



Functions window



Download window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	File selection check box	Select or deselect individual download files.
(2)	Select all button	Click this button to select/deselect all download files.
(3)	Update button	Click this button to refresh the screen.
(4)	Download button (Individual)	Click this button to download files individually.
(5)	Delete button (Individual)	Click this button to delete files individually.
(6)	Download button (Selective)	Click this button to download multiple selected files at a time.
(7)	Delete button (Selective)	Click this button to download multiple files at a time.
(8)	Close button	Click this button to close the Download window.

- (3) Download a file.
 - 1. Click the Download button of a file to be downloaded in the Download window.

The Download confirmation dialog box appears.



2. Click the Save button in the file download confirmation dialog box.

If the Open button is clicked before the Save button, the files may not be downloaded properly. Be sure to save the file before starting downloading.

3. Specify the folder in which the file is to be saved, and then click the Save button.

When downloading images, any double-byte character used for "sample name" part of the folders or image file names in the zip file is converted into "\$". (Example: "テストA1" -> "\$\$\$A1")

File Download

Download window



- (4) Delete the file for download from the file server. After confirming that download has been completed successfully, click the Delete button.
- (5) Click the Close button in the Download window to close it.



Download window

3.9.3.2 Downloading multiple files at a time

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window appears.

(2)



System status screen



Clicking the Download button in the Functions window opens the Download window which shows a list of files prepared for download.



Functions window

(3) Click the check box on the left side of the files to be downloaded in the Download window.

Multiple files can be selected.

All files are selected by clicking the Select all button.



A dialog box for downloading the downloader (BioStationCTDL.hta) for batch downloading appears.



If the Run button is clicked before the Save button, the downloader does not run correctly, even though the downloader window appears. Be sure to save the downloader before pressing the Run button.



Download window





Warning dialog box

(6) Specify the folder to save the downloader, and then click the Save button.

The downloaded files are also stored in the folder selected here.

Do not include a "%" in the path where the file is to be downloaded. Otherwise, download may fail.

Save As	X
BioStationCT-image	✓ 4→ Search BioStationCT-image P
Organize 💌 New folder	III 👻 🔞
Favorites Name E Desktop Downloads	Date modified Type Size No items match your search.
Secent Places Libraries	
Computer	
Network	····
File <u>n</u> ame: BioStationCTDL Save as type: HTML Application	۲ ۲
Hide Folders	Save Cancel

Do not change the file extension "BioStationCTDL.hta." Otherwise the downloader (BioStation CT Downloader) will not work.

Changing the file name may automatically change the extension if Windows is set to hide extensions. Confirm that the extension is ".hta" if the file name was changed.

* For details on how to show or hide the file extensions, see Windows Help.

(7) Double-click the saved BioStationCTDL.hta file to run the downloader.

The BioStation CT Downloader starts to run.

		• • • • • • •	Search Bi	oStationC	T-image		٩
Organize 🔻 Include in li	brary 🔻	Share with 🔻	Burn	»	8≕ ▼		0
🔶 Favorites	Name	^		Date mo	dified	Тур	e
🧮 Desktop	🛅 BioSt	tationCTDL		4/6/2011	9:52 AM	HTI	VL Appl
🗼 Downloads 💡	7	< <u> </u>					
Eibraries							
👰 Computer 👻	٠ 🗌	II					Þ

(8) Download starts when the BioStation CT Downloader opens.

Bio	Station CT Downloader			
🗵 Samı	pleName + FileName			
				Close
Status	: Running			
Status	: Running			
Status Path	: Running : C:\Users\biostation_ct\Desktop			
Status Path FreeSpa Sample?	: Running : C:\Usersibiostation_ct'Desktop ace : 181GB			
Status Path FreeSpa Sample? No.	:Running :C:Users biostation_ctDesktop ace :181GB Name FRName	MB	Download	Status
Status Path FreeSpa Sample? No. Feb/07-	:Running :CUSers/biostation_ct/Desktop ace : 181GB Name FåeName 002-1	MB	Download	Status
Status Path FreeSpa Sample? No. Feb/07- 1	: Ranning : C:Users'biotration_ct/Desktop cc: 181GB Nume F&P.Name 002-1 Feb507-002-1_2013020700007_1_01.zp	MB	Download 100%	Status Done
Status Path FreeSpa Sample! No. Feb/07- 1 Feb/26-	: Ranning : C:Users/biostation_ct/Desktop acc : 181GB Name FRNAme 002-11 FebS07-002-1_2013020700007_1_01.zip 002-A1	MB 78	Download 100%	Status Done

Downloader

Status indication for download files

Depending on the volume of the file to be downloaded, it may take a long time to complete downloading. For each download file, the progress of downloading is shown in the Download field and the status of the file is indicated in the Status field.

The Download field shows the progress of downloading of the file.

The Status field shows the status of the download file. The following statuses are indicated during download.

The file is waiting to be downloaded.

The file was downloaded and is being saved.

The file is being downloaded.

The file was downloaded.

SampleName + FileName			
			Close
Status : Running			
Path : C:\Users\biostationct\Desktop\BioStat FreeSpace : 103GB	tionCT-image		
SampleName			
No. FileName	MB	Download	Status
NS-Lab-002	,		
NS-Lab-002 1 2011033000019_1_01.zip	120	100%	Done
NS-Lab-002 1 2011033000019_1_01.zip NS Lab	120	100%	Done
NS-Lab-002 1 2011033000019_1_01.zip NS Lab 1 2011033000007_1_01.zip	120	100%	Done Downloading
NS-Lab-002 1 2011033000019_1_01.zip NS Lab 1 2011033000007_1_01.zip NS Lab	120	100% 91%	Done Downloading
NS-Lab-002 1 2011033000019_1_01.zip NS Lab 1 2011033000007_1_01.zip NS Lab 1 2011033000007_2_01.zip	120 360 30	100% 91% 0%	Done Downloading Waiting
NS-Lab-002 1 [2011033000019_1_01.zip NS Lab 1 [201103300007_1_01.zip NS Lab 1 [201103300007_2_01.zip NS-Lab-003	120 360 30	100% 91% 0%	Done Downloading Waiting

Downloader

Samp	leName			
No.	FileName	MB	Download	Status
NS-L	.ab-002			
	1 2011033000019_1_01.zip	120	100%	Done
NS L	ab			
	1 2011033000007_1_01.zip	360	91%	Downloading
NS L	ab			
	1 2011033000007_2_01.zip	30	0%	Waiting
NS-L	ab-003			
	1 1 2011033000001.chm	1	0%	Waiting

Samp	leName			
No.	FileName	MB	Download	Status
NS-L	ab-002			
	1 2011033000019_1_01.zip	120	100%	Done
NS L	ab			
	1 2011033000007_1_01.zip	360	100%	Saving
NS L	ab			
	1 2011033000007_2_01.zip	30	0%	Waiting 🔶
NS-L	.ab-003			
	1 1 2011033000001.chm	1	0%	Waiting

If an error relating to the downloaded file occurs:

• File Error

Waiting

Saving

Done

Downloading

The size of the file being downloaded is abnormal. Delete the zip file being downloaded from the folder and start downloading again.

• Server Error

Connection to the server does not work, or there is no downloaded file. Check the connection to the server or check if there is a zip file having been downloaded.



If an error occurs during download:

If an error occurs during download, the Status field of the downloader shows any of the following:

Server Error

Connection to the server does not work. Check if the connection to the server is properly established.

• Save Error

The downloaded file failed to be saved. Check the amount of free space on the hard disk and retry download.

(9) Exit the downloader.

When all files have been downloaded, the Status indicator shows "Completed" to indicate that download of all files is finished. Click the Close button and exit the downloader.

🖂 Sa	mpleName + FileName				
				Close	
				Λ	
Status	Completed				
	s . Completed				
Path	: C:\Users\biostationct\Desktop\BioStationCT-image				
Path FreeS	: C:\Users\biostationct\Desktop\BioStationCT-image				
Path FreeS Samp	: C/Users/biostationct/Desktop/BioStationCT-image pace : 103GB				
Path FreeS Samp No.	Compress CUUsers/bioStationCT-image pace : 103GB deName FieleName	MB	Download	Status	
Path FreeS Samp No. NS-L	Compress : CUUsers/biostationct/Desktop/BioStationCT-image pace: 103GB deName Fiel-Name ab-002	MB	Download	Status	
Path FreeS Samp No. NS-L	Compress : CUUserv biostationct:Desktop/BioStationCT-image pace: 103GB leName [FiteName ab-002 1 2011033000019 1 01.zip	MB 120	Download	Status	
Path FreeS Samp No. NS-L	Compreter : CUUservbiostationct/Desktop/BioStationCT-image ipace : 103GB WeName FileName ab-002 1 [2011033000019_1_01.zip ab	MB 120	Download 100%	Status	
Path FreeS Samp No. NS-L NS L	Colliptication of Desktop BioStationCT-image pace: 103GB sleName FielName ab-002 1 [2011033000019_1_01.zip ab 1 [2011033000007_1_01.zip	MB 120 360	Download 100%	Status Done Done	

Downloader

(10) Check unnecessary download files after making sure that the files have been downloaded successfully.



Download window

- 🏉 Windows Internet Explore Free space 98.8GB / 100GB († Up Download Status Feb/07-002-1 BioStation CT Admin 👘 Delete V No.1 77 MB Download 💼 Feb/26-002-A.. BioStation CT Admin 🗂 Delete V No.1 61 MB Download 💼 BioStation CT Admin Mar/02-003-1 👘 Delete 🗋 V No.1 74 MB Download 📩 Feb/20-001-1 **BioStation CT Admin** 📅 Delete Select all Download Close
- (11) Confirm that the download is successful and click the Delete button at the bottom of the Download window to delete download files from the file server.

(12) Click the Close button in the Download window to close it.



3.9.4 Download File

A download file for live or scheduled observation images is downloaded as a compressed ZIP file (.zip). When this file is extracted, both the observation image file and observations conditions list file (.csv) created during image capturing appear. The selected images are stored in the folder for each channel of the phase contrast image and that of the fluorescence image.



Downloaded observation image files

The figure below shows an example of a file downloaded with the BMP selected for the file format.



If the size of the observation image data is very large, the download file (.zip) is divided into multiple files. The first file contains zipfiles.txt, which includes the information on how the files were divided.

In the case of Full Scan observation, the observation condition list file (micro.csv) is contained in the last download file (.zip).



Condition

Check the "Condition" check box when setting format conditions for download preparation to add the condition information to the image.

Date and time

Check the "Date and time" check box when setting format conditions for download preparation to add the capture date and time to the image.

Scale

Check the "Scale" condition check box when setting format conditions for download preparation to add the scale to the image.

Downloaded phase contrast image

Open the observation conditions list file to check the detailed conditions of the downloaded image.

	A9	-											~
	А	В	С	D	E	F	G	н	1	J	K	L	
1	Sample Name	Cell	Vessel Type	File Name	Time Stamp	CO2(%)	Temperature(deg C)	Humidity(%RH)	O2(%)	Exposure Time(msec)	Luminance	Position	
2	NS-Lab-002	HeLa cell	6Well-Plate	MACRO_110330_1011_00.bmp	11/03/30_10:11	1.7	32.9	97	11.8	5	50	0	ו
3													
4													
5													
6													
7													-
H.	🕩 🖻 macro	2					14						•

Macro image observation condition list file

	A1 7		▼ (*) f x							*
	Α	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н	I.	
1	Date	Time	Total luminance before analyzing	Total luminance after analyzing	Total number of areas	Total area of areas	Luminance of result	Number of result	Area of result	L
2	2/22/2011	18:00:49	241341565	240322585	0	0	240322585	0	0	=
3	3/28/2011	16:06:39	14117222	7184812	18	67586	7184812	18	67586	
4										
5										
6										
7										-
н								П		

Micro image observation condition list file





This chapter describes the procedure for setting environmental settings for this product.

4.1 User Settings

User settings window

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window is displayed.

Status Update	Alfa 24	14
	Bravo 23	Bravo 13
Functions	Dr1-1 22	Mar/02-002 -1 12
E: it	BioStation 21	n

System status screen

(2) Click the User setting button.

The User settings window is displayed.



Functions window



User settings window (Point tab selected)



User settings window (Full Scan tab selected)



User settings window (Tiling tab selected)

No.	Name	Function			
(1)	User name	This area displays the current user name.			
(2)	(2) Thumbnail image display switch button If the displayed thumbnail images are phase contrast images, [Ph] is displayed [FL] is displayed for fluorescence images.				
(3) AF button		Enable or disable autofocus when starting observation of the Live observation window. (Convex): AF is enabled. (Concave): AF is disabled.			

No.	Name	Function			
(4)	Change password button	Click this button to change the login password of the current user.			
(1)		Open the Password change window. (See Section 4.1.1.)			
(5)	Culture vessel tabs	Select the culture vessel for which the default settings for scheduled observation are to be set up.			
		Set the observation conditions for each of the observation methods.			
		Display the Observation condition setting window for each observation method by switching over the tab.			
(6)	Observation method tabs	Each Observation method tab has its own setting procedure:			
		Point: See "Default Setting for Point Tab."			
		Full Scan: See "Default Setting for Full Scan Tab."			
(7)	Default display selection for the Observation method selection tabs	Set the Observation method selection tabs initially displayed when the Observation condition setting window is opened. (See Section 4.1.2.)			
(8)	Position area	Set the default observation point initially displayed when the Point tab in the Observation condition setting window is opened.			
(9)	Save button	Click this button to save the default settings for scheduled observation.			
		Set the observation magnification initially displayed in the Observation condition setting window.			
(10)	Magnifications area	Multiple observation magnifications cannot be selected for Tiling observation.			
		The selectable observation magnifications depend on each vessel for Full Scan observation.			
(11)	Z stack setting area	Set the Z stack condition initially displayed when the Point tab in the Observation condition setting window is opened.			
		With the Fluorescence unit connected, settings in the FL channel settings field for setting the default observation conditions of the fluorescence image can be edited in the User settings window.			
(12)	FL channel settings area (optional)	Multiple channels can be selected for each magnification as default settings in Point tab. When any channel from FL channel button(s) is selected for the Fluorescence observation, the magnification select button is automatically selected, and the phase contrast image is captured as a set.			
		When the Tiling tab or Full Scan tab is selected, multiple FL channels can be selected only within the observation magnification selected in the Magnifications area.			
		The values set here are applied when the Default button is clicked in the Observation condition setting window. (See Section 3.4.2.)			
(13)	Cancel button	Click this button to cancel the settings and close the window.			
		Select the AF position initially displayed when the Full Scan tab in the Observation condition setting window is opened.			
(4.4)	Full Scan observation AF	Quick: Autofocus is performed at the center of the sample.			
(14)	position setting area	Fine: Autofocus is performed at multiple points. Disabled when a 96-/48-well plate is used. Depending on the selected vessel, this may not be displayed because it is not applicable for observation.			
	Tiling observation position	Set a numeric value for the tiling area initially displayed when using Center to set the observation conditions for Tiling observation.			
(15)	setting area	Select a tiling area from the number selection box showing a number from 1 to 20 which is displayed by clicking the Tiling number field. (Selecting 5 captures 25 images in a 5×5 grid.)			

4.1.1 Changing the Password

To change the login password of the current user, perform the following:

(1) Click the Change password button in the User settings window.

The Password change window is displayed.



User settings window

	🍘 - Windows Internet Explorer	
Password entry box	Type a new password.	
Confirmation entry box	Type the new password again to confirm.	
Save button		Cancel button
Save the password.	Save Cancel	Cancel the password change and close the window.

Password change window

(2) Enter a new password.

Enter a new password in the box under "Enter a new password."

(3) Enter the new password again in the box under "Type the new password again to confirm."



(4) Click the Save button.

The new password is saved and the Password change window closes.

Sa	ve	Cancel	

4.1.2 Scheduled Observation Default Settings

This section describes the procedures for setting the initial screen of the Observation condition setting window.

Setting frequent observation conditions as default settings reduces the time required for setting the scheduled observation settings. Values that are set here will be displayed on the initial screen of the Observation condition setting window. The values can be edited in the scheduled observation settings.

(1) Click the Culture vessel tab in the User settings window and then select the culture vessel for which the default settings for scheduled observation are to be set up.

In the case of a flask type culture vessel, settings can be made for slant neck type and straight angle neck type flasks. To use a slant neck type flask, select the Flask tab. To use a straight angle neck type flask, select the Flask (angle) tab.

- Windows Internet Explore **BioStation CT Admin** Ph AF Change pass Point Positio Magnifications Full Scan 2x 4x 10x 20x 40 x Ξ. O Tiling Zstack Detail Selectable

Default scheduled observation settings can be set for each culture vessel.

User settings window

(2) Set the Default window from the Observation method selection tab.

Select one of the three radio buttons; Point, Full Scan or Tiling.

The observation method set here is the default displayed on the Observation method selection tab when displayed from the Observation condition setting window.



(3) Set the observation conditions for each of the observation methods.

Display the Observation condition setting window for each observation method by switching over the tab.



User settings window (Point setting tab)

Each Observation method tab has its own setting procedure:

Point: See "Default Setting for Point Tab."

Full Scan: See "Default Setting for Full Scan Tab."

Tiling: See "Default Setting for Tiling Tab."

Each procedure is explained below.

Default Setting for Point Tab

Set the default observation position, observation magnification, and Z stack that are initially displayed when opening the Point tab in the Observation condition setting window.

(1) Select a scheduled observation position.

Each culture vessel has several observation position layouts.

Observation positions are indicated as small blue squares in each culture vessel.



35 mm Dish / 60 mm Dish / 6 Well / 12 Well / 24 Well / 48 Well / 96 Well

(2) Select the Magnifications to be used for scheduled observation.

Click a magnification button to select it.

(3) Configure the Z stack setting.

There are two Z stack settings: Selectable pitch and Fixed pitch. Click the Selectable or Fixed button to select the setting.

a. When Selectable pitch is selected

a-1. Click the Selectable button and then click the Detail button.

The Selectable pitch setting window appears.

a-2. Select a Range and Pitch for each magnification.

In accordance with the selected Range and Pitch, the number of capturing images is determined and displayed on the right side of the window.

a-3. Click the OK button.





Selectable pitch setting window

b. When Fixed pitch is selected

b-1. Click the Fixed button and then click the Detail button.

The Fixed pitch setting window appears.

b-2. Directly select the number of images to be captured (1, 3, 8, 16, or 40).

Select the desired channel button for each

Multiple FL channels can be selected.

observation magnification used in scheduled

b-3. Click the OK button.

(4)

observation.



Fixed pitch setting window

FL select (2n1) Ch2 Detail Cha Ch2 Ch3 Detail Ch1 Ch1 10x Ch2 Ch3 Detail Ch1 Ch2 Ch3 Detai Ch2 Ch:

User settings window (Fluorescence image exposure conditions)

When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be displayed by default can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5).

1. Click the FL select button in the FL channel settings area in the User settings window.

The FL channel selection window appears.

2. Select the button for the fluorescence channel not to be used.

The channel is deselected and the surface becomes convexed.



FL channel settings area



FL channel selection window

3. Select the desired fluorescence channel button.

The channel is selected and the surface becomes concaved.

4. Click the OK button.

The User setting window appears again.

The selected channel is applied to the FL channel settings area.

- (5) Set the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source for the observation.
 - 1. Click the Detail button for the observation magnification to be specified.

The Fluorescence image exposure conditions setting window appears.

2. Click the Exp time field and the Luminance field on the right side of the FL channel button to enter the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source.

These values are used for image exposure conditions for scheduled observation and default observation conditions of live observation.

The unit of the exposure time is [100ms], but up to the 2nd decimal digit (i.e. unit: 1 ms) can be entered.

And the maximum value of the intensity of excitation light source is 240.

Channels can be selected also by clicking the FL channel buttons on the left side in the window.

3. Click the OK button.

The exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source are set and the Fluorescence image exposure conditions setting window is closed.

(6) Click the Save button in the User settings window.

The default settings are saved and the User settings window closes.







Exp time [100ms] Luminance (for Ch1) Luminance (for Ch2) Luminance (for Ch3) Exitation / Emission Ch1 4 200 0 438 / 483 Ch2 4 0 200 0 472 / 520 Ch3 4 0 0 200 540 / 600	D 10x FL					
Onl • 200 • <th></th> <th>Exp time [100ms]</th> <th>Luminance (for Ch1)</th> <th>Luminance (for Ch2)</th> <th>Luminance (for Ch3)</th> <th>Exitation / Emission</th>		Exp time [100ms]	Luminance (for Ch1)	Luminance (for Ch2)	Luminance (for Ch3)	Exitation / Emission
Ch3 4 0 0 200 540 / 600	Ch1 Ch2	4	0	200	0	438 / 483
	Ch3	4	0	0	200	540 / 600
OK Cancel	ОК				C	Cancel

Fluorescence image exposure conditions setting window



User settings window

Default Setting for Full Scan Tab

Set the default AF position, observation magnification, and FL channel that are initially displayed when the Full Scan tab is opened in the Observation condition setting window.

(1) Select the AF position.

Select the autofocus position.

- **Quick:** Autofocus is performed at the center of the sample.
- Fine: Autofocus is performed at multiple points. Disabled when a 96-/48-well plate is used.



User settings window (Full Scan setting tab)

(2) Select an observation magnification to be used for scheduled observation.

An observation magnification displayed in the Magnification area depends on the combination of the type of a culture vessel and Quick or Fine in the AF position setting area.

(3) Select the FL channel button for the observation magnification selected in step (2).

Multiple channels can be selected for the same magnification.

Selecting an FL channel button other than the observation magnification selected in the Magnifications area does not affect the default display of the Observation condition setting window.

When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be displayed by default can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5).

1. Click the FL select button in the FL channel settings area in the User settings window.

The FL channel selection window appears.

2. Select the button for the fluorescence channel not to be used.

The channel is deselected and the surface becomes convexed.



User settings window (Fluorescence image exposure conditions)





FL channel selection window

3. Select the desired fluorescence channel button.

The channel is selected and the surface becomes concaved.

4. Click the OK button.

The User setting window appears again.

The selected channel is applied to the FL channel settings area.

- (4) Set the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source for the observation.
 - 1. Click the Detail button for the observation magnification to be specified.

The Fluorescence image exposure conditions setting window appears.

2. Click the Exp time field and the Luminance field on the right side of the FL channel button to enter the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source.

These values are used for image exposure conditions for scheduled observation and default observation conditions of live observation.

The unit of the exposure time is [100ms], but up to the 2nd decimal digit (i.e. unit: 1 ms) can be entered.

And the maximum value of the intensity of excitation light source is 240.

Channels can be selected also by clicking the FL channel buttons on the left side in the window.

3. Click the OK button.

The exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source are set and the Fluorescence image exposure conditions setting window is closed.

(5) Click the Save button in the User settings window.

The default settings are saved and the User settings window closes.







10x FL					
	Exp time [100ms]	Luminance (for Ch1)	Luminance (for Ch2)	Luminance (for Ch3)	Exitation/Emission
Ch1	4	200	0	0	438 / 483
Ch2	4	0	200	0	472 / 520
Ch3	4	0	0	200	540 / 600
ок				C	Cancel

Fluorescence image exposure conditions setting window



User settings window

Default Setting for Tiling Tab

Set the Tiling number, observation magnification, and FL channel that are initially displayed when the Tiling tab is opened in the Observation condition setting window and Center is selected as the observation position.

(1) Set the area for tiling observation in the Tiling number column.

Select an area for tiling observation from a number selection box (1 to 20) that pops up when the Tiling number column is clicked.

Select "5" to capture 25 images in 5×5 cells.





(2) Select an observation magnification to be used for scheduled observation.

Selecting more than one magnification is not possible for Tiling observation.

(3) Select the FL channel button for the observation magnification selected in step (2).

Multiple channels can be selected for the same magnification.

Selecting an FL channel button other than the observation magnification selected in the Magnifications area does not affect the default display of the Observation condition setting window.

When up to 5 types of fluorescence filter cube are mounted, channels (Ch1 to Ch3) to be displayed by default can be changed to the added fluorescence filter channels (Ch4, Ch5).

1. Click the FL select button in the FL channel settings area in the User settings window.

The FL channel selection window appears.

2. Select the button for the fluorescence channel not to be used.

The channel is deselected and the surface becomes convexed.



2x Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail	FL select
4x Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail	
10x Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail	
20x Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail	
40x Ch1	Ch2	Ch3	Detail	

User settings window (Fluorescence image exposure conditions)



FL channel settings area



FL channel selection window

3. Select the desired fluorescence channel button.

The channel is selected and the surface becomes concaved.

4. Click the OK button.

The User setting window appears again.

The selected channel is applied to the FL channel settings area.

- (4) Set the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source for the observation.
 - 1. Click the Detail button for the observation magnification to be specified.

The Fluorescence image exposure conditions setting window appears.

2. Click the Exp time field and the Luminance field on the right side of the FL channel button to enter the exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source.

These values are used for image exposure conditions for scheduled observation and default observation conditions of live observation.

The unit of the exposure time is [100ms], but up to the 2nd decimal digit (i.e. unit: 1 ms) can be entered.

And the maximum value of the intensity of excitation light source is 240.

Channels can be selected also by clicking the FL channel buttons on the left side in the window.

3. Click the OK button.

The exposure time and the intensity of each excitation light source are set and the Fluorescence image exposure conditions setting window is closed.

(5) Click the Save button in the User settings window.

The default settings are saved and the User settings window closes.







10x FL					
	Exp time [100ms]	Luminance (for Ch1)	Luminance (for Ch2)	Luminance (for Ch3)	Exitation/Emission
Ch1	4	200	0	0	438 / 483
Ch2	4	0	200	0	472 / 520
Ch3	4	0	0	200	540 / 600
ок				C	Cancel
\frown					

Fluorescence image exposure conditions setting window



4.1.3 Default Observation Position

Dishes, well plates

1-point observation



This is the default point for single point photography.

In observation of the vessel center area on a 24-well, 48-well or 96-well plate using an observation magnification of 2x or 4x, the acquired image might be unclear. See Section 3.3.1, "Observation Area."

3-point observation



5-point observation



9-point observation



	35 mm dish 6-well plate 12-well plate	24-well plate	48-well plate	96-well plate	60 mm dish	100 mm dish
а	4 mm	2 mm	1.5 mm	0.8 mm	10.2 mm	23.125 mm

Note that the default observation positions for 35 mm dishes may produce unclear images with an observation magnification of 2x. Likewise, the default observation positions for the 12-well, 24-well, 48-well and 96-well plates may produce unclear images with an observation magnification of 2x or 4x. See Section 3.3.1, "Observation Area."

When using a Nunc 4-well multidish, load it as a 100 mm dish because there is no corresponding vessel selection button in the Vessel selection window when loading. Note that the default observation position for a 100 mm dish cannot be used in this case.

Flasks (slant neck)

5-point observation



9-point observation



	25 cm ² culture flask	75 cm ² culture flask
а	5 mm	20 mm
b	8 mm	22 mm

Flasks (straight angle neck)

6-point observation



11-point observation



	25 cm ² culture flask	75 cm ² culture flask
а	5 mm	20 mm
b	8 mm	22 mm
С	14 mm	20 mm
d	2.5 mm	10 mm



This chapter describes the administrative functions of the system. The functions can be used by administrators only.

5.1 Functions Window for Administrators

When an administrator logs in to the product on an external PC, buttons for administrators are displayed in the Functions window. This section describes the Functions window for administrators.

- (1) Log in the product as a user who has administrative privileges.
- (2) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window for administrators appears.



System status screen



Functions window (for administrators)

No.	Name	Function			
(1)	Purge button	Click this button to display the Purge window. (See Section 5.2.)			
(2) Master maintenance button		Click this button to display the Master data maintenance window. (See Section 5.3.)			
(3)	Close button	Click this button to close the Functions window.			

5.2 Deleting the Observation Data

If the Full icon is displayed on the System status screen, the free space on the file server is insufficient. Delete the observation data in accordance with the following procedure to increase free space on the file server.

When the free space on the file server is insufficient, old observation data will be automatically deleted in the order it was saved. Therefore, download the observation data of cultured samples to a PC to delete unnecessary observation data in the file server. For the procedure for downloading the observation data from the file server, see Section 3.9, "Managing the Observation Data."

Caution

Once the observation data is deleted without an appropriate download file, it cannot be restored. Before executing the deletion, be sure that the data to be deleted is no longer necessary, and if the data is necessary, it must be downloaded.

ICaution

The observation data of samples being cultured cannot be deleted. Note that if a sample is unloaded for the purpose of "Medium change" the sample can be manually deleted.

When schedule cannot be set:

If sufficient space to save the observation data cannot be allocated on the file server, scheduled observations cannot be set. In this case, unnecessary observation data must be deleted so that sufficient space can be allocated.

The data space shown in a message on the Insufficient data space warning dialog box is the estimated amount of observation data to be deleted. Delete the observation data so that amount of space on the file server shown on the left of the Purge window exceeds the amount of space shown in the Insufficient data space warning dialog box.

In addition, the data space shown in the Insufficient data space warning dialog box is in MB (megabytes) while the data space shown in the amount of space display area on the Purge window is in GB (gigabytes). When deleting images, use a formula GB = MB/1024 to calculate required amount.

<u> </u>	Scheduled observation cannot be registered because there is not enough space on the file server. Please delete unnecessary data to create 2005806 MB or more space and try again.

Insufficient data space warning dialog box

	🚠 In 🔄 📇 Out				Sample N
	Status	Туре	All	800	User Na
\bigcirc	Old Contemporation Contemporatio Contemporation Contemporation Contemporation Contemporation Con	60PD		1	Feb/26-005-1 BioStation CT Admin
\smile			v	v v	Open v v v
Free space 1754.1GB	2013/Mar/02 - 2013/Mar/11 Out(medium change)	6WP		1	<u>Mar/02-007-1</u> BioStation CT Admin
			Ŧ	т т	Open v v v
	2013/Mar/08 - 2013/Mar/11 End(no return)	35PD			<u>Mar/08-001-1</u> BioStation CT Admin
	2013/Mar/02 - 2013/Mar/05 End(no return)	6WP		1	<u>Mar/02-003-1</u> BioStation CT Admin test comment
			Ŧ	ч v	Open v v v
	2013/Feb/15 - 2013/Mar/01 End(no return)	96WP		A1	Feb/15-002-A01 BioStation CT Admin
💮 Purge			Ŧ	τ τ	Open v v v
Close					
Purge window					

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window is displayed.



System status screen

(2) Click the Purge button in the Functions window.

The list of the cultured samples is displayed.

The data of samples in culture and the data uploaded after downloaded are not displayed in the Purge window.



Functions window



Purge window

No.	Name	Function
(1)	Free space indicator	The free space on the file server is displayed. The blue area of the pie chart shows the used area of the file server and the white area shows the free space of the file server.
(2)	Purge button	Click this button to delete the selected data.
(3)	Close button	Click this button to close the Purge window.
(4)	In sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of loaded date.

No.	Name	Function		
(5)	Out sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of unloaded date.		
(6)	Status sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of status.		
(7)	Type sort button	Click this button to sort the list by the type of culture vessels.		
(8)	All check button	Click this button to select or cancel all displayed or selected samples.		
(9)	Sample Name sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of sample name.		
(10)	User Name sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of user name.		
(11)	Sample comment sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of sample comment.		
(12)	Data Size area	Click this button to sort the list in order of data size.		
(13)	Observation status sort button	Click this button to sort the list in order of observation status.Image: Pink:Scheduled observation images are includedImage: Pink:Live observation images are includedImage: Pink:No observation images		
(14)	Sample list	The user name and the sample name of the cultured samples and samples being unloaded for a medium change are listed.		
(15)	Stocker/Container area	Click this area to select all samples in the holder or cancel the selection.		
(16)	Close area	Click this area to display only the first sample in the holder.		
(17)	Open area	Click this area to display all sample names in the holder.		

(3) Verify the observation data to be deleted.

1. Click the sample name to check its observation data.

The Image review window is displayed.



2. Verify the contents of the observation data to be deleted.

3. Click the Close button.

The Image review window is closed and the Purge window is displayed.



Image review window

(4) Select the check box of the observation data to be deleted.

When check boxes are checked with only the first sample in the holder displayed, all samples in the holder are selected.

Also to select all samples in the holder, click the Stocker/Container area.

To select each sample, click the Open area to display all samples in the holder and then check the check box of a desired sample.

To select all observation data, click the All check button. All the data in the Purge window is selected.



Purge window

(5) Click the Purge button.

A delete confirmation dialog box appears.

	🖭 In 🖉 🚨 Out				Sample N
	-	Type	All	000	User Na
	Status O	0	7.01		Sample co
\square	2013/Feb/26 - 2013/Mar/01 Out(medium change)	60PD		1	Feb/26-005-1 BioStation CT Admin
			Ŧ	т т	Open v v v
Free space 1754.1GB	2013/Mar/02 - 2013/Mar/11 Out(medium change)	6WP		1	<u>Mar/02-007-1</u> BioStation CT Admin
			Ŧ	v v	Open v v v
	2013/Mar/08 - 2013/Mar/11 End(no return)	35PD			<u>Mar/08-001-1</u> BioStation CT Admin
	2013/Mar/02 - 2013/Mar/05 End(no return)	6WP		1	Mar/02-003-1 BioStation CT Admin test comment
			Ŧ	ч ч	Open v v v
	2013/Feb/15 - 2013/Mar/01 End(no return)	96WP		A1	Feb/15-002-A01 BioStation CT Admin
👘 Purge			v	v v	Open v v v
CISC					

(6) Click the OK button.

The selected observation data is deleted.

When the free space on the file server is 200 GB or more, the Full icon disappears from the System status screen.



Confirmation dialog box

5.3 Master Data Maintenance

Before starting the culture observation with the product, register the master data in accordance with the following instructions.

5.3.1 Master Data Maintenance Window

(1) Click the Functions button on the System status screen.

The Functions window is displayed.

Status Update	Alfa	24	14
	Bravo	23	Bravo 13
Functions	Dr1-1	22	Mar/02-002 12
Exit	BioStation	21	u

System status screen

(2) Click the Master maintenance button in the Functions window.

The Master data maintenance window is displayed.



Click the buttons in the Master data maintenance window to perform master data maintenance.

	6 - Windows Internet Explorer	
Department button		
User button	Master maintenance	Cell button
Prepared medium button	User Department Cell	Additive button
Serum button	Prepared medium Medium Additive	
	Serum E-Mail	Medium button
Close button	Close	E-Mail button



5.3.2 User Master Data

This section describes the procedure for registering, editing, or deleting a user master data. If the user master data is registered, it is possible to log in to the product using the registered name. To enter the department name into the user master data, register the department name master data in advance.

5.3.2.1 Registering new user master data

(1) Click the User button in the Master data maintenance window.

The User master data window is displayed.



Master data maintenance window

	g - Windows Internet Explorer	X
New button Display the window for registering new user master data.	[Menu] New User	
Edit button	- Edit	
Display the window		
for editing the user	Please select menu.	
master data.		
Delete button		
for deleting the user		
master data.		
Close button Close the User		
master data	Close	
window.		

User master data window

(2) Click the New button.

The New user registration window is displayed.

ſ	Ø	- Windows Internet Explorer	
		[Menu]	User
		Edit	
			Please select mer



Fill in the items displayed in red. For other items, fill in if necessary.

New user registration window

(3) Enter the user name.

1. Enter the user name into the Family name field and the First name field.

The user name entered here is added to the user list displayed in the Select User window. Enter the login name of the user in the Login name field.

A user who does not have a login name is not displayed in the user list.

2. Enter the middle name or an alias into the Family name 2 field and the First name 2 field if necessary.

When the Family name 2 field and the First name 2 field are filled, the Select User window display users in a order sorted by Family name 2, First name 2, Family name, and First name.

If a name already registered as a combination of the First name and Family name is entered, it cannot be saved in the master data.

	User [New]	
▼ Please enter user	information.	
 User information 		
Family name		
First name		
Family name 2		
First name 2		
Login user		for External PC
Login pass		
Dept		
ProperID		
Mail address		
	Save Clear	Гор

(4) Enter the login name into the Login user field.

If the login name is not entered, the person cannot be recognized as a user to operate the BioStation either from an external PC or directly on this product.

(5) Enter the login password into the Login pass field.

The login name and the login password must be composed of alphanumeric characters. When the login password is entered, the Password window is displayed in the login procedure.

(6) Enter the department name into the Dept field.

1. Click the ••• button to display the Department list window.

First name 2	
Login user	for External PC
Login pass	
Dept	
ProperID	
Mail address	
	Save Clear Top

Dept		
ProperID		•
Mail address		



Department list window

2. Enter a partial department name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the search department name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found department names are displayed in the Search result field.

Department names registered in the department master data are displayed. If there is no department name to select, register the department name in accordance with the procedure in 5.3.3.1, "Registering new department master data" in advance.



3. Click the department name to be entered.

The New user registration window is displayed and the selected department name is displayed in the Dept field.
- (7) Fill in the Proper ID field.
- (8) Fill in the Mail address field.
- (9) Select the user type.
 - 1. Scroll down the window by clicking the scroll bar on the right side of the New user registration window.

The User type field and the Admin field are displayed.

- 2. Select a user type (Researcher, Student, or Technician) from the list box displayed by clicking the User type field.
- (10) Select the authorization of the user.
 - 1. Select the authorization of the user (user or administrator) from the list box displayed by clicking the Admin field.

user:

Select "user" to use the general user's functions only.

administrator: Select "administrator" to use all functions including administrative functions.

(11) Click the Save button.

The entered user information is saved into the master data.







Admin	user	×	×
	Save	Clear Top	
	\uparrow		

5.3.2.2 Editing the user master data

(1) Click the Edit button in the User master data window.

The User edit search window is displayed.



User master data window



User edit search window

- (2) Search for the user master data to be edited.
 - Enter a full or partial user name in the search string field and click the Search button. If you do not know any characters of the search user name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found user names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select a user name from the Search result field.

The selected user master data is displayed in the User edit window.

er			
	User [Edit]	
User list			
 Please select user name. 			
Name 2		Search	Clear
 Selection of user name. 		\uparrow	
Nikor Atta (1st Lab)			
Mikon Bravo (2nd Lab)		1	
Nikon Charlie (3rd Lab)			
Nikon Delta (4th Lab)			
Nikon Echo (5th Lab)	/		
Nikoli Fox-trot (otil Lab)	/		
Bio Stion CT Admin	,		

(3) Edit the user master data.

The procedure for editing the user master data is the same as the procedure for registering new user master data. For the procedure for editing each item, see Section 5.3.2.1, "Registering new user master data."

(🥖 - Windows Internet Explor	er)
			User [Edit]		button
			User [Edit]		Display the
	[Menu]	Please enter user	information.		Department selection window
	New	 User information 			Scicotion window.
Clear button		Family name	Alfa	-	
Restore the	Edit	First name	NS		Clear button
previous conditions.		Family name 2	test		Clear the entered
	Leiete	First name 2	test		department name.
Save button		Login user	Alfa	for External PC	
Save the edited		Login pass	pass		Paak button
user information.					
		Dept	1st Lab	Clear	Display the User
		ProperID	0123		window.
Close button		Mail address	test@issttest.com		
Close the User Edit				· ·	
window.					Top buttop
	Close		Save Clear Back	Тор	
					Display the User
					window
			User edit window		WINDOW.

(4) Click the Save button.

The edited user information is saved into the master data.



5.3.2.3 Deleting the user master data

(1) Click the Delete button in the User master data window.

The User delete search window is displayed.



User master data window



User delete search window

(2) Search for the user master data to be deleted.

1. Enter a full or partial user name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the user name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found user names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select the user name to be deleted from the Search result field.

The selected user master data is displayed in the User delete window.

	User [Del	ete]	
ser list			
Please select user name.			
Name 2			
		Search	Clear
			Cical
		Λ	
Selection of user name.			
Nikon Pravo (2nd Lab)			
Nikon Dolta (4th Lab)		•	
/ TIKOL Della (411 Lab)			
Nikon Echo (5th Lab)			
Nikon Echo (5th Lab) Nikon Fox-trot (6th Lab))		
Nikon Echo (5th Lab) Nikon Fox-trot (6th Lab) NS laboratory scholar			
Nikon Echo (5th Lab) Nikon Fox-trot (6th Lab) NS laboratory scholar BioStation CT Admin			

(3) Click the Delete button.

The displayed user information is deleted from the master data.



User delete window

5.3.3 Department Master Data

This section describes the procedure for registering, editing or deleting a department master data. If the department name is registered into the department master data, it can be selected in the User master data registration window.

5.3.3.1 Registering new department master data

(1) Click the Department button in the Master data maintenance window.

The Department master data window is displayed.

Ma	aster maintenan	ce
User	Department	Cell
Prepared medium	Mecium	Additive
Serum	E-Mail	

Master data maintenance window

New button	- Windows Internet Explorer	- • • × •
department registration window.	[Menu] Department	
Edit button	e dit	
Display the Department Edit window.	Please select menu.	
Delete button		
Display the Department delete window.		
Close button		
Close the Department master data window.	Close	

Department master data window

(2) Click the New button.

The New department registration window is displayed.

🥖 - Windows Internet Explorer	
[Menu]	Departme
Edit	Please select me

Fill in the Dept name field.



New department registration window

(3) Enter the department name into the Dept name field.

The entered department name can be selected in the User master data registration window.

When the Dept name is already registered, it cannot be saved in the user master data.

er			
		Department [[New]
▼ Please enter d	epartment name.		
 Department na 	ame		

(4) Click the Save button.

The entered department name is saved into the master data.

Close	Save	Clear
L		

5.3.3.2 Editing the department master data

(1) Click the Edit button in the Department master data window.

The Department edit search window is displayed.



Department master data window





(2) Search for the department master data to be edited.

1. Enter a full or partial department name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the department name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found department names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select a department name from the Search result field.

The selected department master data is displayed in the Department edit window.



(3) Click the Dept name field and edit the department name.

When the Dept name is already registered, it cannot be saved in the user master data.



Department edit window

(4) Click the Save button.

The edited department name is saved into the master data.



5.3.3.3 Deleting the department master data

(1) Click the Delete button in the Department master data window.

The Department delete search window is displayed.



Department master data window



Department delete search window

(2) Search for the department master data to be deleted.

1. Enter a full or partial department name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the department name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found department names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select a department name from the Search result field.

The selected department master data is displayed in the Department delete window.

	Department [Delete]
Department list	
Please select department name.	
Search string	Search Clear
Selection of department name.	
5th Lab	

(3) Click the Delete button.

The displayed department name is deleted from the master data.



Department delete window

5.3.4 Cell Master Data

This section describes the procedure for registering, editing or deleting cell master data.

5.3.4.1 Registering new cell master data

(1) Click the Cell button in the Master data maintenance window.

The Cell master data window is displayed.

Ma	aster maintenan	nce
User	Department	Cell
Prepared medium	Medium	Adcitive
Serum	E-Mail	I

Master data maintenance window

New button	🧭 - Windows Internet Explorer		
Display the New cell registration window.	[Menu] New	Cell	
Edit button	Edit		
Display the Cell Edit window.	Delete	Please select menu.	
Delete button			
Display the Cell delete window.			
Close button			
Close the Cell master data window.	Close		

Cell master data window

(2) Click the New button.

The New cell registration window is displayed.

ſ	🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer	
	[Menu]	Cell
	Delete	Please select mer

Fill in the items displayed in red. For other items, fill in if necessary.



New cell registration window

(3) Enter the cell name into the Cell name field.

When the Cell name is already registered, it cannot be saved in the user master data.

- (4) Enter the cell bank name into the Cell bank name field.
- (5) Enter the cell number into the Cell no field.
- (6) Enter the cell information.
 - 1. Click the Add to button to display the Cell information entry window.
 - 2. Enter the item name of the cell information into the Item name field.
 - 3. Enter the item value of the cell information into the Item value field.
 - 4. Click the OK button.

The entered cell information is saved and the New cell registration window is displayed.

- 5. To enter other cell information, repeat steps 1 to 4.
- (7) Click the Save button.

The entered cell information is saved into the master data.

er	
	Cell [New]
▼ Please enter cell	information.
Cell information	
Cell name	
Cell bank name	
Cell no	





Cell information entry window



New cell registration window

5.3.4.2 Editing the cell master data

(1) Click the Edit button in the Cell master data window.

The Cell edit search window is displayed.



Cell master data window





(2) Search for the cell master data to be edited.

 Enter a full or partial cell name into the Search string field and click the Search button. If you do not know any characters of the cell name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found cell names are listed in the Search result field.

If the details of the cell information are registered, it can be displayed by clicking the Detail button on the right side of the Search result field.

2. Select a cell name from the Search result field.

The selected cell master data is displayed in the Cell edit window.



(3) Edit the cell master data.

The procedure for editing the cell master data is the same as the procedure for registering the new cell master data. For the procedure of editing each item, see Section 5.3.4.1, "Registering new cell master data."

	🏉 - Windows Internet Explo	rer				×	
				Cell [Edit]			
	[Menu]	Please enter cell iCell information	information.				
		Cell name	Cell Bank B 001				del buttons
Clear button	Edit	Cell bank name					Delete the cell data.
Restore the previous conditions.	Delete	Cell no					
		Cell detail list	Item name	Item value	Add to		
Save button			Animal	Human	de		Back button
Save the edited cell information.			sex Tissue deriv Morphology CO2 concentr	Male cervix epithelial-I 10%	del del del		Display the Cell edit Search window.
			Medium and a	MEM+20%CS	de'		
Close button			Temperature	34 degrees c	de -		Top button
Close the Cell Edit window.	Close		Save	lear Back	Тор		Display the Cell master data window.

Cell edit window

(4) Click the Save button.

The edited cell information is saved into the master data.

	Medium and a Temperature	MEM+20 34 degree
Close	Save	

5.3.4.3 Deleting the cell master data

(1) Click the Delete button in the Cell master data window.

The Cell delete search window is displayed.



Cell master data window





(2) Search for the cell master data to be deleted.

 Enter a full or partial cell name into the Search string field and click the Search button. If you do not know any characters of the cell name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found cell names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select the cell name to be deleted from the Search result field.

The selected cell master data is displayed in the Cell delete window.



(3) Click the Delete button.

The displayed cell name is deleted from the master data.



Cell delete window

5.3.5 Prepared Medium Master Data

This section describes the procedure for registering, editing or deleting the prepared medium master data. To enter the medium, the additive or the serum in the prepared medium master data, register the medium master data, the additive master data, and the serum master data in advance.

5.3.5.1 Registering new prepared medium master data

(1) Click the Prepared medium button in the Master data maintenance window.

The Prepared medium master data window is displayed.

Master maintenance						
Department	Cell					
Medium	Additive					
E-Mail						
	Department Medium					

Master data maintenance window

New button	🖉 - Windows Internet Explorer	• ×
Display the New prepared medium registration window.	[Menu] New Prepared medium	
Edit button		
Display the Prepared medium Edit window.	Delete Please select menu.	
Delete button		
Display the Prepared medium delete window.		
Close button		
Close the Prepared medium master data window.	Close	

Prepared medium master data window

(2) Click the New button.

The New prepared medium registration window is displayed.

🥖 - Windows Internet Explorer	
[Menu]	Prepared med
Delete	Please select men

Fill in the items displayed in red. For other items, fill in if necessary.



New prepared medium registration window

(3) Enter the prepared medium name into the Prepare medium name field.

The prepared medium, whose name has already been registered in the Prepare medium name, cannot be saved in the user master data.

 Please enter information about prepared mediam. 	
Information about prepared medium	
Prepared medium name	

- (4) Enter the medium name and the medium quantity.
 - 1. Display the Medium list window by clicking the ··· button on the right side of the Medium quantity field.



Counch stains field	- Windows Internet Explorer	Search button
Enter a full or partial medium name into	Medium list Please select medium information.	Start searching for the medium name.
this field.	Search Clear	
	Selection of medium information	Clear button
Search result field The found medium names are listed in this field.		Clear the Search string field.
Cancel button Display the New prepared medium registration window.	Cancel	

Medium list window

2. Enter a full or partial medium name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the medium name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found medium names are listed in the Search result field.

3. Select a medium name from the Search result field.

The selected medium name is displayed in the New prepared medium registration window.

4. Enter the medium quantity into the Medium quantity field.

9 - Windows Internet Explorer
Medium list
▼ Please select medium information.
Search string
Search Clear
Selection of medium information.
DizzM Bio D5546
Med-A001 Med A002
Med-A003
I



- (5) Enter the information of the additive used for the prepared medium.
 - 1. Display the Additive list window by clicking the ··· button on the right side of the Additive field.

Additive Information of additives	Quantity	Unit	
	Quantity.	UIII	
			\frown

	🍘 - Windows Internet Explorer	
Search string field		Search button
Enter a full or partial additive name in this field	Additive list V Please select information about additives. Second Seco	Start searching for the additive.
lioid.	Search Clear	
	Selection of information about additives.	Clear button
		Clear the characters in the Search field.
Search result field		
The found additive		
this field.		
Cancel button		
Display the New	<	
prepared medium	Aunt	
registration willdow.		
L	·	

Additive list window

2. Enter a full or partial additive name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the additive name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found additive names are listed in the Search result field.

3. Select an additive name from the Search result field.

The selected additive name is displayed in the New prepared medium registration window.

- 4. Enter the quantity and the unit of the additive into the Quantity field and the Unit field.
- 5. To enter other additive information, repeat steps 1 to 4.
- (6) Enter the serum name used for the prepared medium.
 - 1. Display the Serum list window by clicking the ... button on the right side of the Serum field.

🏉 - V	Vindows Internet Explorer			
	Additive list			
	Please select information about additives.			
	Search string	(Search	Clear
				Clear
	Selection of information about additives.			
	AminoMax C-100 Supplement invir Basal Medium, Eagle SELERITY 6		•	
	Calcium Di-L-Glutamate SELERITY. Calcium Propionate SELERITY 52			
	Fungizone, Liquid invitrogen 1 HLCM SELERITY 200ml Ministral Essential Medium Sci FRIT			
	\bigwedge			
	I			
Add	itive			
	Information of additives AminoMax C-100 Supplem	Quantity 0	Unit del	
		个	个	

Serum	
Information of serum Quantity Unit	
	•



Serum list window

2. Enter a full or partial serum name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the serum name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found serum names are listed in the Search result field.

3. Select a serum name from the Search result field.

The selected serum name is displayed in the New prepared medium registration window.

- 4. Enter the quantity and the unit of the serum into the Quantity field and the Unit field.
- 5. To enter other serum information, repeat steps 1 to 4.

(7) Click the Save button.

The entered prepared medium information is saved into the master data.

🍘 - Windows Internet Explorer		
Serum list		
Please select serum information.		
Search string		
	Search	Clear
 Selection of serum information. 		
Petal Bovine Serum, Certified,H		
S001 serum		
Sodium chloride SELERITY 100.0		
I		





5.3.5.2 Editing the prepared medium master data

(1) Click the Edit button in the Prepared medium master data window.

The Prepared medium edit search window is displayed.



Prepared medium master data window





(2) Search for the prepared medium master data to be edited.

1. Enter a full or partial prepared medium name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the prepared medium name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found prepared medium names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select a prepared medium to edit from the Search result field.

The selected prepared medium master data is displayed in the Prepared medium edit window.



(3) Edit the prepared medium master data.

The procedure for editing the prepared medium master data is the same as the procedure for registering the new prepared medium master data. For the procedure for editing each item, see Section 5.3.5.1, "Registering new prepared medium master data."

	🏉 - Windows Internet Explorer	
	Prepared medium [Edit]	
	[Menu] Vlease enter information about prepared medium.	
	New Information about prepared medium	del huttene
Clear button	Prepared medium name	der buttons
Restore the previous	Edit Med-A1	Delete the additive
anditiona		data or the serum
conditions.	MEM13 invitrogen 120	data.
	Delete 120.0 ml	
Cove hutten		Back button
Save button	Additive Information of additives Opparity Unit	Dack Dutton
Save the edited	AminoMax C-100 Supplem 300.0 ml del	Display the Prepared
prepared medium	Calciam Di-L-Ghtamate 500.0 ml del	medium edit Search
information		window.
information.		
ol I "	Serum	Top button
Close button	Entel Paris Same (100.0 a del	Display the Prepared
Close the Prepared		medium master data
medium Edit		window
window	Close Save Clear Back Top	window.
window.		
		u l

Prepared medium edit window

(4) Click the Save button.

The edited prepared medium information is saved into the master data.



5.3.5.3 Deleting the prepared medium master data

(1) Click the Delete button in the Prepared medium master data window.

The Prepared medium delete search window is displayed.



Prepared medium master data window





(2) Search for the prepared medium master data to be deleted.

 Enter a full or partial prepared medium name into the Search string field and click the Search button.
 If you do not know any characters of the prepared medium name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found prepared medium names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select a prepared medium name to be deleted from the Search result field.

The selected prepared medium master data is displayed in the Prepared medium delete window.



(3) Click the Delete button.

The displayed prepared medium information is deleted from the master data.



Prepared medium delete window

5.3.6 Medium Master Data

This section describes the procedure for registering, editing or deleting the medium master data.

5.3.6.1 Registering new medium master data

(1) Click the Medium button in the Master data maintenance window.

The Medium master data window is displayed.

Master maintenance			
User	Department	Cell	
Prepared medium	Medium	Additive	
Serum	E-Mail		

Master data maintenance window

New button	6 - Windows Internet Explorer	
Display the New medium registration window.	[Menu] New Medium	
Edit button	Edit	
Display the Medium Edit window.	Please select menu.	
Delete button		
Display the Medium delete window.		
Close button		
Close the Medium master data window.	Ciose	

Medium master data window

(2) Click the New button.

The New medium registration window is displayed.

1	
- Windows Internet Explorer	
[Menu]	Mediun
Delete	Please select mo

Fill in the items displayed in red. For other items, fill in if necessary.

	🧭 - Windows Internet Explorer	×	
	Medium [New]		
	[Menu] Very Please enter medium information.		
	Medium information		
Clear button	Product name		Add to button
Clear the entered	Edit Maker		Display the Medium
medium information.	Lot		formulation entry
	Delete		window.
Save button	Medium formulations Component Name Concentration(mg/L)		
Save the entered			
medium information.			
Close button			Top button
			Display the Medium
Close the New			master data window.
medium registration			
window.	Close Save Clear Top		

New medium registration window

(3) Enter the medium name into the Product name field.

When the Product name is already registered, it cannot be saved in the user master data.

rer	
	Medium [New]
▼ Please enter me	edium information.
 Medium inform 	ation
Product name	
Maker	
Lot	

- (4) Enter the supplier name of the medium into the Maker field.
- (5) Enter the lot number into the Lot field.
- (6) Enter the medium formulation information.
 - 1. Click the Add to button to display the Medium formulation entry window.
 - 2. Enter the medium formulation information into the Component, the Name, and the Concentration field.
 - 3. Click the OK button.

The entered medium formulation information is saved and the New medium registration window is displayed.

4. To enter other medium formulation information, repeat steps 1 to 3.

(7) Click the Save button in the New medium registration window.

The entered medium information is saved into the master data.



Component		
Name		
Concentration	mg/L	

Medium formulation entry window



New medium registration window

5.3.6.2 Editing the medium master data

(1) Click the Edit button in the medium master data window.

The Medium edit search window is displayed.



Medium master data window





(2) Search for the medium master data to be edited.

1. Enter a full or partial medium name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the medium name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found medium names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select a medium name from the Search result field.

The selected medium master data is displayed in the Medium edit window.

rer		
	Medium [Edit]	
Medium list		
Please select medium information.		
Search string	Search	Clear
Selection of medium information.		
DrieM Bio D5546 F-12 D-MEM Med-A001		
Med-A002 Med-A003		
SNEALLS INVITOGEN 20		

(3) Edit the medium master data.

The procedure for editing the medium master data is the same as the procedure for registering the new medium master data. For the procedure for editing each item, see Section 5.3.6.1, "Registering new medium master data."



(4) Click the Save button.

The edited medium information is saved into the master data.

	L-Leucine L-Lysine h	L-Leucine L-Lysine h
Close	Save	Clear

5.3.6.3 Deleting the medium master data

(1) Click the Delete button in the Medium master data window.

The Medium delete search window is displayed.



Medium master data window





(2) Search for the medium master data to be deleted.

1. Enter a full or partial medium name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the medium name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found medium names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select a medium name to be deleted from the Search result field.

The selected medium master data is displayed in the Medium delete window.

rer			
	Medium [I	Delete]	
Medium list			
Please select medium information.			
Search string		Search	Clear
 Selection of medium information. 		\uparrow	
DMEM Bio D5546 r-12 D-MEM Med-A001 Med-A002			
Med-A003 MEM13 invitrogen 120			
T			

(3) Click the Delete button.

The displayed medium name is deleted from the master data.



Medium delete window

5.3.7 Additive Master Data

This section describes the procedure for registering, editing or deleting the additive master data.

5.3.7.1 Registering new additive master data

(1) Click the Additive button in the Master data maintenance window.

The Additive master data window is displayed.

aster maintenan	ce
Department	Cell
Medium	Additive
E-Mail	\uparrow
	Department Medium

Master data maintenance window

New button	🥖 - Windows Internet Explorer	X
Display the New additive registration window.	[Menu] New Additive	
Edit button	Edit	
Display the Additive Edit window.	Delete Please select menu.	
Delete button		
Display the Additive delete window.		
Close button		
Close the Additive master data window.	Close	

Additive master data window

(2) Click the New button.

The New additive registration window is displayed.

🥖 - Windows Internet Explorer	
[Menu]	Additive
Edit Delete	Please select me

Fill in the items displayed in red. For other items, fill in if necessary.



New additive registration window

(3) Enter the additive name into the Product name field.

When the Product name is already registered, it cannot be saved in the additive master data.

- (4) Enter the supplier name of the medium into the Maker field.
- (5) Enter the lot number into the Lot field.

(6) Click the Save button.

The entered additive information is saved into the master data.

xplorer			
		Additive [New]	
	Please enter inform	ution about additives. additivies.	
	Product name		
	Maker		
	Lot		



5.3.7.2 Editing the additive master data

(1) Click the Edit button in the Additive master data window.

The Additive edit search window is displayed.



Additive master data window





(2) Search for the additive master data to be edited.

1. Enter a full or partial additive name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the additive name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found additive names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select an additive name from the Search result field.

The selected additive master data is displayed in the Additive edit window.

rer		
	Additive [Edit]	
Additive list		
 Please select info 	rmation about additives.	
Search string Selection of inform	search	Clear
Al AminoMax C- Basal Medium Calcium Di-L- Calcium Propie Fungizone, Liq HLCM SELEF Dissinal Essen	100 Supplement invition, Fagle SELERITY 6. Glutamate SELERITY Joante SELERITY Judi invitrogen 1 RTY 200ml Trial Medium SELEXIT	
	\uparrow	

(3) Edit the additive master data.

The procedure for editing the additive master data is the same as the procedure for registering the new additive master data. For the procedure for editing each item, see Section 5.3.7.1, "Registering new additive master data."



Additive edit window

(4) Click the Save button.

The edited additive information is saved into the master data.


5.3.7.3 Deleting the additive master data

(1) Click the Delete button in the Additive master data window.

The Additive delete search window is displayed.



Additive master data window





(2) Search for the additive master data to be deleted.

1. Enter a full or partial additive medium name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the additive name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found additive names are listed in the search result field.

2. Select an additive name to be deleted from the search result field.

The selected additive master data is displayed in the Additive delete window.

	Additive [Delete]
Additive list	
Please select information about	additives.
Search string	
	Search Clea
Selection of information about a	idditives.
Al	
AminoMax C-100 Suppleme	ent mvi
Calainer Di L Chatamata SE	LEDITY
Calcium Di-L-Giutamate SF	UTV 52
Europiano Liquid invitrogor	111 52
VI CM SELERITY 200ml	
Cont official account	STERIT
Minuted Essential Medium	

(3) Click the Delete button.

The displayed additive name is deleted from the master data.



Additive delete window

5.3.8 Serum Master Data

This section describes the procedure for registering, editing or deleting the serum master data.

5.3.8.1 Registering new serum master data

(1) Click the Serum button in the Master data maintenance window.

The Serum master data window is displayed.



Master data maintenance window

New button	2 - Windows Internet Explorer	
Display the New serum registration window.	[Menu] New Serum	
Edit button	Edit	
Display the Serum Edit window.	Delete Please select menu.	
Delete button		
Display the Serum delete window.		
Close button		
Close the Serum master data window.	Close	

Serum master data window

(2) Click the New button.

The New serum registration window is displayed.

ſ	🧭 - Windows Internet Explorer	
	[Menu]	Serum
	Delete	Please select mer

Fill in the items displayed in red. For other items, fill in if necessary.

	🧭 - Windows Internet Explorer	
	[Menu] Serum [New]	
Clear button	Serum information	
Clear the entered	Edit Product name	
serum information.	Maker	
Save button	Lot Kind of serum	
Save the entered serum information.		
Close button		Top button
Close the New serum registration window.	Sava Clay Ton	Display the Serum master data window.
	Close Civer Civer Top	

New serum registration window

- (3) Enter the serum name into the Product name field.
- (4) Enter the supplier name of the serum into the Maker field.
- (5) Enter the lot number into the Lot field.
- (6) Enter the kind of the serum into the Kind of serum field.

When the Kind of serum is already registered, it cannot be saved in the user master data.

(7) Click the Save button.

The entered serum information is saved into the master data.

	Serum [New]
Please enter ser	um mformation.
Serum informati	ion
Product name	
Maker	
Lot	
Kind of serum	



5.3.8.2 Editing the serum master data

(1) Click the Edit button in the Serum master data window.

The Serum edit search window is displayed.



Serum master data window



Serum edit search window

(2) Search for the serum master data to be edited.

1. Enter a full or partial serum name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the serum name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found serum names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select a serum name from the Search result field.

The selected serum master data is displayed in the Serum edit window.



(3) Edit the serum master data.

The procedure for editing the serum master data is the same as the procedure for registering the new serum master data. For the procedure for editing each item, see Section 5.3.8.1, "Registering new serum master data."

	🏉 - Windows Internet Explor	er			
	[Menu]		Serum [Edit]		
	New	▼ Please enter seru	m information.		
		Serum information	n		
Clear button	Edit	Product name	Fetal Bovine Serum, Certified,H		
Restore the previous		Maker	invitrogen		
conditions.	Delete	Lot	120		
		Kind of serum	FSB		Back button
Save button					Display the Sorum
Save the edited					edit Search window.
serum information.					
Close button					Top button
Close the Serum					Display the Serum
Edit window.	Close		Save Clear Back	Тор	master data window.
	<u>e</u>				

Serum edit window

(4) Click the Save button.

The edited serum information is saved into the master data.

Close	Save	Clear
<u>[</u>		

5.3.8.3 Deleting the serum master data

(1) Click the Delete button in the serum master data window.

The Serum delete search window is displayed.



Serum master data window





(2) Search for the serum master data to be deleted.

1. Enter a full or partial serum name into the Search string field and click the Search button.

If you do not know any characters of the serum name, click the Search button without data entry.

The found serum names are listed in the Search result field.

2. Select a serum name to be deleted from the Search result field.

The selected serum master data is displayed in the Serum delete window.



(3) Click the Delete button.

The displayed serum name is deleted from the master data.



Serum delete window

5.3.9 E-mail Notification Setting

This section describes the procedure for configuring the e-mail notification function, which provides notification of the occurrence of problems on the equipment via e-mail.

(1) Click the E-mail button in the Master data maintenance window.

The E-mail setting window is displayed.

Ma	aster maintenan	ce
User	Department	Cell
Prepared medium	Medium	Additive
Serum	E-Mail	





Fill in the items displayed in red. For other items, fill in if necessary.

E-mail setting window

(2) Select ON for the E-Mail alert to enable the E-mail notification setting.

OFF is selected by default.

	E-Mail
Please enter E-Mail inf	formation.
E-Mail alert	□ ON
From address	
To address	Type each address on its own line.
	^ Test mail
	
 E-Mail information 	
SMTP server address	
SMTP over SSL	□ ON
SMTP server port	25 default:25
Authentication	© None
	C POP before SMTP

(3) Enter the e-mail address of the sender.

The From address must be entered.

(4) Enter the destination e-mail address(es) in the To address field.

To enter more than one destination address, enter a line break between addresses.

Please enter E-Mail E-Mail alert	information. □ ON	
From address		
To address	Type each address on its own line.	Test mail

E-Mail

	E-Mail
Please enter E-Mail in	iformation.
From address	
To address	Type each address on its own line.

(5) Enter the address of the e-mail (SMTP) server.

The SMTP server address must be entered.

For details on the setting of the e-mail (SMTP) server, ask the network administrator of your facility.

- (6) Check the SMTP over SSL check box when using SSL to encrypt the communication between a user and the mail server.
- (7) Enter the port number of the e-mail (SMTP) server.



E-Mail information		
SMTP server address		
SMTP over SSL	□ ON	
SMTP server port	25	default:25
Authentication	• None	
	© POP before SMTP	

 E-Mail information 		
SMTP server address		
SMTP over SSL	□ ON	
SMTP server port	25	default:25
Authentication	• None	
	C POP before SMTP	

(8) Select an SMTP user authentication method.

Select it from POP before SMTP, SMTP-AUTH PLAIN, SMTP-AUTH LOGIN, and SMTP-AUTH DIGEST-MD5.

Select None if the user authentication method is not used.

E-Mail		
Authentication	[◦] None	
	○ POP before SMTP	
	POP server address	
	POP over SSL CON	
	POP server port 110 default:110	
	© SMTP-AUTH PLAIN	
	C SMTP-AUTH LOGIN	
	© SMTP-AUTH DIGEST-MD5	
	Login ID	
	Login password	
	retype Login password.	

If POP before SMTP is selected, enter the address and port number of the POP server.

Check the SMTP over SSL check box when using SSL to encrypt the communication between the mailer and the mail server when receiving an email.

E-Mail		
○ None		
• POP before SMTP		
POP server address		
POP over SSL		
POP server port 110 default:110		
C SMTP-AUTH PLAIN		
C SMTP-AUTH LOGIN		
○ SMTP-AUTH DIGEST-MD5		

(9) Enter the user ID and password for the SMTP server and the POP server.

When the SMTP AUTH (SMTP Authentication) feature is used on the SMTP server, the password is must be entered.

	C SMTP-AUTH LOGI	N
	C SMTP-AUTH DIGES	ST-MD5
	Login ID	
	Login password	
		retype Login password.
Importance	• High • Normal	℃Low
TTand mana		

(10) Select the importance (High, Normal, or Low) of the notification mail.

Normal is selected by default.

	Login password retype Login password.
Importance	C High © Normal C Low
	Save Clear

(11) Select item(s) to be monitored for e-mail notification.

If an error occurs on the selected item, notification is sent via e-mail.

Monitored items

Loader unit:	The loader unit	₩ PC I
Observation unit:	The observation unit	₩ PC
Incubator unit:	The environmental unit The value for the "Incubator unit with continuously alarm occurred over" can be specified in minutes	ा Ser ए प्राप्त
	Default value: 10	
Macro camera:	The macro camera	
Micro camera:	The micro camera	
PC HDD:	The hard disk drive of the control PC	
Server HDD:	The hard disk drive of the file server	
PC disk space:	The disk space in the hard disk drive of the control PC	
Server disk space:	The disk space in the hard disk drive of the file server	
UPS:	The uninterruptible power system	

E-Mail		
Hard ware	I⊽ Loader unit	
	♥ Observation unit	
	 Incubator unit with continuously alarm occurred over 10 min Macro camera 	
	₩ Micro camera	
	₩ PC HDD	
	₩ Server HDD	
	☞ PC disk space	
	♥ Server disk space	
	₩ UPS	
	Save Clear	

(12) Click the Test mail button to send a test mail to check that the settings are correctly configured.

A notification e-mail is sent to the mail address of the sender.

If the notification e-mail is not sent, check the e-mail settings.



(13) Click the Save button.

The entered e-mail notification settings are saved.

